RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AWARD AGREEMENT

This Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement ("Agreement") is entered into effective as of January 27, 2006 (the "Grant Date"), by and between Waste Management, Inc., a Delaware corporation (together with its Subsidiaries and Affiliates, the "Company"), and «Full_NameFirst» (the "Employee"), pursuant to the Waste Management, Inc. 2004 Stock Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). Employee and the Company agree to execute such further instruments and to take such further action as may reasonably be necessary to carry out the intent of this Agreement.

- 1. <u>Award</u>. The Company hereby grants to Employee «M___Units» Restricted Stock Units. Restricted Stock Units are notational units of measurement denominated in shares of common stock of Waste Management, Inc., \$.01 par value ("Common Stock"). Each Restricted Stock Unit represents a hypothetical share of Common Stock, subject to the conditions and restrictions on transferability set forth below and in the Plan. The Restricted Stock Units will be credited to Employee in an unfunded bookkeeping account established for Employee.
- 2. <u>Vesting of Restricted Stock Units</u>. The period of time between the Grant Date and the vesting of Restricted Stock Units (and the termination of restriction thereon) will be referred to herein as the "Restricted Period."
 - (a) <u>Vesting Schedule</u>. For a period of four (4) years commencing on the Grant Date, the Restricted Stock Units will be subject to the restrictions as set forth herein; provided, however, that, unless earlier vested or forfeited pursuant to this Agreement, the restrictions will lapse on certain anniversary dates of the Grant Date on a number of units during the Restricted Period as determined in accordance with the following schedule:

		Percentage of Units granted on the Grant
_	Date	Date to be Vested
	First anniversary of Grant Date	25%
	Second anniversary of Grant Date	50%
	Third anniversary of Grant Date	75%
	Fourth anniversary Grant Date	100%

When applying this schedule, any fractional units shall be rounded up to the next whole unit, but in the aggregate may not exceed the total number of Restricted Stock Units granted on the Grant Date. Unless timely deferred by Employee in accordance with Section 5, upon vesting, each Restricted Stock Unit will be converted into one share of Company Common Stock and Employee will be issued shares of Common Stock equal to the number of Restricted Stock Units held, free of any restrictions.

- (b) Accelerated Vesting of Restricted Stock Units.
- (i) <u>Acceleration on Death or Disability</u>. Upon Termination of Employment from the Company by reason of Employee's death or disability (as determined by the Committee), or upon Employee's disability prior to a Termination

of Employment (as determined by the Committee and within the meaning of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Internal Revenue Code")) all Restricted Stock Units that are not vested at that time immediately will become vested in full

- (ii) <u>Pro-rated Vesting upon Involuntary Termination by the Company or Retirement by Employee</u>. Upon either an involuntary Termination of Employment without Cause by the Company or a qualifying Retirement by Employee, Employee will be entitled to have vested under this award (including the amount of Restricted Stock Units that have already vested at that time) the amount of Restricted Stock Units equivalent to the total Restricted Stock Units granted under this Agreement multiplied by the fraction which has as its numerator the total number of days that Employee was employed by the Company during the period beginning on the Grant Date, and has as its denominator 1,460 (being four times 365 days).
- (iii) Possible Acceleration upon Change in Control or Certain Terminations Following Change in Control. If there is a Change in Control of Waste Management, Inc., all outstanding but unvested Restricted Stock Units that are not vested will become immediately vested in full, unless the successor entity assumes all awards granted under the Plan and converts the awards to equivalent grants in the successor effective as of the Change in Control. Provided, however, even if the successor entity so assumes and converts all awards granted under the Plan, if the successor entity terminates Employee's employment during the Window Period without Cause (as each term is defined in Section 16 below), or due to Employee's death or disability, then all outstanding but unvested Restricted Stock Units (or its equivalent grant in the successor entity) will become immediately vested in full as of such termination.
- 3. <u>Forfeitures of Restricted Stock Units</u>. Upon Termination of Employment from the Company for any reason other than as described in Section 2, Employee shall immediately forfeit all unvested Restricted Stock Units, without the payment of any consideration or further consideration by the Company. Upon forfeiture, neither Employee nor any successors, heirs, assigns, or legal representatives of Employee shall thereafter have any further rights or interest in the unvested Restricted Stock Units or certificates therefor.

4. Restrictions on Transfer Before Vesting.

(a) Absent prior written consent of the Committee, the Restricted Stock Units granted hereunder to Employee may not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered, whether voluntarily or involuntarily, by operation of law or otherwise, from the Grant Date until such shares have become vested and not subject to deferral.

(b) Consistent with the foregoing, except as contemplated by Section 10, no right or benefit under this Agreement shall be subject to transfer, anticipation, alienation, sale, assignment, pledge, encumbrance or charge, whether voluntary, involuntary, by operation of law or otherwise, and any attempt to transfer, anticipate, alienate, sell, assign, pledge, encumber or charge the same shall be void. No right or benefit hereunder shall in any manner be liable for or subject to any debts, contracts, liabilities or torts of the person entitled to such benefits. If Employee or his or her Beneficiary hereunder shall attempt to transfer, anticipate, alienate, assign, sell, pledge, encumber or charge any right or benefit hereunder, other than as contemplated by Section 10, or if any creditor shall attempt to subject the same to a writ of garnishment, attachment, execution, sequestration, or any other form of process or involuntary lien or seizure, then such attempt shall have no effect and shall be void.

5. Elective Deferrals Prior to Vesting.

- (a) The Committee may establish procedures pursuant to which Employee may elect to defer, until a time or times later than the vesting of a Restricted Stock Unit, receipt of all or a portion of the shares of Common Stock deliverable in respect of a Restricted Stock Unit, all on such terms and conditions as Company shall determine in its sole discretion. If any such deferrals are permitted for Employee, then notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement or the Plan to the contrary, an Employee who elects such deferral shall not have any rights as a stockholder with respect to any such deferred shares of Common Stock unless and until the date the deferral expires and certificates representing such shares are required to be delivered to Employee.
- (b) Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in this Agreement, if deferral of Restricted Stock Units is permitted, each provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted to permit the deferral of compensation only as allowed in compliance with the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code and any provision that would conflict with such requirements shall not be valid or enforceable. Employee acknowledges, without limitation, and consents that application of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code to this Agreement may require additional delay of payments otherwise payable under this Agreement. Employee and the Company further hereby agree to execute such further instruments and take such further action as reasonably may be necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code.
- 6. <u>Rights as a Stockholder</u>. Employee will have no rights as a stockholder with regard to the Restricted Stock Units prior to vesting. However, the Company will pay Dividend Equivalents on unvested Restricted Stock Units, in the form of cash at such time as dividends are paid on the Company's outstanding shares of Common Stock; provided that, for Restricted Stock Units that are

subject to a deferral election of Employee pursuant to Section 5, the Company will pay Dividend Equivalents in the form of cash or additional Restricted Stock Units, at Employee's election, at such time as dividends are paid on the Company's outstanding shares of Common Stock.

- 7. <u>Taxes</u>. To the extent that the vesting or receipt of the Restricted Stock Units or the lapse of any restrictions results in income to Employee for federal or state tax purposes, Employee shall deliver to the Company at the time of such receipt or lapse, as the case may be, such amount of money or shares of Common Stock received upon vesting of Restricted Stock Units or other shares of Common Stock owned by employee, at Employee's election, as the Company may require to meet its obligation under applicable tax laws or regulations, and, if Employee fails to do so, the Company is authorized to withhold from the shares of Common Stock deliverable as a result of the vesting of the Restricted Stock Units or from any cash or other form of remuneration then or thereafter payable to Employee an amount equivalent to any tax required to be withheld by reasons of such resulting compensation income.
- 8. <u>Changes in Capital Structure</u>. If the outstanding shares of Common Stock or other securities of Waste Management, Inc., or both, shall at any time be changed or exchanged by declaration of a stock dividend, stock split, combination of shares, or recapitalization, the number and kind of Restricted Stock Units shall be appropriately and equitably adjusted so as to maintain the proportionate number of shares.
- 9. <u>Compliance With Securities Laws</u>. The Company will not be required to deliver any shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Agreement if, in the opinion of counsel for the Company, such issuance would violate the Securities Act of 1933 or any other applicable federal or state securities laws or regulations. Prior to the issuance of any shares pursuant to this Agreement, the Company may require that Employee (or Employee's legal representative upon Employee's death or disability) enter into such written representations, warranties and agreements as the Company may reasonably request in order to comply with applicable securities laws or with this Agreement.
- 10. <u>Assignment</u>. The Restricted Stock Units are not transferable (either voluntarily or involuntarily), other than pursuant to a domestic relations order. Employee may designate a beneficiary or beneficiaries (the "Beneficiary") to whom the Restricted Stock Units will pass upon Employee's death and may change such designation from time to time by filing a written designation of Beneficiary on such form as may be prescribed by the Company; provided that no such designation shall be effective until filed with the Company. Employee may change his or her Beneficiary without the consent of any prior Beneficiary by filing a new designation with the Company; provided that no such designation shall be effective prior to receipt by the Company. Following Employee's death, the Restricted Stock Units will pass to the designated Beneficiary and such person will be deemed Employee for purposes of any applicable provisions of this Agreement. If no such designation is made or if the designated Beneficiary does not survive Employee's death,

the Restricted Stock Units shall pass by will or, if none, then by the laws of descent and distribution.

11. Successors and Assigns.

- (a) This Agreement shall bind and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by Employee, the Company and their respective permitted successors or assigns (including personal representatives, heirs and legatees), except that Employee may not assign any rights or obligations under this Agreement except to the extent, and in the manner, expressly permitted herein.
- (b) The Company shall require any successor (whether direct or indirect, by purchase, merger, consolidation or otherwise) to all or substantially all of the business and/or assets of the Company that assumes all Awards granted under the Plan as contemplated by Section 2 (c)(iii) to assume expressly and agree to perform this Agreement in the same manner and to the same extent that the Company would be required to perform it if no such succession had taken place, subject to the vesting rights under Section 2(c)(iii).
- 12. Limitation of Rights. Nothing in this Agreement or the Plan may be construed to:
- (a) give Employee any right to be awarded any further Restricted Stock Units (or other form of stock incentive awards) other than in the sole discretion of the Committee;
- (b) give Employee or any other person any interest in any fund or in any specified asset or assets of the Company (other than the Restricted Stock Units and applicable Common Stock following the vesting of such Restricted Stock Units); or
 - (c) confer upon Employee the right to continue in the employment or service of the Company.
- 13. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Texas, without reference to principles of conflict of laws.
- 14. <u>Severability</u>. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision of this Agreement.
- 15. <u>No Waiver</u>. The failure of Employee or the Company to insist upon strict compliance with any provision of this Agreement or the failure to assert any right Employee or the Company may have under this Agreement shall not be deemed to be a waiver of such provision or right or any other provision or right of this Agreement.

- 16. <u>Definitions</u>. Capitalized terms used in this Agreement and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan. Certain other terms used herein have definitions given to them in the first place in which they are used. In addition, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth in this Section 16.
 - (a) "Board" means the Board of Directors of Waste Management, Inc.
 - (b) "Cause" means any of the following: (i) willful or deliberate and continual refusal to materially perform Employee's employment duties reasonably requested by the Company after receipt of written notice to Employee of such failure to perform, specifying such failure (other than as a result of Employee's sickness, illness, injury, death or disability) and Employee fails to cure such nonperformance within ten (10) days of receipt of said written notice; (ii) breach of any statutory or common law duty of loyalty to the Company; (iii) Employee has been convicted of, or pleaded *nolo contendre* to, any felony; (iv) Employee willfully or intentionally caused material injury to the Company, its property, or its assets; (v) Employee disclosed to unauthorized person(s) proprietary or confidential information of the Company that causes a material injury to the Company; (vi) any material violation or a repeated and willful violation of the Company's policies or procedures, including but not limited to, the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (or any successor policy) then in effect.
 - (c) "Change in Control" means the first to occur on or after the Grant Date of any of the following events:
 - (i) any Person is or becomes the Beneficial Owner, directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing twenty-five percent (25%) or more of the combined voting power of the Company's then outstanding voting securities;
 - (ii) the following individuals cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the number of directors then serving: individuals who, on the Grant Date, constitute the Board and any new director (other than a director whose initial assumption of office is in connection with an actual or threatened election contest, including but not limited to a consent solicitation relating to the election of directors of the Company) whose appointment or election by the Board or nomination for election by the Company's stockholders was approved or recommended by a vote of at least two-thirds (2/3rds) of the directors then still in office who either were directors on the Grant Date or whose appointment, election or nomination for election was previously so approved or recommended (the "Incumbent Board");
 - (iii) there is a consummated merger or consolidation of the Company with any other corporation, other than (1) a merger or consolidation which would result in

the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving or parent entity) more than fifty percent (50%) of the combined voting power of the voting securities of the Company or such surviving or parent entity outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation or (2) a merger or consolidation effected to implement a recapitalization of the Company (or similar transaction) in which no Person, directly or indirectly, acquired twenty-five percent (25%) or more of the combined voting power of the Company's then outstanding securities; or

(iv) the stockholders of the Company approve a plan of complete liquidation of the Company or there is consummated an agreement for the sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets (or any transaction having a similar effect), other than a sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets to an entity, at least fifty percent (50%) of the combined voting power of the voting securities of which are owned by stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of the Company immediately prior to such sale.

For purposes of this definition, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

- (A) "Beneficial Owner" shall have the meaning set forth in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act;
- (B) "Exchange Act" means the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time;
- (C) "Person" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3(a)(9) of the Exchange Act, as modified and used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) thereof, except that such term shall not include (1) the Company, (2) a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of the Company, (3) an employee benefit plan of the Company, (4) an underwriter temporarily holding securities pursuant to an offering of such securities or (5) a corporation owned, directly or indirectly, by the stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of shares of Common Stock.

This definition of Change in Control will be modified if and to the extent necessary to ensure compliance with the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, and Employee and the Company agree to execute such further instruments and take such further action as reasonably may be necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Code.

- (d) "Committee" means the Compensation Committee of the Board or such other committee of the Board as the Board may designate from time to time.
- (e) "Dividend Equivalent" means an amount of cash equal to all dividends and other distributions (or the economic equivalent thereof) that are payable by the Company on one share of Common Stock to stockholders of record, which, in the discretion of the Committee, may be awarded (a) in connection with any Award under the Plan while such Award is outstanding or otherwise subject to a Restriction Period and on a like number of shares of Common Stock under such Award or (b) singly.
- (f) "Retirement" means the voluntary resignation of employment by Employee, after Employee: (i) has attained the age of 55 or greater; (ii) has a sum of age plus full years of Service with the Company equal to 65 or greater; and, (iii) has completed at least 5 consecutive full years of Service with the Company during the 5 year period immediately preceding the resignation.
- (g) "Service" is measured from Employee's original date of hire by the Company, except as provided below. In the case of a break of employment by Employee from the Company of one year or more in length, Employee's service before the break of employment shall not be included in his or her Service hereunder. In the case of service with an entity acquired by the Company, Employee's service with such entity shall be considered Service hereunder, so long as Employee remained continuously employed with such predecessor company(ies) and the Company. In the case of a break of employment between a predecessor company and the Company of any length, Employee's Service shall be measured from the original date of hire by the Company and shall not include any service with any predecessor company.
- (h) "Termination of Employment" means the termination of Employee's employment with the Company. Temporary absences from employment because of illness, vacation or leave of absence and transfers among Waste Management, Inc. and its Subsidiaries and Affiliates will not be considered a Termination of Employment. Any questions as to whether and when there has been a Termination of Employment, and the cause of such termination, shall be determined by the Committee, and its determination will be final.
- (i) "Window Period" means the period commencing on the date six months immediately prior to the date on which a Change in Control first occurs and ending the second anniversary of the date on which a Change in Control occurs.

17. Entire Agreement.

- (a) Employee hereby acknowledges that he or she has received, reviewed and accepted the terms and conditions applicable to this Agreement. Employee hereby accepts such terms and conditions, subject to the provisions of the Plan and administrative interpretations thereof. Employee further agrees that such terms and conditions will control this Agreement, notwithstanding any provisions in any employment agreement or in any prior awards.
- (b) Employee hereby acknowledges that he or she is to consult with and rely upon only Employee's own tax, legal, and financial advisors regarding the consequences and risks of this Agreement and the award of Restricted Stock Units.
- (c) This Agreement may not be amended or modified except by a written agreement executed by the parties hereto or their respective successors and legal representatives. The captions of this Agreement are not part of the provisions hereof and shall have no force or effect.
- 18. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, which together shall constitute one and the same original.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Waste Management, Inc. has caused this Agreement to be duly executed by one of its officers thereunto duly authorized, which execution may be facsimile, engraved or printed, which shall be deemed an original, and Employee has executed this Agreement, effective as of the day and year first above written.

WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC.	
By: Jimmy LaValley	
Jimmy LaValley Senior Vice-President, People	
EMPLOYEE	

PERFORMANCE SHARE UNIT AWARD AGREEMENT

This Performance Share Unit Award Agreement ("Agreement") is entered into effective as of January 27, 2006 the "Grant Date"), by and between Waste Management, Inc., a Delaware corporation (together with its Subsidiaries and Affiliates, the "Company"), and << Full_NameFirst>> (the "Employee"), pursuant to the Waste Management, Inc. 2004 Stock Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). Employee and the Company agree to execute such further instruments and to take such further action as may reasonably be necessary to carry out the intent of this Agreement.

1. <u>Grant.</u> In accordance with the terms of the Plan, the Company hereby grants to Employee a Performance Share Unit Award (the "Award") subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein. Performance Share Units are notational units of measurement denominated in shares of common stock of Waste Management, Inc., \$.01 par value, ("Common Stock"), subject to the conditions and restrictions on transferability set forth below and in the Plan.

2. Performance Vesting Requirement.

- (a) The "Performance Period" for this Award shall be the 36-month period commencing on January 1, 2006 and ending on December 31, 2008. The Award shall be subject to performance vesting requirements based upon the achievement of the Performance Target specified below, subject to certification of the degree of achievement of such Performance Target by the Committee pursuant to Section 7 of the Plan.
- (b) The measurement tool for determining level of achievement shall be the average Return on Invested Capital ("ROIC") for the 36-month period beginning January 1, 2006 and ending December 31, 2008. ROIC is defined to mean (i) the Company's average "as reported" Net Operating Profit After Taxes ("NOPAT") for the Performance Period, divided by (ii) the Company's average Invested Capital for the Performance Period. For purposes of this Agreement, the average ROIC for the Performance Period will be calculated using the following equation:

(2006 NOPAT + 2007 NOPAT + 2008 NOPAT) (2006 Invested Capital + 2007 Invested Capital + 2008 Invested Capital)

3. Determining Number of Performance Share Units Earned.

(a) The "Target Award" for Employee under this Agreement is <<M_Units>> Performance Share Units. The actual number of Performance Share Units earned by Employee will be determined as described below, based upon the actual achievement of ROIC for the Performance Period. The "Threshold ROIC" is the minimum ROIC that must be achieved to qualify for any Award; "Target

ROIC" is the expected achievement in ROIC; and "Maximum ROIC" is the maximum ROIC that could be achieved that would result in an increase in the number of Performance Share Units earned under this Award. These targets will be announced to Employee by March 15, 2006, following calculation of year-end financial reporting for 2005. Subject to adjustment pursuant to Subsection 3(b), 3(c) and 3(d), each such percentage correlates to a number of Performance Share Units that may be earned under this Award, as follows:

Average ROIC Achieved During	Resulting Performance Share Units	
Performance Period	Earned	
Threshold ROIC	50% of Target Award	
Target ROIC	100% of Target Award	
Maximum ROIC	200% of Target Award	

- (b) In the event that the Company's actual performance does not meet the Threshold ROIC, no Performance Shares Units shall be earned under this Award.
- (c) If the Company's actual ROIC for the Performance Period is between Threshold ROIC and Target ROIC, the number of Performance Share Units earned shall equal to the sum of (i) the Performance Shares Units for achievement of Threshold ROIC plus (ii) the number of Performance Shares determined under the following formula:

$$(TAS - TS) \times \underline{(AP - TP)}$$

$$TAP - TP$$

TAS = Performance Share Units earned for achievement of the Target ROIC.

TS = Performance Share Units earned for achievement of the Threshold ROIC.

AP = The percent payment earned based on actual ROIC performance.

TP = The percent payment earned based on Threshold ROIC performance.

TAP = The percent payment earned based on Target ROIC performance.

(d) If the Company's actual ROIC for the Performance Period is between Target ROIC and Maximum ROIC, the number of Performance Share Units earned shall equal to the sum of (i) the Performance Share Units earned for achievement of Target ROIC plus (ii) the number of Performance Share Units determined under the following formula:

$$(MS - TAS) \times \underline{(AP - TAP)}$$

$$MP-TAP$$

MS = Performance Share Units earned for achievement of the Maximum ROIC.

TAS = Performance Share Units earned for achievement of the Target ROIC.

AP = The percent payment earned based on actual ROIC performance

- TAP = The percent payment earned based on Target ROIC performance. MP = The percent payment earned based on Maximum ROIC performance.
- 4. <u>Timing and Form of Payout</u>. Except as hereinafter provided, after the end of the Performance Period, Employee shall be entitled to receive his total number of Performance Shares Units determined under Section 3. Unless timely deferred by Employee in accordance with Section 9, upon vesting, each Performance Share Unit will be settled by payment of one share of Common Stock, free of any restrictions. Payment of such shares of Common Stock shall be made as soon as administratively feasible after the Committee certifies the actual performance of the Company during the Performance Period.
- 5. <u>Termination of Employment Due to Death or Disability</u>. Upon Termination of Employment from the Company by reason of Employee's death or disability (as determined by the Committee), Employee (or in the case of Employee's death, Employee's beneficiary) shall be entitled to receive the Performance Share Units Employee would have been entitled to under Section 3 if he had remained employed until the last day of the Performance Period. Unless directed otherwise pursuant to Employee's deferral election, the delivery of shares of Common Stock in satisfaction of such Performance Share Units shall be made as soon as administratively feasible after the end of the Performance Period.
- 6. Involuntary Termination of Employment Without Cause by the Company or Retirement by Employee. Upon either an involuntary Termination of Employment from the Company without Cause by the Company or a qualifying Retirement by Employee, Employee shall be entitled to receive the Performance Share Units Employee would have been entitled to under Section 3 if he had remained employed until the last day of the Performance Period, prorated for the number of days he was employed during the Performance Period. Unless directed otherwise pursuant to Employee's deferral election, the delivery of shares of Common Stock in satisfaction of such Performance Share Units shall be made as soon as administratively feasible after the end of the Performance Period.
- 7. <u>Termination of Employment for Any Other Reason.</u> Except as provided in Sections 5 and 6, Employee must be an employee of the Company continuously from the date of this Award until the last day of the Performance Period to be entitled to receive any shares of Common Stock with respect to any Performance Share Units he may have earned hereunder.
- 8. <u>Acceleration upon Change in Control.</u> Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, if there is a Change in Control of Waste Management, Inc. prior to the end of the Performance Period, Employee will be entitled to immediately receive both (a) and (b), as follows:

- (a) the Performance Share Units that he would have otherwise received based upon achievement of ROIC after reducing the Performance Period so that it ends on the last day of the quarter preceding the Change in Control (the "Early Measurement Date") and making adjustments to Target ROIC so as to be equal to the ROIC budgeted for that period and appropriate adjustments to Threshold ROIC and Maximum ROIC so that they bear the same ratio to the Threshold ROIC and Maximum ROIC amounts above as the revised Target ROIC amount bear to the Target ROIC amount above, converted into a cash payment equivalent to the number of Performance Share Units earned under this Section 8 multiplied by the closing price of the Common Stock on the Early Measurement Date; and
- (b) as a substitute award for the lost opportunity to earn Performance Stock Units for the entire length of the original Performance Period:
 - (i) if the successor entity was a publicly traded company as of the Early Measurement Date, an award of restricted stock units in the successor entity equal to the number of shares of common stock of the successor entity that could have been purchased on the Early Measurement Date with an amount of cash equal to the product of the following equation:

TAP x EMD x CP

1096-EMD

TAP = the number of Performance Share Units that could be earned for achievement of the original Target ROIC specified in Section 3(a)

EMD = the number of days occurring from the Grant Date to the Early Measurement Date

CP = the closing price of a share of Common Stock of Waste Management, Inc. on the Early Measurement Date

Any restricted stock units in the successor entity awarded under this Section 8(b)(i) will vest completely on or before December 31, 2008, provided that Employee remain continuously employed with the successor entity until such date. The foregoing notwithstanding, if there is an involuntary Termination of Employee for reason other than Cause during the Window Period, Employee will become immediately vested in full in the restricted stock units in the successor entity awarded pursuant to this Section 8(b)(i).

(ii) if the successor entity was not a publicly traded company as of the Early Measurement Date, a cash payment equal to the product of the following equation:

TAP x EMD x CP

1096-EMD

TAP = the number of Performance Share Units that could be earned for achievement of the original Target ROIC specified in Section 3(a)

EMD = the number of days occurring from the Grant Date to the Early Measurement Date

CP = the closing price of a share of Common Stock of Waste Management, Inc. on the Early Measurement Date

Any cash payment calculated under this Section 8(b)(ii) will be paid to Employee on December 31, 2008, provided that Employee remain continuously employed with the successor entity until such date. The foregoing notwithstanding, if there is an involuntary Termination of Employee for reason other than Cause during the Window Period, Employee will be paid by the successor entity the amount determined pursuant to this Section 8(b)(ii).

9. <u>Forfeiture of Award.</u> Upon Termination of Employment from the Company for any reason other than death, retirement, disability, involuntary termination by the Company without Cause, or Change in Control, Employee shall immediately forfeit the Award, without the payment of any consideration or further consideration by the Company. Upon forfeiture, neither Employee nor any successors, heirs, assigns, or legal representatives of Employee shall thereafter have any further rights or interest in the unvested portion of the Award.

10. Elective Deferrals.

- (a) The Committee may establish procedures pursuant to which Employee may elect to defer, until a time or times later than the vesting of a Performance Share Unit, receipt of all or a portion of the shares of Common Stock deliverable in respect of a Performance Share Unit, all on such terms and conditions as the Committee (or its designee) shall determine in its sole discretion. If any such deferrals are permitted for Employee, then notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement or the Plan to the contrary, an Employee who elects such deferral shall not have any rights as a stockholder with respect to any such deferred shares of Common Stock unless and until the date the deferral expires and certificates representing such shares are required to be delivered to Employee.
- (b) Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in this Agreement, if deferral of Performance Share Units is permitted, each provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted to permit the deferral of compensation only as allowed in compliance with the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, (the "Internal Revenue Code") and any

provision that would conflict with such requirements shall not be valid or enforceable. Employee acknowledges, without limitation, and consents that application of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code to this Agreement may require additional delay of payments otherwise payable under this Agreement. Employee and the Company further hereby agree to execute such further instruments and take such further action as reasonably may be necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code.

11. Restrictions on Transfer.

- (a) Absent prior written consent of the Committee, the Award granted hereunder to Employee may not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered, whether voluntarily or involuntarily, by operation of law or otherwise; provided, however, that the transfer of any shares of Common Stock with respect to the Performance Share Units earned hereunder shall not be restricted by virtue of this Agreement.
- (b) Consistent with the foregoing, except as contemplated by Section 12, no right or benefit under this Agreement shall be subject to transfer, anticipation, alienation, sale, assignment, pledge, encumbrance or charge, whether voluntary, involuntary, by operation of law or otherwise, and any attempt to transfer, anticipate, alienate, sell, assign, pledge, encumber or charge the same shall be void. No right or benefit hereunder shall in any manner be liable for or subject to any debts, contracts, liabilities or torts of the person entitled to such benefits. If Employee or his Beneficiary hereunder shall attempt to transfer, anticipate, alienate, assign, sell, pledge, encumber or charge any right or benefit hereunder, other than as contemplated by Section 12, or if any creditor shall attempt to subject the same to a writ of garnishment, attachment, execution sequestration, or any other form of process or involuntary lien or seizure, then such attempt shall have no effect and shall be void.
- 12. <u>Assignment and Transfers.</u> Prior to the end of the Performance Period and the delivery of the Common Stock with respect to any Performance Share Units earned, the Award is not transferable (either voluntarily or involuntarily), other than pursuant to a domestic relations order. Employee may designate a beneficiary or beneficiaries (the "Beneficiary") to whom the Performance Share Units will pass upon Employee's death and may change such designation from time to time by filing a written designation of beneficiary on such form as may be prescribed by the Company, provided that no such designation shall be effective until filed with the Company. Following Employee's death, the Performance Share Units will pass to the designated Beneficiary and such person will be deemed Employee for purposes of any applicable provisions of this Agreement. If no such designation is made or if the designated Beneficiary does not survive Employee's death, the Performance Share Units shall pass by will or, if none, then by the laws of descent and distribution.

- 13. Withholding Tax. To the extent that the receipt of this Award, vesting, or the delivery of the Common Stock with respect to any Performance Share Units earned results in income to Employee for federal or state tax purposes, Employee shall deliver to the Company at the time of such receipt, such amount of money or shares of Common Stock earned or owned by Employee, at Employee's election, as the Company may require to meet its obligation under applicable tax laws or regulations, and, if Employee fails to do so, the Company is authorized to withhold from any cash or other form of remuneration then or thereafter payable to Employee any tax required to be withheld by reasons of such resulting compensation income.
- 14. <u>Changes in Capital Structure.</u> If the outstanding shares of Common Stock or other securities of Waste Management, Inc., or both, shall at any time be changed or exchanged by declaration of a stock dividend, stock split, combination of shares, or recapitalization, the number of Performance Share Units shall be appropriately and equitably adjusted so as to maintain the proportionate number of shares.
- 15. Compliance with Securities Laws. The Company will not be required to deliver any shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Agreement, if, in the opinion of counsel for the Company, such issuance would violate the Securities Act of 1933 or any other applicable federal or state securities laws or regulations. Prior to the issuance of any shares pursuant to this Agreement, the Company may require that Employee's legal representative upon Employee's death or disability) enter into such written representations, warranties and agreements as the Company may reasonably request in order to comply with applicable securities laws or with this Agreement.
- 16. Employee to Have no Rights as a Stockholder. Employee shall have no rights as a stockholder with respect to any shares of Common Stock subject to this Award prior to the date on which he or she is recorded as the holder of such shares of Common Stock on the records of the Company. However, for Performance Share Units that are vested and deferred pursuant to Section 9, the Company will pay Dividend Equivalents during the deferral period in the form, as elected by Employee at the time of the deferral, of either (a) immediate cash payments, or (ii) additional Performance Share Units credited to Employee's deferral account.

17. Successors and Assigns.

- (a) This Agreement shall bind and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by Employee, the Company and their respective permitted successors or assigns (including personal representatives, heirs and legatees), except that Employee may not assign any rights or obligations under this Agreement except to the extent, and in the manner, expressly permitted herein.
- (b) The Company shall require any successor (whether direct or indirect, by purchase, merger, consolidation or otherwise) to all or substantially all of the business and/or assets of the Company to assume expressly and agree to

perform this Agreement in the same manner and to the same extent that the Company would be required to perform it if no such succession had taken place.

- 18. Limitation of Rights. Nothing in this Agreement or the Plan may be construed to:
- (a) give Employee any right to be awarded any further Performance Share Units (or other form of stock incentive awards) other than in the sole discretion of the Committee;
- (b) give Employee or any other person any interest in any fund or in any specified asset or assets of the Company (other than the Award and applicable Common Stock following the vesting of such Award); or
 - (c) confer upon Employee the right to continue in the employment or service of the Company.
- 19. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Texas, without reference to principles of conflict of laws.
- 20. <u>Severability</u>. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision of this Agreement.
- 21. <u>No Waiver</u>. The failure of Employee or the Company to insist upon strict compliance with any provision of this Agreement or the failure to assert any right Employee or the Company may have under this Agreement shall not be deemed to be a waiver of such provision or right or any other provision or right of this Agreement.
- 22. <u>Definitions</u>. Capitalized terms used in this Agreement and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings set forth in the Plan. Certain other terms used herein have definitions given to them in the first place in which they are used. In addition, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth in this Section 22.
 - (a) "Board" means the Board of Directors of Waste Management, Inc.
 - (b) "Cause" means any of the following: (i) willful or deliberate and continual refusal to materially perform Employee's employment duties reasonably requested by the Company after receipt of written notice to Employee of such failure to perform, specifying such failure (other than as a result of Employee's sickness, illness, injury, death or disability) and Employee fails to cure such nonperformance within ten (10) days of receipt of said written notice; (ii) breach of any statutory or common law duty of loyalty to the Company; (iii) Employee has been convicted of, or pleaded *nolo contendre* to, any felony; (iv) Employee

willfully or intentionally caused material injury to the Company, its property, or its assets; (v) Employee disclosed to unauthorized person (s) proprietary or confidential information of the Company that causes a material injury to the Company; (vi) any material violation or a repeated and willful violation of the Company's policies or procedures, including but not limited to, the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (or any successor policy) then in effect.

- (c) "Change in Control" means the first to occur on or after the Grant Date of any of the following events:
- (i) any Person is or becomes the Beneficial Owner, directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing twenty-five percent (25%) or more of the combined voting power of the Company's then outstanding voting securities;
- (ii) the following individuals cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the number of directors then serving: individuals who, on the Grant Date, constitute the Board and any new director (other than a director whose initial assumption of office is in connection with an actual or threatened election contest, including but not limited to a consent solicitation relating to the election of directors of the Company) whose appointment or election by the Board or nomination for election by the Company's stockholders was approved or recommended by a vote of at least two-thirds (2/3rds) of the directors then still in office who either were directors on the Grant Date or whose appointment, election or nomination for election was previously so approved or recommended (the "Incumbent Board");
- (iii) there is a consummated merger or consolidation of the Company with any other corporation, other than (1) a merger or consolidation which would result in the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving or parent entity) more than fifty percent (50%) of the combined voting power of the voting securities of the Company or such surviving or parent entity outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation or (2) a merger or consolidation effected to implement a recapitalization of the Company (or similar transaction) in which no Person, directly or indirectly, acquired twenty-five percent (25%) or more of the combined voting power of the Company's then outstanding securities; or
- (iv) the stockholders of the Company approve a plan of complete liquidation of the Company or there is consummated an agreement for the sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets (or any transaction having a similar effect), other than a sale or disposition by the Company of all or

substantially all of the Company's assets to an entity, at least fifty percent (50%) of the combined voting power of the voting securities of which are owned by stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of the Company immediately prior to such sale.

For purposes of this definition, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

- (A) "Beneficial Owner" shall have the meaning set forth in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act;
- (B) "Exchange Act" means the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time;
- (C) "Person" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3(a)(9) of the Exchange Act, as modified and used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) thereof, except that such term shall not include (1) the Company, (2) a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of the Company, (3) an employee benefit plan of the Company, (4) an underwriter temporarily holding securities pursuant to an offering of such securities or (5) a corporation owned, directly or indirectly, by the stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of shares of Common Stock.

This definition of Change in Control will be modified if and to the extent necessary to ensure compliance with the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code, and Employee and the Company agree to execute such further instruments and take such further action as reasonably may be necessary to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code.

- (d) "Committee" means the Compensation Committee of the Board or such other committee of the Board as the Board may designate from time to time.
- (e) "Depreciation and Amortization Costs and Expenses" has the meaning assigned in Item 6 of the Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission by the Waste Management, Inc. on February 20, 2004. And, for purposes of this Award, shall be calculated in accordance with the accounting pronouncements, polices and classifications used therein.
- (f) "Dividend Equivalent" means an amount of cash equal to all dividends and other distributions (or the economic equivalent thereof) that are payable by the Company on one share of Common Stock to stockholders of record, which, in the discretion of the Committee, may be awarded (i) in connection with any Award under the Plan while such Award is outstanding or

otherwise subject to a Restriction Period and on a like number of shares of Common Stock under such Award or (ii) singly. Dividend Equivalents will be paid at such time as dividends are paid on the Company's outstanding shares of Common Stock.

- (g) "EBIT" means the sum of Operating Revenue, less Operating Costs and Expenses, less Selling, General and Administrative Costs and Expenses, less Depreciation and Amortization Costs and Expenses.
- (h) "Goodwill" means the excess of the cost of an acquired company over the sum of the fair market value of its identifiable individual assets less the liabilities. For purposes of calculation of this Award, the value of Goodwill shall be the balance of such as reported by Waste Management, Inc. as of December 31 for each applicable year.
- (i) "Invested Capital" means economic resources that are expected to help generate future cash inflows or help reduce future cash outflows. Invested Capital is equivalent to current maturities of long term debt, plus long term debt, plus shareholders equity, less cash and less Goodwill. For purposes of calculation of this Award, the value of Invested Capital shall be the balance of such as reported by Waste Management, Inc. as of December 31 for each applicable year.
 - (j) "Net Operating Profit After Taxes" or "NOPAT" means the product of EBIT multiplied by the sum of 1 minus the Tax Rate.
- (k) "Operating Costs and Expenses" has the meaning assigned in Item 6 of the Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission by Waste Management, Inc. on February 20, 2004, exclusive of Depreciation and Amortization. And, for purposes of this Award, Operating Costs and Expenses shall be calculated in accordance with the accounting pronouncements, policies and classifications used in that Form 10-K.
- (1) "Operating Revenue" has the meaning assigned in Item 6 of the Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission by the Waste Management, Inc. on February 20, 2004. And, for purposes of this Award, Operating Revenue shall be calculated in accordance with the accounting pronouncements, polices and classifications used in that Form 10-K.
- (m) "Retirement" means the voluntary resignation of employment by Employee, after Employee: (i) has attained the age of 55 or greater; (ii) has a sum of age plus full years of Service with the Company equal to 65 or greater; and, (iii) has completed at least 5 consecutive full years of Service with the Company during the 5 year period immediately preceding the resignation.

- (n) "Selling, General and Administrative Costs and Expenses" has the meaning assigned in Item 6 of the Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission by Waste Management, Inc. on February 20, 2004. And, for purposes of this Award, Selling, General and Administrative Costs and Expenses shall be calculated in accordance with the accounting pronouncements, polices and classifications used in that Form 10-K.
- (o) "Service" is measured from Employee's original date of hire by the Company, except as provided below. In the case of a break of employment by Employee from the Company of one year or more in length, Employee's service before the break of employment shall not be included in his or her Service hereunder. In the case of service with an entity acquired by the Company, Employee's service with such entity shall be considered Service hereunder, so long as Employee remained continuously employed with such predecessor company(ies) and the Company. In the case of a break of employment between a predecessor company and the Company of any length, Employee's Service shall be measured from the original date of hire by the Company and shall not include any service with any predecessor company.
 - (p) "Tax Rate" is equal to 38.8%, and shall be assumed to remain constant for the Performance Period.
- (q) "Termination of Employment" means the termination of Employee's employment with the Company. Temporary absences from employment because of illness, vacation or leave of absence and transfers among Waste Management, Inc. and its Subsidiaries and Affiliates will not be considered a Termination of Employment. Any questions as to whether and when there has been a Termination of Employment, and the cause of such termination, shall be determined by the Committee, and its determination will be final.
- (r) "Window Period" means the period commencing on the date occurring six (6) months immediately prior to the date on which a Change in Control first occurs and ending the second anniversary of the date on which a Change in Control occurs.

23. Entire Agreement.

- (a) Employee hereby acknowledges that he has received, reviewed and accepted the terms and conditions applicable to this Agreement. Employee hereby accepts such terms and conditions, subject to the provisions of the Plan and administrative interpretations thereof. Employee further agrees that such terms and conditions will control this Agreement, notwithstanding any provisions in any employment agreement or in any prior awards.
- (b) Employee hereby acknowledges that he is to consult with and rely upon only Employee's own tax, legal, and financial advisors regarding the

consequences and risks of this Agreement and the award of Performance Share Units.

- (c) This Agreement may not be amended or modified except by a written agreement executed by the parties hereto or their respective successors and legal representatives. The captions of this Agreement are not part of the provisions hereof and shall have no force or effect.
- 24. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, which together shall constitute one and the same original.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Waste Management, Inc. has caused this Agreement to be duly executed by one of its officers thereunto duly authorized, which execution may be facsimile, engraved or printed, which shall be deemed an original, and Employee has executed this Agreement, effective as of the day and year first above written.

WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC.

By: /s/ Jimmy LaValley

Jimmy LaValley Senior Vice-President, People

EMPLOYEE

WASTE MANAGEMENT OF CANADA CORPORATION AS BORROWER

- and -

WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC.
WASTE MANAGEMENT HOLDINGS, INC.
AS GUARANTORS

- and -

BNP PARIBAS SECURITIES CORP. SCOTIA CAPITAL AS LEAD ARRANGERS AND BOOK RUNNERS

- and -

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA AS ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

- and -

THE LENDERS FROM TIME TO TIME PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT

CDN. \$410,000,000 CREDIT FACILITY CREDIT AGREEMENT DATED AS OF 30 NOVEMBER 2005



BORDEN LADNER GERVAIS LLP

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section	Description	Page
	ARTICLE 1	_
	DEFINED TERMS	
1.1	Defined Terms	1
1.2	Construction	13
1.3	References to U.S. Credit Agreement	13
1.4	Certain Rules of Interpretation	14
	ARTICLE 2	
	CREDIT	
2.1	Amount and Availment Options	15
2.2	Non-Revolving Credit and Availability Period	15
2.3	Use of the Credit	15
2.4	Term and Repayment	15
2.5	Voluntary Prepayments	15
2.6	Interest Rates, Fees and Commissions	15
2.7	Standby Fee	16
2.8	Agency and Assignment Fees	16
	ARTICLE 3	
	SECURITY	
3.1	Security	17
	ARTICLE 4	
	DISBURSEMENT CONDITIONS	
4.1	Conditions Precedent to Initial Advance	17
	(1) Other Debt and Encumbrances	17
	(2) Documentation and Ancillary Information	17
	(3) Opinions	18
	(4) Other Matters	18
4.2	Conditions Precedent to all Advances	18
	ARTICLE 5	
	ADVANCES	
5.1	Evidence of Indebtedness	19
5.2	Conversions	19
5.3	Notice of Advances and Payments	19
5.4	Prepayments and Reductions	20
5.5	Prime Rate Advances	20
5.6	Co-ordination of Prime Rate Advances	21
		(i)
		(1)

Section	Description	Page
5.7	Execution of Banker's Acceptances	21
5.8	Sale of Banker's Acceptances	22
5.9 5.10	Size and Maturity of Banker's Acceptances and Rollovers Co-ordination of BA Advances	22 22
5.10	Payment of Banker's Acceptances	22
5.12	Deemed Advance — Banker's Acceptances	24
5.13	Waiver	24
5.14	Degree of Care	24
5.15	Obligations Absolute	25
5.16	Shortfall on Drawdowns, Rollovers and Conversions	25
5.17	Payment by the Borrower	25
5.18	Prohibited Rates of Interest	26
	ARTICLE 6	
	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	
6.1	Representations and Warranties	27
	(1) Corporate Authority	27
	(2) Governmental and Other Approvals	27
	(3) Title to Properties; Leases	28
	(4) Financial Statements; Solvency(5) No Material Changes, Etc.	28 29
	(6) Franchises, Patents, Copyrights, Etc.	29
	(7) Litigation	29
	(8) No Materially Adverse Contracts, Etc.	29
	(9) Compliance With Other Instruments, Laws, Etc.	29
	(10) Tax Status	29
	(11) No Event of Default	30
	(12) Holding Company and Investment Company Acts	30
	(13) Absence of Financing Statements, Etc.	30
	(14) Environmental Matters	30
	(15) Disclosure	32
6.2	(16) Permits and Governmental Authority	32 32
0.2	Survival of Representations and Warranties	32
	ARTICLE 7 COVENANTS	
7.1	Financial Covenants of Waste Management, Inc.	32
7.2	Positive Covenants	33
	(1) Punctual Payment	33
	(2) Chief Place of Business	33
	(3) Records and Accounts	33
	(4) Existence and Conduct of Business	33
	(5) Maintenance of Properties	34
	(6) Insurance	34
	(7) Taxes	34
		(ii)

Section	Description	Page 34
	(8) Inspection of Properties, Books and Contracts	
	(9) Compliance with Laws, Contracts, Licenses and Permits; Maintenance of Material Licenses and Permits (10) Environmental Indemnification	35 35
	(11) Further Assurances	36
	(12) Notice of Potential Claims or Litigation	36
(12) Notice of Potential Claims of Lingation (13) Notice of Certain Events Concerning Environmental Claims		36
	(14) Notice of Default	37
	(15) Use of Proceeds	37
	(16) Certain Transactions	37 37
7.3	7.3 Reporting Requirements	
7.4	(1) Periodic Financial Reports	37
7.4	Negative Covenants	38
	(1) Restrictions on Indebtedness (2) Restrictions on Encumbrances	38 38
	(3) Restrictions on Investments	39
	(4) Mergers, Consolidations, Sales	39
	(5) Restricted Distributions and Redemptions	39
	ARTICLE 8	
	DEFAULT	
8.1	Events of Default	40
8.2	Acceleration and Termination of Rights, Pre-Acceleration Rights	41
8.3	Payment of Banker's Acceptances	42
8.4	Remedies	42
8.5	Saving Parform Obligations	43
8.6 8.7	Perform Obligations Third Parties	43 43
8.8	Remedies Cumulative	43
0.0		43
	ARTICLE 9 THE AGENT AND THE LENDERS	
9.1	Authorization of Agant	44
9.1	Authorization of Agent Disclaimer of Agent	44
9.3	Failure of Lender to Fund	45
9.4	Payments by the Borrower	46
9.5	Payments by Agent	46
9.6	Direct Payments	47
9.7	9.7 Administration of the Credit	
9.8	Rights of Agent	51
9.9	Acknowledgements, Representations and Covenants of Lenders	51
9.10	Collective Action of the Lenders	52
9.11 9.12	Successor Agent Provisions Operative Between Lenders and Agent Only	53 53
7.12	Tro totals operative between benders and rigent only	
		(iii)

Section	Description	Page
	ARTICLE 10	7
	ADDITIONAL LENDERS, SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS	
10.1	Successors and Assigns	54
10.2	Assignments	55
10.3	Participations	56
	A DITION E 11	
	ARTICLE 11 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	
11.1	Defined Terms	56
11.2	Severability	56
11.3	Amendment, Supplement or Waiver	57
11.4	Governing Law	57
11.5	This Agreement to Govern	57
11.6	Currency	57
11.7	Liability of Lenders	58
11.8	Expenses and Indemnity	58
11.9	Manner of Payment and Taxes	58
11.10	Change in Law	59
11.11	Illegality	61
11.12	Interest on Miscellaneous Amounts	61
11.13	Address for Notice	62
11.14	Time of the Essence	62
11.15	Further Assurances	62
11.16	Term of Agreement	62
11.17	Payments on Business Day	62
11.18	Counterparts and Facsimile	62
11.19	Waiver of Jury Trial and Consequential Damages	63
11.20	Whole Agreement	63
11.21	English Language	63
11.22	Date of Agreement	64
SCHEDUI	LE A - FORM OF NOTICE OF ADVANCE OR PAYMENT	
SCHEDUI	LE B - FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE	
SCHEDUI	LE C - FORM OF ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT	
SCHEDUI	LE D - FORM OF GUARANTEE	
SCHEDUI	LEE - APPLICABLE PERCENTAGES OF LENDERS	

THIS CREDIT AGREEMENT is dated as of 30 November 2005

BETWEEN:

WASTE MANAGEMENT OF CANADA CORPORATION

a Nova Scotia unlimited liability company as Borrower

- and -

WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC. WASTE MANAGEMENT HOLDINGS, INC.

as Guarantors

- and -

THE LENDERS LISTED ON SCHEDULE E TO THIS AGREEMENT FROM TIME TO TIME

as Lenders

- and -

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA,

in its capacity as Administrative Agent

RECITALS:

A. BNP Paribas Securities Corp., BNP Paribas (Canada), The Bank of Nova Scotia and the Borrower have entered into a Commitment Letter and Term Sheet dated and accepted on 25 October 2005 under which BNP Paribas Securities Corp. and Scotia Capital have agreed to arrange a credit facility in favour of the Borrower, under which BNP Paribas (Canada) and The Bank of Nova Scotia have agreed to be lenders.

B. The parties are entering into this Agreement to provide for the terms of such credit facility.

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, and intending to be legally bound by this Agreement, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 DEFINED TERMS

1.1 Defined Terms

In this Agreement, unless something in the subject matter or context is inconsistent therewith:

1.1.1 "Advance" means an availment of the Credit by the Borrower by way of a Prime Rate Advance, BA Equivalent Loan or acceptance of a Banker's Acceptance, including

- deemed Advances and conversions, renewals and rollovers of existing Advances, and any reference relating to the amount of Advances shall mean the sum of all outstanding Prime Rate Advances plus the face amount of all outstanding Banker's Acceptances and BA Equivalent Loans.
- **1.1.2** "Affiliate" means, with respect to a specified Person, another Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the Person specified.
- 1.1.3 "Agency Fee Letter" means the letter agreement dated as of 30 November 2005 between the Agent and the Borrower.
- **1.1.4** "Agent" or "Administrative Agent" means Scotia Capital in its capacity as administrative agent for the Lenders, and any successor administrative agent appointed in accordance with this Agreement.
- **1.1.5** "Agreement", "hereof", "hereto", "hereunder" or similar expressions mean this Agreement, the Recitals hereto and any Schedules hereto, as amended, supplemented, restated and replaced from time to time in accordance with the provisions hereof, and not any particular Article, Section or other portion hereof.
- 1.1.6 "Applicable Percentage" means with respect to any Lender, the percentage of the total Commitments represented by such Lender's Commitment. If the Commitments have terminated or expired, the Applicable Percentages shall be the percentage of the total outstanding Advances represented by such Lender's outstanding Advances. The Applicable Percentage of each Lender as of the date of this Agreement is the percentage calculated based on the amounts set out in Schedule E to this Agreement, which shall be amended and distributed to all parties by the Agent from time to time as Applicable Percentages change in accordance with this Agreement.
- 1.1.7 "Arrangers" means each of BNP Paribas Securities Corp. and The Bank of Nova Scotia.
- **1.1.8** "Article" means the designated article of this Agreement.
- **1.1.9** "Assignment Agreement" means an assignment agreement substantially in the form of Schedule C or any other form approved by the Agent.
- **1.1.10** "Availability Period" has the meaning defined in Section 2.2.
- 1.1.11 "BA Discount Proceeds" means, in respect of any Banker's Acceptance, an amount calculated on the applicable Drawdown Date which is (rounded to the nearest full cent, with one-half of one cent being rounded up) equal to the face amount of such Banker's Acceptance multiplied by the price, where the price is calculated by dividing one by the sum of one plus the product of (a) the BA Discount Rate applicable thereto expressed as a decimal fraction multiplied by (b) a fraction, the numerator of which is the term of such Banker's Acceptance and the denominator of which is 365, rounded to the nearest multiple of 0.001%.

- 1.1.12 "BA Discount Rate" means, (a) with respect to any Banker's Acceptance accepted by a Lender named on Schedule I to the Bank Act (Canada), the rate determined by the Agent as being the arithmetic average (rounded upward to the nearest multiple of 0.01%) of the discount rates, calculated on the basis of a year of 365 days and determined in accordance with normal market practice at or about 10:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on the applicable Drawdown Date, for banker's acceptances of the Schedule I Reference Lenders having a comparable face amount and identical maturity date to the face amount and maturity date of such Banker's Acceptance, and (b) with respect to any Banker's Acceptance accepted by any other Lender, the lesser of (i) the rate determined in Section 1.1.12(a) above plus 0.07% per annum, and (ii) the discount rate, calculated on the basis of a year of 365 days and determined in accordance with normal market practice at or about 10:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on the applicable Drawdown Date, for banker's acceptances of such other lender having a comparable face amount and identical maturity date to the face amount and maturity date of such Banker's Acceptance.
- **1.1.13** "BA Equivalent Loan" has the meaning defined in Section 5.10(5).
- 1.1.14 "Balance Sheet Date" means 31 December 2004.
- **1.1.15** "Banker's Acceptance" means a depository bill as defined in the *Depository Bills and Notes Act* (Canada) in Canadian Dollars that is in the form of an order signed by the Borrower and accepted by a Lender pursuant to this Agreement or, for Lenders not participating in clearing services contemplated in that Act, a draft or bill of exchange in Canadian Dollars that is drawn by the Borrower and accepted by a Lender pursuant to this Agreement. Orders or drafts that become depository bills, drafts and bills of exchange are sometimes collectively referred to in this Agreement as "orders".
- **1.1.16** "Banker's Acceptance Fee" means, with respect to any Banker's Acceptance, the amount calculated by multiplying the face amount of the Banker's Acceptance by the applicable rate for the Banker's Acceptance Fee specified in Section 2.6, and then multiplying the result by a fraction, the numerator of which is the duration of its term on the basis of the applicable actual number of days to elapse from and including the date of acceptance of the Banker's Acceptance by the Lender up to but excluding the maturity date of the Banker's Acceptance and the denominator of which is the number of days in the calendar year in question.
- **1.1.17** "Borrower" means Waste Management of Canada Corporation, a Nova Scotia unlimited liability company, its successors and permitted assigns.
- **1.1.18** "Branch of Account" means WBO–Loan Administration & Agency Operations of the Agent located at 720 King Street West, 4th Floor, Wholesale Banking Operations, Toronto, Ontario, M5V 2T3, or such other branch or branches as may be designated by the Agent from time to time.
- **1.1.19** "Business Day" means a day of the year, other than Saturday or Sunday, on which the Arrangers are open for normal banking business at, as applicable, their executive

- offices in Toronto, Ontario and Montreal, Quebec and the Agent is open for normal banking business at the Branch of Account.
- 1.1.20 "Canadian Dollars", "Cdn. Dollars", "Cdn. \$" and "\$" mean the lawful money of Canada.
- 1.1.21 "CDOR Rate" means, on any date, with respect to any Banker's Acceptance, the simple average of the rates shown on the display referred to as the "CDOR Page" (or any display substituted therefor) on Reuters Domestic Money Service (or any successor source from time to time) with respect to the banks and other financial institutions named in such display at or about 10:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on such date for banker's acceptances having an identical maturity date to the maturity date of such Banker's Acceptance, as determined by the Agent, or if such day is not a Business Day, then on the immediately preceding Business Day; provided, however, that if such rates are not available, then the CDOR Rate for any day shall be calculated as the average of the bid rates (rounded upwards to the nearest 1/16th of 1%) quoted by each of the Schedule I Reference Lenders for its own banker's acceptances for the applicable period as of 10:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on such day, as determined by the Agent, or if such day is not a Business Day, then on the immediately preceding Business Day.
- **1.1.22** "Change in Law" means the occurrence, after the date of this Agreement, of any of the following: (a) the adoption or taking effect of any applicable law, (b) any change in any Applicable Law or in the administration, interpretation or application thereof by any Governmental Authority, or (c) the making or issuance of any Applicable Law by any Governmental Authority.
- **1.1.23** "Closing Date" means 30 November 2005 or such other day as may be agreed to by the parties which is not later than 15 December 2005.
- **1.1.24** "Collateral" means cash, a bank draft or a letter of credit issued by a Canadian chartered bank, all in a form satisfactory to the Agent, acting reasonably.
- **1.1.25** "Commitment" means in respect of each Lender from time to time, the covenant to make Advances to the Borrower in the Lender's Applicable Percentage of the maximum amount of the Credit and, where the context requires, the maximum amount of Advances which the Lender has covenanted to make.
- **1.1.26** "Compliance Certificate" means a certificate in the form of Schedule B, signed by a senior officer of each of the Borrower and Waste Management, Inc.
- **1.1.27** "Consolidated Total Interest Expense" has the meaning defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such definition exists at the date of this Agreement.
- **1.1.28** "Constating Documents" means, with respect to any Person, its articles or certificate of incorporation, amendment, amalgamation, continuance or association, memorandum of association, by-laws, declaration of trust, trust indenture, partnership agreement, limited liability company agreement or other similar document, as

applicable, and all unanimous shareholder agreements, other shareholder agreements, voting trust agreements and similar arrangements applicable to the Person's capital stock, all as amended, supplemented, restated or replaced from time to time. **1.1.29** "Contributing Lender" shall have the meaning defined in Section 9.3(2).

- **1.1.30** "Control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ability to exercise voting power, by contract or otherwise. "Controlling" and "Controlled" have corresponding meanings.
- **1.1.31** "Credit" means the credit facility of up to Cdn. \$410,000,000 established by the Lenders in favour of the Borrower pursuant to Article 2 of this Agreement.
- "Debt" means collectively, without duplication, whether classified as Debt, an Investment or otherwise on the obligor's balance sheet, 1.1.32 (a) all indebtedness for borrowed money (including the face amount of all bankers' acceptances), (b) all obligations for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than trade payables incurred in the ordinary course of business which either (i) are not overdue by more than 90 days, or (ii) are being disputed in good faith and for which adequate reserves have been established in accordance with GAAP), (c) all obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or other similar debt instruments, (d) all obligations created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement with respect to property acquired (even though the rights and remedies of the seller or lender under such agreement in the event of default are limited to repossession or sale of such property), (e) all obligations, liabilities and indebtedness under capital leases, (f) all obligations, liabilities or indebtedness arising from the making of a drawing under surety, performance bonds, or any other bonding arrangement, (g) Guarantees of any Debt others referred to in clauses (a) through (f) above, and (h) all Debt of others referred to in clauses (a) through (f) above secured or supported by (or for which the holder of such Debt has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured or supported by) any Encumbrance on the property of any Obligor, even though the owner of the property has not assumed or become liable, contractually or otherwise, for the payment of such Debt; provided that if a Permitted Receivables Transaction is outstanding and is accounted for as a sale of accounts receivable under generally accepted accounting principles, Debt shall also include the additional Debt, determined on a consolidated basis, which would have been outstanding had such Permitted Receivables Transaction been accounted for as a borrowing.
- **1.1.33** "**Defaulting Lender**" has the meaning defined in Section 9.3(2).
- **1.1.34** "Designated Account" means, in respect of any Advance, the account or accounts maintained by the Borrower at the Agent's West Metro Commercial Banking Centre, 2 Robert Speck Parkway, Mississauga, Ontario L4Z 1H8 that the Borrower designates in its notice requesting an Advance.

- **1.1.35** "Disclosure Documents" means the Borrower's financial statements referred to in Section 6.1(4)(a), and filings made by any Obligor with the Securities and Exchange Commission that were publicly available prior to the date of this Agreement.
- 1.1.36 "Distribution" means the declaration or payment of any dividend or other return on equity on or in respect of any shares of any class of capital stock, any partnership interests or any membership interests of any Person (other than dividends or other such returns payable solely in shares of capital stock, partnership interests or membership units of such Person, as the case may be); the purchase, redemption, or other retirement of any shares of any class of capital stock, partnership interests or membership units of such Person, directly or indirectly through a Subsidiary or otherwise; the return of equity capital by any Person to its shareholders, partners or members as such; or any other distribution on or in respect of any shares of any class of capital stock, partnership interest or membership unit of such Person.
- 1.1.37 "Drawdown Date" means the date, which shall be a Business Day, of any Advance.
- 1.1.38 "EBIT" has the meaning defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such definition exists at the date of this Agreement.
- 1.1.39 "EBITDA" has the meaning defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such definition exists at the date of this Agreement.
- **1.1.40** "Encumbrance" means, with respect to any asset, (a) any mortgage, deed of trust, lien (statutory or otherwise), pledge, hypothecation, encumbrance, charge, security interest, assignment, deposit arrangement or other restriction in, on or of such asset, (b) the interest of a vendor or a lessor under any conditional sale agreement, capital lease or title retention agreement (or any financing lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing) relating to such asset, and (c) in the case of securities, any purchase option, call or similar right of a third party with respect to such securities.
- **1.1.41** "Environmental Laws" has the meaning defined in Section 6.1(14)(a).
- 1.1.42 "Event of Default" means any of the events or circumstances described in Section 8.1.
- 1.1.43 "Exchange Rate" means on any day, for the purpose of calculations under this Agreement, the amount of Canadian Dollars into which another currency may be converted, or vice versa, using the Bank of Canada noon spot rate for converting the one currency into the other on that day or if that day is not a Business Day, the preceding Business Day, or if such rate is not so published by the Bank of Canada for any such day, then at the mid rate (i.e. the average of the Agent's spot buying and selling rates) quoted by the Agent at the Branch of Account at approximately noon (Toronto time) on that day in accordance with its normal practice for the applicable currency conversion in the wholesale market, or if that day is not a Business Day, the preceding Business Day.

- 1.1.44 "Excluded Taxes" means any income or capital Tax now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed on a Lender by any applicable Governmental Authority in Canada or any other jurisdiction in which that Lender is subject to Tax as a result of the Lender: (a) having a permanent establishment in such jurisdiction, (b) being organized under the laws of such jurisdiction, (c) being resident or deemed to be resident in such jurisdiction, or (d) not dealing at arm's length with an Obligor or any other Lender; but does not include any sales, goods or services Tax payable under the laws of any such jurisdiction with respect to any goods or services made available by a Lender to the Borrower under this Agreement or any withholding tax.
- **1.1.45** "Fee Letter" means the confidential fee letter agreement dated 25 October 2005 from the Arrangers to the Borrower and the Guarantors providing for the payment of certain fees in relation to the Credit, accepted and agreed to by the Borrower and the Guarantors on 25 October 2005.
- 1.1.46 "GAAP" means, when used in this Agreement, whether directly or indirectly through reference to a capitalized term used therein, means (a) principles that are consistent with the principles promulgated or adopted by the Financial Accounting Standards Board (U.S.) and its predecessors, in effect for the fiscal year ended on the Balance Sheet Date, and (b) to the extent consistent with such principles, the accounting practice of Waste Management, Inc. reflected in its financial statements for the year ended on 31 December 2003; provided, that in each of clause (a) and (b), such meaning shall include the application of Financial Accounting Standards Board Interpretation No. 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities (revised December 2003) ("FIN 46-R"), provided, further, that in each case referred to in this definition of "GAAP" a certified public accountant would, insofar as the use of such accounting principles is pertinent, be in a position to deliver an unqualified opinion (other than a qualification regarding changes in generally accepted accounting principles) as to financial statements in which such principles have been properly applied.
- **1.1.47** "Governmental Authority" means the government of Canada or any other nation, or of any political subdivision thereof, whether provincial, state or local, and any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government, including any supra-national bodies.
- 1.1.48 "Guarantee" means any obligation, contingent or otherwise, of a Person guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing any Debt or other obligation of any other Person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, and including any obligation of the guarantor, direct or indirect, (a) to purchase or pay (or advance or supply funds for the purchase or payment of) such Debt or other obligation or to purchase (or to advance or supply funds for the purchase of) any security for the payment thereof, (b) to purchase or lease property, securities or services for the purpose of assuring the owner of such Debt or other obligation of the payment thereof, (c) to maintain working capital, equity capital or any other financial statement condition or liquidity of the primary obligor so as to enable the primary obligor to pay

such Debt or other obligation, or (d) as an account party in respect of any letter of credit or letter of guarantee issued to support such Debt or obligation; provided that the term Guarantee shall not include endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business.

- **1.1.49** "Guarantors" means each of Waste Management, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Waste Management Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and each other Person which delivers a guarantee hereunder, and becomes a party hereto, from time to time.
- **1.1.50** "Hazardous Substances" has the meaning defined in Section 6.1(14)(b).
- **1.1.51** "Interbank Reference Rate" means, in respect of any currency, the interest rate expressed as a percentage per annum which is customarily used by the Agent when calculating interest due by it or owing to it arising from correction of errors in transactions in that currency between it and other chartered banks.
- **1.1.52** "Interest Coverage Ratio" means, at any time, the ratio calculated by dividing (a) EBIT for the four most recently completed fiscal quarters of Waste Management, Inc. by (b) Consolidated Total Interest Expense for such period.
- **1.1.53** "Interest Payment Date" means the 21st day of each calendar month.
- 1.1.54 "Interim Balance Sheet Date" means 30 September 2005.
- 1.1.55 "Investment" means all expenditures made by a Person and all liabilities incurred (contingently or otherwise) by a Person for the acquisition of stock of (other than the stock of Subsidiaries), or Debt of, or for loans, advances, capital contributions or transfers of property to, or in respect of any Guarantees or other commitments as described under Debt, or obligations of, any other Person, including without limitation, the funding of any captive insurance company (other than loans, advances, capital contributions or transfers of property to any Subsidiaries or variable interest entities consolidated in accordance with FIN 46-R, or Guaranties with respect to Debt of any Subsidiary or variable interest entities consolidated in accordance with FIN 46-R). In determining the aggregate amount of Investments outstanding at any particular time: (a) the amount of any Investment represented by a Guarantee shall be taken at not less than the principal amount of the obligations guaranteed and still outstanding, (b) there shall be included as an Investment all interest accrued with respect to Debt constituting an Investment unless and until such interest is paid, (c) there shall be deducted in respect of each such Investment any amount received as a return of capital (but only by partial or full repurchase, redemption, retirement, repayment, liquidating dividend or liquidating distribution), (d) there shall not be deducted in respect of any Investment any amounts received as earnings on such Investment, whether as dividends, interest or otherwise, except that accrued interest included as provided in the foregoing clause (b) may be deducted when paid; and (e) there shall not be deducted from the aggregate amount of Investments any decrease in the value thereof.

- **1.1.56** "Lenders" means each of the Persons listed on Schedule E and other lenders that agree from time to time to become Lenders in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and "Lender" means any one of the Lenders.
- **1.1.57** "Loan Documents" means this Agreement, all Security, the Fee Letter, the Agency Fee Letter, and all other documents from time to time relating to the Credit.
- **1.1.58** "Material Adverse Effect" means any material adverse effect on (a) the business, assets, operations or financial condition of the Obligors taken as a whole, (b) the ability of either Guarantor to perform its obligations under any Loan Document to which it is a party, or (c) the rights of, or remedies or benefits available to, the Agent or any of the Lenders under any Loan Document.
- 1.1.59 "Maturity Date" means 30 November 2008.
- **1.1.60** "Moody's" means Moody's Investor Services, Inc. and its successors.
- **1.1.61** "Non BA Lender" has the meaning defined in Section 5.10(5).
- 1.1.62 "Obligations" means all obligations of the Borrower to the Agent and Lenders under or in connection with this Agreement, including but not limited to all debts and liabilities, present or future, direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or not, at any time owing by the Borrower to the Agent and Lenders in any currency or remaining unpaid by the Borrower to the Agent and Lenders in any currency under or in connection with this Agreement, whether arising from dealings between the Agent and Lenders and the Borrower or from any other dealings or proceedings by which the Agent and Lenders may be or become in any manner whatever creditors of the Borrower under or in connection with this Agreement, and wherever incurred, and whether incurred by the Borrower alone or with another or others and whether as principal or surety, and all interest, fees, legal and other costs, charges and expenses. In this definition, "the Agent and Lenders" shall be interpreted as "the Agent and Lenders, or any of them".
- 1.1.63 "Obligors" means the Borrower and each of the Guarantors, and "Obligor" means any of them.
- **1.1.64** "Pending Event of Default" means an event which would constitute an Event of Default hereunder, except for satisfaction of any requirement for giving of notice, lapse of time, or both, or other condition subsequent.
- **1.1.65** "Permitted Encumbrances" means, with respect to any Person, the following:
 - (a) liens for taxes, assessments or governmental charges or levies which are not yet due, or for which instalments have been paid based on reasonable estimates pending final assessments, or the validity of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which the Person has recorded the liability in accordance with GAAP and which do not have, and will not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect;

- (b) inchoate or statutory liens of contractors, subcontractors, mechanics, workers, suppliers, material men, carriers and others in respect of construction, maintenance, repair or operation of assets of the Person, in respect of which adequate holdbacks are being maintained as required by applicable laws and (i) which have not at such time been filed or exercised and of which none of the Lenders have been given notice, or (ii) which relate to obligations not due or payable or if due, the validity of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which such Person has recorded the liability in accordance with GAAP and which do not materially reduce the value of the affected asset or materially interfere with the use of such asset in the operation of the business of the Person and do not have, and will not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) easements, rights-of-way, licences, servitudes, restrictions, restrictive covenants, and similar rights in real property comprised in the assets of the Person or interests therein (including in respect of sewers, drains, gas and water mains or electric light and power or telephone and telegraph conduits, poles, wires and cables) which do not materially reduce the value of the affected asset or materially interfere with the use of such asset in the operation of the business of the Person and do not have, and will not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect;
- (d) title defects or irregularities which are of a minor nature and which do not materially reduce the value of the affected asset or materially interfere with the use of such asset in the operation of the business of the Person and do not have, and will not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect;
- (e) the Encumbrance resulting from the deposit of cash or securities in connection with contracts, tenders or expropriation proceedings, or to secure workers' compensation, employment insurance, surety or appeal bonds, costs of litigation when required by applicable laws and other similar obligations, in each case in the ordinary course of business;
- (f) the Encumbrance created by a judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction; provided, however, that the Encumbrance is in existence for less than 20 days after its creation or the execution or other enforcement of the Encumbrance is effectively stayed or the claims so secured are being actively contested in good faith and by proper legal proceedings and do not result in the occurrence of an Event of Default;
- (g) the reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions, if any, expressed in any original grant from the Crown of any real property or any interest therein which do not materially reduce the value of the affected asset or materially interfere with the use of such asset in the operation of the business of the Person and do not have, and will not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect:

- (h) Encumbrances given to a public utility or any municipality or governmental or other public authority when required by such utility or other authority in connection with the operation of the business or the ownership of the assets of the Person which do not materially reduce the value of the affected asset or materially interfere with the use of such asset in the operation of the business of the Person and do not have, and will not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect;
- (i) servicing agreements, development agreements, site plan agreements, and other agreements with Governmental Authorities pertaining to the use or development of any of the assets of the Person, provided same are complied with and do not materially reduce the value of the affected asset or materially interfere with the use of such asset in the operation of the business of the Person and do not have, and will not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect;
- (j) the right reserved to or vested in any Governmental Authority by any statutory provision or by the terms of any lease, licence, franchise, grant or permit of the Person, to terminate any such lease, licence, franchise, grant or permit, or to require annual or other payments as a condition to the continuance thereof;
- (k) Encumbrances in favour of the Agent created by the Security, if any, including Encumbrances over Collateral;
- (l) landlords' rights of distraint and similar rights of a landlord (including in Quebec a landlord's hypothec) on tangible personal or moveable property of the Person located solely on the premises leased by the landlord to the Person and securing only the obligations of the Person under the applicable lease of the premises, so long as the exercise of such rights do not result in the occurrence of an Event of Default; and
- (m) Permitted Liens, as such term is defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement as at the date of this Agreement.
- **1.1.66** "Permitted Receivables Transaction" has the meaning defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such definition exists at the date of this Agreement.
- **1.1.67** "**Person**" means any natural person, corporation, limited liability company, trust, joint venture, association, company, partnership, Governmental Authority or other entity.
- **1.1.68** "Prime Rate" means, on any day, the greater of:
 - (a) the average of the annual rates of interest expressed as a percentage per annum on the basis of a 365 or 366 day year, as the case may be, announced by each Schedule I Reference Lender on that day as its reference rate for commercial loans made by it in Canada in Canadian Dollars; and

- (b) the CDOR Rate for one month Canadian Dollar banker's acceptances on that day plus 0.50% per annum.
- **1.1.69** "**Prime Rate Advance**" means an Advance in Canadian Dollars bearing interest based on the Prime Rate and includes any deemed Prime Rate Advance provided for in this Agreement.
- 1.1.70 "Real Property" has the meaning defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such definition exists at the date of this Agreement.
- **1.1.71** "**Register**" has the meaning defined in Section 10.2(3).
- 1.1.72 "Release" has the meaning defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such definition exists at the date of this Agreement.
- **1.1.73** "Relevant Rating" means, as of any date of determination, the ratings as determined by S&P and Moody's of Waste Management, Inc.'s non-credit enhanced, senior unsecured long-term debt and in circumstances when the ratings are not the same level (in the grid set forth in Section 2.6(1)), then the higher of the two ratings shall apply, provided however that if the higher rating is more than one level higher than the lower rating, the Relevant Rating shall be set at one level below the higher rating.
- **1.1.74** "Required Lenders" means a Lender or Lenders holding, in the aggregate, a minimum of 50.1% of the amount of the Commitments (or the outstanding Advances if the Commitments have terminated including after the occurrence of any Default), excluding in all cases Commitments or Advances held by any Obligor or any Affiliate or Related Party of any Obligor.
- 1.1.75 "S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Group, a division of McGraw-Hill, Inc., or any of its successors.
- **1.1.76** "Schedule" means the designated Schedule of this Agreement.
- **1.1.77** "Schedule I Reference Lenders" means the Agent and such other institutions as may be agreed upon by the Borrower and the Agent from time to time, and "Schedule I Reference Lender" means any one of them.
- 1.1.78 "Scotia Capital" means The Bank of Nova Scotia, a bank to which the Bank Act (Canada) applies.
- **1.1.79** "Section" means the designated section of this Agreement.
- **1.1.80** "Security" means the guarantees held from time to time by or on behalf of the Agent and the Lenders supporting or intended to support, *inter alia*, repayment of any of the Obligations, including, without limitation, the guarantees described in Section 3.1 from time to time.
- **1.1.81** "Standby Fee" has the meaning defined in Section 2.7.

- **1.1.82** "Subsidiary" means any Person of which the designated parent shall at any time own directly or indirectly through one or more subsidiaries at least a majority of the outstanding capital stock or other interests entitled to vote generally and whose financial results are required to be consolidated with the financial results of the designated parent in accordance with GAAP.
- **1.1.83** "Swap Contract" means all obligations in respect of interest rate, currency or commodity exchange, forward, swap, or futures contracts or similar transactions or arrangements entered into to protect or hedge any of the Obligors against interest rate, exchange rate or commodity price risks or exposure, or to lower or diversify their funding costs.
- **1.1.84** "Taxes" means all taxes, levies, imposts, stamp taxes, duties, deductions, withholdings and similar governmental impositions payable, levied, collected, withheld or assessed as of the date of this Agreement or at any time in the future and all interest, charges and penalties in respect thereof, and "Tax" shall have a corresponding meaning.
- 1.1.85 "Total Debt" has the meaning defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such definition exists at the date of this Agreement.
- **1.1.86** "**Total Leverage Ratio**" means, at any time, the ratio calculated by dividing (a) Total Debt at that time by (b) EBITDA for Waste Management, Inc.'s four most recently completed fiscal quarters.
- **1.1.87** "U.S. Credit Agreement" means the U.S. \$2,400,000,000 revolving credit agreement dated as of October 15, 2004 by and among Waste Management, Inc., as borrower, Waste Management Holdings, Inc., as guarantor, various banks party thereto from time to time, as lenders, Citibank, N.A., as administrative agent and others, as amended by Amendment No. 1 dated October 15, 2004 between such parties.
- 1.1.88 "U.S. Dollars" and "U.S. \$" means lawful monies of the United States of America.

1.2 Construction

This Agreement has been negotiated by each party with the benefit of legal representation and any rule of construction to the effect that any ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting party shall not apply to the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

1.3 References to U.S. Credit Agreement

The provisions of the U.S. Credit Agreement that are incorporated by reference or referred to in this Agreement shall continue to apply mutatis mutandis to the Credit notwithstanding the termination of the U.S. Credit Agreement for any reason.

1.4 Certain Rules of Interpretation

In this Agreement:

- (a) the division into sections and other subdivisions thereof and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement; and
- (b) unless specified otherwise or the context otherwise requires:
 - (i) references to any Section or Schedule are references to the Section of, or Schedule to, this Agreement;
 - (ii) "including" or "includes" means "including (or includes) but not limited to" and shall not be construed to limit any general statement preceding it to the specific or similar items or matters immediately following it;
 - (iii) references to contracts, agreements or instruments, unless otherwise specified, are deemed to include all present and future amendments, supplements, restatements or replacements to or of such contracts, agreements or instruments, provided that such amendments, supplements, restatements or replacements to or of such contracts, agreements or instruments have been, if applicable, approved or consented to and otherwise made in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement;
 - (iv) references to any legislation, statutory instrument or regulation or a section or other provision thereof, unless otherwise specified, is a reference to the legislation, statutory instrument, regulation, section or other provision as amended, restated or re-enacted from time to time;
 - (v) references to any thing includes the whole or any part of that thing and a reference to a group of things or Persons includes each thing or Person in that group;
 - (vi) references to a Person includes that Person's successors and assigns;
 - (vii) all references to specific times are references to Toronto time; and
 - (viii) words in the singular include the plural and vice-versa and words in one gender include all genders.

ARTICLE 2 CREDIT

2.1 Amount and Availment Options

- (1) Upon and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lenders severally agree to provide to the Borrower a non-revolving term credit facility (the "Credit") for the use of the Borrower in the amount of up to Cdn. \$410,000,000 (provided that each Lender's obligation hereunder shall be limited to its respective Applicable Percentage of the Credit).
- (2) At the option of the Borrower, the Credit may be utilized by the Borrower by requesting that Prime Rate Advances be made by the Lenders or by presenting orders to a Lender for acceptance as Banker's Acceptances.

2.2 Non-Revolving Credit and Availability Period

The Credit is a non-revolving credit. The principal amount of any Advance under the Credit which is repaid from time to time may not be reborrowed. The Credit shall be available in no more than five Advances, in minimum amounts of Cdn. \$25,000,000 during the period from the Closing Date to and including 31 December 2005 (the "Availability Period"). Any unused portion of the Credit after the Availability Period will be immediately cancelled.

2.3 Use of the Credit

The Credit shall be used for general corporate purposes including to finance, in part, the payment of a dividend to be paid, ultimately, to Waste Management, Inc. under the *American Jobs Creation Act*.

2.4 Term and Repayment

All Obligations under the Credit shall be repaid in full, and the Credit shall be cancelled, on the Maturity Date.

2.5 Voluntary Prepayments

The Borrower may prepay Prime Rate Advances under the Credit upon prior written notice given in accordance with Section 5.3 without premium or penalty in minimum amounts of Cdn. \$5,000,000 and integral multiples of Cdn. \$1,000,000 except that no Banker's Acceptance or BA Equivalent Loan may be paid prior to its maturity date. The Borrower may cash collateralize outstanding Banker's Acceptances and BA Equivalent Loans.

2.6 Interest Rates, Fees and Commissions

(1) Interest rates, Banker's Acceptance Fees and Standby Fees will vary and be calculated based on the Relevant Rating as follows:

	Applicable Margin for Prime Rate	Banker's Acceptance	
	Advances	Fees	Standby Fee
Relevant Rating	(% per annum)	(% per annum)	(% per annum)
Greater than or equal to A-/A3	0.0%	0.275%	0.085%
BBB+/Baa1	0.0%	0.425%	0.100%
BBB/Baa2	0.0%	0.525%	0.125%
BBB-/Baa3	0.0%	0.650%	0.150%
Lower than or equal to BB+/Ba1	0.0%	0.850%	0.200%

- (2) Any increase or decrease in interest rates, Banker's Acceptance Fees and Standby Fees resulting from a change in the Relevant Rating shall be effective on the day that the Relevant Rating changes. Waste Management, Inc. shall immediately notify the Agent of any change in the Relevant Rating, or in the rating of S&P or of Moody's comprising the Relevant Rating.
- (3) All interest rates, Banker's Acceptance Fees and Standby Fees set forth in Section 2.6(1) are rates per annum. Interest on Prime Rate Advances shall be the Prime Rate plus the relevant rate shown in the column of the table in Section 2.6(1) headed "Applicable Margin for Prime Rate Advances". The rate for Banker's Acceptance Fees shall be the relevant rate shown in the column of the table in Section 2.6(1) headed "Banker's Acceptance Fees". Interest on Prime Rate Advances, Banker's Acceptances Fees and Standby Fees received by the Agent shall be promptly distributed by the Agent to the Lenders in accordance with their respective Applicable Percentages.

2.7 Standby Fee

The Borrower shall pay a standby fee ("**Standby Fee**") on the daily unadvanced portion of the Credit at a rate per annum which shall vary and be calculated based on the Relevant Rating as set out in the column of the table in Section 2.6(1) headed "Standby Fee" during the Availability Period. The Standby Fee shall be calculated daily beginning on the Closing Date and shall be payable in arrears on the third Business Day following the end of the Availability Period.

2.8 Agency and Assignment Fees

The Borrower shall pay to the Agent, inter alia, the annual agency fee provided for in the Agency Fee Letter.

ARTICLE 3 SECURITY

3.1 Security

The security shall comprise the unlimited and unconditional guarantees by each of the Guarantors in favour of the Agent and the Lenders of the Obligations, in the form annexed as Schedule D.

ARTICLE 4 DISBURSEMENT CONDITIONS

4.1 Conditions Precedent to Initial Advance

The following conditions precedent must be satisfied at or before the time of the initial Advance under this Agreement, unless waived by the Lenders. Where delivery of documents is referred to, the documents shall be delivered to the Agent for and on behalf of the Lenders and shall be in full force and effect and in form and substance satisfactory to the Lenders.

(1) Other Debt and Encumbrances – The Lenders shall have received:

- (a) a true copy of the U.S. Credit Agreement together with all amendments thereto up to the date of this Agreement;
- (b) the audited consolidated financial statements of Waste Management, Inc. for the two most recent fiscal years ended prior to the Closing Date; and
- (c) the unaudited consolidated financial statements of Waste Management, Inc. for each quarterly period ended subsequent to the date of the latest financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 4.1(1)(b).

(2) **Documentation and Ancillary Information** – The Agent:

- (a) shall have received duly executed copies of this Agreement, the Security and the other Loan Documents, accompanied by all consents, acknowledgments and ancillary agreements as may be reasonably required by the Agent, all in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and the Lenders; and
- (b) shall have received a certificate from each of the Obligors with copies of its Constating Documents, a list of its officers, directors, trustees and/or partners, as the case may be, who are executing Loan Documents on its behalf with specimens of the signatures of those who are executing Loan Documents on its behalf, and copies of the corporate proceedings taken to authorize it to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under the Loan Documents.

- (3) **Opinions** The Agent shall have received the following favourable legal opinions, each in form and substance satisfactory to it:
 - (a) the opinion of Borden Ladner Gervais LLP, counsel to the Lenders, addressed to the Agent and the Lenders in relation to the Loan Documents which are governed by Ontario law;
 - (b) the opinion of Nova Scotia counsel to the Borrower, addressed to the Agent, the Lenders and Borden Ladner Gervais LLP in relation to, among other things, the existence of the Borrower, its corporate power and authority and the due authorization, execution and delivery of the Loan Documents and such other matters as the Agent may reasonably require; and
 - (c) the opinion of in-house counsel to the Guarantors, addressed to the Agent, the Lenders and Borden Ladner Gervais LLP in relation to, among other things, the Guarantors and the enforceability of the Loan Documents governed by U.S. law and such other matters as the Agent may reasonably require.
- (4) **Other Matters** The following conditions must also be satisfied:
 - (a) all fees and expenses payable under the Loan Documents, the Fee Letter and the Agency Fee Letter (including upfront fees, agency fees, and reasonable legal fees and expenses of the Lenders' counsel invoiced prior to the Closing Date) shall have been paid; and
 - (b) the conditions precedent in this Section 4.1 shall be satisfied no later than 15 December 2005.

4.2 Conditions Precedent to all Advances

The obligation of the Lenders to make any Advance (including the initial Advance) is subject to the conditions precedent that:

- (a) no Event of Default or Pending Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on the Drawdown Date, or would result from making the Advance;
- (b) the Agent has received timely notice as required under Section 5.3;
- (c) the representations and warranties set out in Section 6.1 (other than the representation and warranty in Section 6.1(5)), other than those expressly stated to be made as of a specific date or otherwise expressly modified in accordance with Section 6.2, are true and correct in all material respects on the date of the Advance as if made on and as of the date of the Advance; and
- (d) all other terms and conditions of this Agreement upon which an Advance may be obtained are fulfilled.

ARTICLE 5 ADVANCES

5.1 Evidence of Indebtedness

The Agent will maintain records of the Obligations resulting from Prime Rate Advances made by the Lenders and each Lender will maintain records concerning those Advances it has made. The Agent shall also maintain records of the Obligations resulting from Advances by way of Banker's Acceptances and BA Equivalent Loans, and each Lender shall also maintain records relating to Banker's Acceptances that it has accepted and BA Equivalent Loans it has made. The records maintained by the Agent shall constitute, in the absence of manifest error, *prima facie* evidence of the Obligations and all details relating thereto. After a request by the Borrower, the Agent or the Lender to whom the request is made will promptly advise the Borrower of the entries in such records. The failure of the Agent or any Lender to correctly record any such amount or date shall not, however, adversely affect the obligation of the Borrower to pay the Obligations in accordance with this Agreement. The Agent shall, upon the reasonable request of a Lender or the Borrower, provide any information contained in its records of Advances to such Lender or the Borrower and the Agent, each Lender and the Borrower shall cooperate in providing all information reasonably required to keep all accounts accurate and up-to-date.

5.2 Conversions

Subject to the other terms of this Agreement, the Borrower may from time to time convert all or any part of the outstanding amount of any Advance into another form of Advance.

5.3 Notice of Advances and Payments

- (1) The Borrower shall give the Agent irrevocable written notice, in the form of Schedule A, of any request for any Advance to it under the Credit. The Borrower shall also give the Agent irrevocable written notice in the same form of any payment by it (whether resulting from a repayment, prepayment, rollover or conversion of any Advance under the Credit) and each such payment shall be for an amount no less than Cdn. \$5,000,000 or the aggregate amount of the Advances outstanding, whichever is less.
- (2) Notice in respect of a Prime Rate Advance or payment thereof shall be given on the Business Day prior to any such Advance or payment. Notices in respect of Advances by way of Banker's Acceptance shall be given two Business Days prior to any such Advance. Any permanent reduction of the Credit shall only be effective on three Business Days notice as required by Section 5.4.
- (3) Notices shall be given not later than 11:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on the date for notice. Payments (other than those being made solely from the proceeds of rollovers and conversions) must be made prior to 11:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on the date for payment. If a notice or payment is not given or made by those times, it shall be deemed to have been given or made on the next Business Day, unless all Lenders affected by the late

notice or payment agree, in their sole discretion, to accept a notice or payment at a later time as being effective on the date it is given or made.

5.4 Prepayments and Reductions

- (1) Subject to giving notice required by Section 5.3, the Borrower may from time to time repay Advances outstanding under the Credit without premium or penalty, except that Banker's Acceptances and BA Equivalent Loans may not be paid prior to their respective maturity dates.
- (2) The Borrower may from time to time, by giving not less than three Business Days express written notice to the Agent, irrevocably notify the Agent of the cancellation of the Credit or of the permanent reduction of the committed amount of the Credit by an amount which shall be a minimum of Cdn. \$5,000,000 and a whole multiple of Cdn. \$1,000,000. The Borrower shall have no right to any increase in the committed amount of the Credit thereafter.

5.5 Prime Rate Advances

- (1) Upon timely fulfilment of all applicable conditions as set forth in this Agreement, the Agent, in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 5.6, will make the requested amount of a Prime Rate Advance available to the Borrower on the Drawdown Date requested by the Borrower by crediting the Designated Account with such amount. Each Prime Rate Advance shall be in an aggregate minimum amount of Cdn. \$5,000,000 and in a whole multiple of Cdn. \$1,000,000. The Borrower shall pay interest to the Agent for the account of the Lenders at the Branch of Account on any such Advances outstanding from time to time hereunder at the applicable rate of interest specified in Section 2.6.
- (2) Interest on Prime Rate Advances shall be calculated and payable monthly on each Interest Payment Date. All interest shall accrue from day to day and shall be payable in arrears for the actual number of days elapsed from and including the date of Advance or the previous date on which interest was payable, as the case may be, to but excluding the date on which interest is payable, both before and after maturity, default and judgment, with interest on overdue interest at the same rate payable on demand.
- (3) Interest calculated with reference to the Prime Rate shall be calculated on the basis of a calendar year. Each rate of interest which is calculated with reference to a period (the "deemed interest period") that is less than the actual number of days in the calendar year of calculation is, for the purposes of the *Interest Act* (Canada), equivalent to a rate based on a calendar year calculated by multiplying such rate of interest by the actual number of days in the calendar year of calculation and dividing by the number of days in the deemed interest period. Interest shall be calculated using the nominal rate of calculation, and will not be calculated using the effective rate method of calculation or any other basis that gives effect to the principle of deemed reinvestment of interest.

5.6 Co-ordination of Prime Rate Advances

Each Lender shall advance its Applicable Percentage of each Prime Rate Advance in accordance with the following provisions:

- (a) the Agent shall advise each Lender of its receipt of a notice from the Borrower pursuant to Section 5.3 on the day such notice is received and shall, as soon as possible, advise each Lender of such Lender's Applicable Percentage of any Advance requested by the notice;
- (b) each Lender shall deliver its Applicable Percentage of the Advance to the Agent not later than 11:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on the Drawdown Date; and
- unless a Lender notifies the Agent that a condition precedent to an Advance specified in this Agreement has not been met, the Agent shall advance to the Borrower the amount delivered by each Lender by crediting the Designated Account prior to 2:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on the Drawdown Date, but if the conditions precedent to the Advance are not met by 2:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on the Drawdown Date, the Agent shall return the funds to the Lenders or invest them in an overnight investment as orally instructed by each Lender until such time as the Advance is made.

5.7 Execution of Banker's Acceptances

- (1) To facilitate the acceptance of Banker's Acceptances hereunder, the Borrower hereby appoints each Lender as its attorney to sign and endorse on its behalf, as and when considered necessary by the Lender, an appropriate number of orders in the form prescribed by that Lender.
- (2) Each Lender may, at its option, execute any order in handwriting or by the facsimile or mechanical signature of any of its authorized officers, and the Lenders are hereby authorized to accept or pay, as the case may be, any order of the Borrower which purports to bear such a signature notwithstanding that any such individual has ceased to be an authorized officer of the Lender. Any such order or Banker's Acceptance shall be as valid as if he or she were an authorized officer at the date of issue of the order or Banker's Acceptance.
- (3) Any order or Banker's Acceptance signed by a Lender as attorney for the Borrower, whether signed in handwriting or by the facsimile or mechanical signature of an authorized officer of a Lender, may be dealt with by the Agent or any Lender to all intents and purposes and shall bind the Borrower as if duly signed and issued by the Borrower.
- (4) The receipt by the Agent of a request for an Advance by way of Banker's Acceptances shall be each Lender's sufficient authority to execute, and each Lender shall, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, execute orders in accordance with such request and the advice of the Agent given pursuant to Section 5.10, and the orders so executed shall thereupon be deemed to have been presented for acceptance.

5.8 Sale of Banker's Acceptances

- (1) It shall be the responsibility of each Lender to arrange, in accordance with normal market practice, for the sale on each Drawdown Date of the Banker's Acceptances to be accepted by that Lender, failing which the Lender shall purchase its Banker's Acceptances.
- (2) In accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 5.10, the Agent will make the net proceeds of the requested Advance by way of Banker's Acceptances received by it from the Lenders available to the Borrower on the Drawdown Date by crediting the Designated Account with such amount.
- (3) Notwithstanding the foregoing, if in the determination of the Required Lenders, acting reasonably, a market for Banker's Acceptances does not exist at any time, or the Lenders cannot for other reasons, after reasonable efforts, readily sell Banker's Acceptances or perform their other obligations under this Agreement with respect to Banker's Acceptances, then upon at least one Business Day's written notice by the Agent to the Borrower, the Borrower's right to request Advances by way of Banker's Acceptances shall be and remain suspended until the Agent notifies the Borrower that any condition causing such determination no longer exists (and the Agent shall be obligated to so notify the Borrower promptly following such occurrence).

5.9 Size and Maturity of Banker's Acceptances and Rollovers

Each Advance of Banker's Acceptances shall be in a minimum amount of Cdn. \$5,000,000 and integral multiples of Cdn. \$1,000,000 and the maximum number of maturities of Banker's Acceptances outstanding at any time shall not exceed fifteen. Each Banker's Acceptance shall have a term of 1, 2, 3, 6 or, if available, or 12 months or such other periods after the date of acceptance of the order by a Lender, but no Banker's Acceptance may mature on a date which is not a Business Day or after the Maturity Date. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the face amount at maturity of a Banker's Acceptance may be renewed as a Banker's Acceptance (by repayment and reissue) or converted (by repayment) into another form of Advance.

5.10 Co-ordination of BA Advances

Each Lender shall advance its Applicable Percentage of each Advance by way of Banker's Acceptances in accordance with the provisions set forth below.

(1) The Agent, promptly following receipt of a notice from the Borrower pursuant to Section 5.3 requesting an Advance by way of Banker's Acceptances, shall advise each Lender of the aggregate face amount and term(s) of the Banker's Acceptances to be accepted by it, which term(s) shall be identical for all Lenders. The aggregate face amount of Banker's Acceptances to be accepted by a Lender shall be determined by the Agent by reference to the respective Commitments of the Lenders, except that, if the face amount of a Banker's Acceptance would not be Cdn. \$1,000 or a whole multiple thereof, the face amount shall be increased or reduced by the Agent in its sole discretion to the nearest whole multiple of Cdn. \$1,000.

- (2) Each Lender shall transfer to the Agent at the Branch of Account for value not later than 11:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on each Drawdown Date immediately available Cdn. Dollars in an aggregate amount equal to the BA Discount Proceeds of all Banker's Acceptances accepted and sold or purchased by the Lender on such Drawdown Date net of the applicable Banker's Acceptance Fee and net of the amount required to pay any of its previously accepted Banker's Acceptances that are maturing on the Drawdown Date or any of its other Advances that are being converted to Banker's Acceptances on the Drawdown Date.
- (3) Unless a Lender notifies the Agent that a condition precedent to an Advance specified in this Agreement has not been met, the Agent shall advance to the Borrower the amount delivered by each Lender by crediting the Designated Account prior to 2:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on the Drawdown Date, but if the conditions precedent to the Advance are not met by 2:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on the Drawdown Date, the Agent shall return the funds to the Lenders or invest them in an overnight investment as orally instructed by each Lender until such time as the Advance is made.
- (4) Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, for the purpose of determining the amount to be transferred by a Lender to the Agent for the account of the Borrower in respect of the sale of any Banker's Acceptance accepted by such Lender and sold or purchased by it, the proceeds of sale thereof shall be deemed to be an amount equal to the BA Discount Proceeds calculated with respect thereto. Accordingly, in respect of any particular Banker's Acceptance accepted by it, a Lender in addition to its entitlement to retain the applicable Banker's Acceptance Fee for its own account (a) shall be entitled to retain for its own account the amount, if any, by which the actual proceeds of sale thereof exceed the BA Discount Proceeds calculated with respect thereto, and (b) shall be required to pay out of its own funds the amount, if any, by which the actual proceeds of sale thereof are less than the BA Discount Proceeds calculated with respect thereto.
- (5) Whenever the Borrower requests an Advance that includes Banker's Acceptances, each Lender that is not permitted by applicable law or by customary market practice to accept a Banker's Acceptance (a "Non BA Lender") shall, in lieu of accepting its *pro rata* amount of such Banker's Acceptances, make available to the Borrower on the Drawdown Date a non-interest bearing loan (a "BA Equivalent Loan") in Canadian Dollars and in an amount equal to the BA Discount Proceeds of its *pro rata* amount of the Banker's Acceptances that the Non BA Lender would have been required to accept on the Drawdown Date if it were able to accept Banker's Acceptances. The BA Discount Proceeds shall be calculated based on the BA Discount Rate. Each Non BA Lender shall also be entitled to deduct from the BA Equivalent Loan an amount equal to the Banker's Acceptance Fee that would have been applicable had it been able to accept Banker's Acceptances. The BA Equivalent Loan shall have a term equal to the term of the Banker's Acceptances that the Non BA Lender would otherwise have accepted and the Borrower shall, at the end of that term, be obligated to pay the Non BA Lender an amount equal to the aggregate face amount of the Banker's Acceptances that it would otherwise have accepted. All provisions of this Agreement applicable to Banker's Acceptances and Lenders that accept Banker's Acceptances shall apply

mutatis mutandis to BA Equivalent Loans and Non BA Lenders and, without limiting the foregoing, Advances shall include BA Equivalent Loans.

5.11 Payment of Banker's Acceptances

- (1) The Borrower shall provide for the payment to the Agent at the Branch of Account for the account of the applicable Lenders of the full face amount of each Banker's Acceptance accepted for its account on the earlier of (a) the date of maturity of a Banker's Acceptance, and (b) the date on which any Obligations become due and payable pursuant to Section 8.2. The Lenders shall be entitled to recover interest from the Borrower at a rate of interest per annum equal to the rate applicable to Prime Rate Advances under the Credit under which the Banker's Acceptance was issued, compounded monthly, upon any amount payment of which has not been provided for by the Borrower in accordance with this Section. Interest shall be calculated from and including the date of maturity of each such Banker's Acceptance up to but excluding the date such payment, and all interest thereon, is provided for by the Borrower, both before and after demand, default and judgment.
- (2) If the Borrower provides cash in response to any Obligations becoming due and payable under Section 8.2, it shall be entitled to receive interest on the cash provided in accordance with Section 11.12 as long as the cash is held as Collateral.

5.12 Deemed Advance – Banker's Acceptances

Except for amounts which are paid from the proceeds of a rollover of a Banker's Acceptance or for which payment has otherwise been funded by the Borrower, any amount which a Lender pays to any third party on or after the date of maturity of a Banker's Acceptance in satisfaction thereof or which is owing to the Lender in respect of such a Banker's Acceptance on or after the date of maturity of such a Banker's Acceptance, shall be deemed to be a Prime Rate Advance to the Borrower under this Agreement. Each Lender shall forthwith give notice of the making of such a Prime Rate Advance to the Borrower and the Agent (which shall promptly give similar notice to the other Lenders). Interest shall be payable on such Prime Rate Advances in accordance with the terms applicable to Prime Rate Advances.

5.13 Waiver

The Borrower shall not claim from a Lender any days of grace for the payment at maturity of any Banker's Acceptances presented and accepted by the Lender pursuant to this Agreement. The Borrower waives any defence to payment which might otherwise exist if for any reason a Banker's Acceptance shall be held by a Lender in its own right at the maturity thereof, and the doctrine of merger shall not apply to any Banker's Acceptance that is at any time held by a Lender in its own right.

5.14 Degree of Care

Any executed orders to be used as Banker's Acceptances shall be held in safekeeping with the same degree of care as if they were the Lender's own property, and shall be kept at the place at which such orders are ordinarily held by such Lender.

5.15 Obligations Absolute

The obligations of the Borrower with respect to Banker's Acceptances under this Agreement shall be unconditional and irrevocable, and shall be paid strictly in accordance with the terms of this Agreement under all circumstances, including the following circumstances:

- (a) any lack of validity or enforceability of any order accepted by a Lender as a Banker's Acceptance; or
- (b) the existence of any claim, set-off, defence or other right which the Borrower may have at any time against the holder of a Banker's Acceptance, a Lender or any other Person, whether in connection with this Agreement or otherwise.

5.16 Shortfall on Drawdowns, Rollovers and Conversions

The Borrower agrees that:

- (a) the difference between the amount of an Advance requested by the Borrower by way of Banker's Acceptances and the actual proceeds of the Banker's Acceptances;
- (b) the difference between the actual proceeds of a Banker's Acceptance and the amount required to pay a maturing Banker's Acceptance, if a Banker's Acceptance is being rolled over; and
- (c) the difference between the actual proceeds of a Banker's Acceptance and the amount required to repay any Advance which is being converted to a Banker's Acceptance;

shall be funded and paid by the Borrower from its own resources, by 11:00 a.m. on the day of the Advance or may be advanced as a Prime Rate Advance under the Credit if the Borrower is otherwise entitled to an Advance under the Credit.

5.17 Payment by the Borrower

- (1) Except as otherwise provided herein, all payments made by or on behalf of the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement shall be made to and received by the Agent and shall be distributed by the Agent to the Lenders as soon as possible upon receipt by the Agent. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement (including Section 9.3(2), the Agent shall distribute:
 - (a) payments of interest in accordance with each Lender's Applicable Percentage of the Credit;
 - (b) repayments of principal in accordance with each Lender's Applicable Percentage of the Credit; or

- (c) all other payments received by the Agent including amounts received upon the realization of Security, in accordance with each Lender's Applicable Percentage of the Credit provided, however, that with respect to proceeds of realization, no Lender shall receive an amount in excess of the amounts owing to it in respect of the Obligations.
- (2) If the Agent does not distribute a Lender's share of a payment made by the Borrower to that Lender for value on the day that payment is made or deemed to have been made to the Agent, the Agent shall pay to the Lender on demand an amount equal to the product of (a) the Interbank Reference Rate per annum multiplied by (b) the Lender's share of the amount received by the Agent from the Borrower and not so distributed, multiplied by (c) a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days that have elapsed from and including the date of receipt of the payment by the Agent to but excluding the date on which the payment is made by the Agent to such Lender and the denominator of which is 365. The Agent shall be entitled to withhold any Tax applicable to any such payment as required by applicable laws.

5.18 Prohibited Rates of Interest

It is the intention of the parties to comply with applicable usury laws now or hereafter enacted. Accordingly, notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, in no event shall any Loan Document require the payment or permit the collection of interest or other amounts in an amount or at a rate in excess of the amount or rate that is permitted by law or in an amount or at a rate that would result in the receipt by the Lenders or the Agent of interest at a criminal rate, as the terms "interest" and "criminal rate" are defined under the Criminal Code (Canada). Where more than one such law is applicable to any Obligor, such Obligor shall not be obliged to make payment in an amount or at a rate higher than the lowest amount or rate permitted by such laws. If from any circumstances whatever, fulfilment of any provision of any Loan Document shall involve transcending the limit of validity prescribed by any applicable law for the collection or charging of interest, the obligation to be fulfilled shall be reduced to the limit of such validity, and if from any such circumstances the Agent or the Lenders shall ever receive anything of value as interest or deemed interest under any Loan Document in an amount that would exceed the highest lawful rate of interest permitted by any applicable law, such amount that would be excessive interest shall be applied to the reduction of the principal amount of the Credit, and not to the payment of interest, or if such excessive interest exceeds the unpaid principal balance of the Credit, the amount exceeding the unpaid balance shall be refunded to the Borrower. In determining whether or not the interest paid or payable under any specified contingency exceeds the highest lawful rate, the Obligors, the Agent and the Lenders shall, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable laws (a) characterize any non-principal payment as an expense, fee or premium rather than as interest, (b) exclude voluntary prepayments and the effects thereof, (c) amortize, prorate, allocate and spread the total amount of interest throughout the term of such indebtedness so that interest thereon does not exceed the maximum amount permitted by applicable laws, or (d) allocate interest between portions of such indebtedness to the end that no such portion shall bear interest at a rate greater than that permitted by applicable laws. For the purposes of the application of the Criminal Code (Canada), the effective annual rate of interest shall be determined in accordance with generally accepted actuarial practices and principles and in the event of any dispute, a

certificate of a Fellow of the Canadian Institute of Actuaries appointed by the Agent shall be conclusive for the purpose of such determination.

ARTICLE 6 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

6.1 Representations and Warranties

Each of the Obligors represents and warrants, with respect to itself and each other Obligor, to the Lenders as follows:

(1) Corporate Authority

- (a) Each of the Obligors (i) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of formation, (ii) has all requisite corporate power to own its property and conduct its business as now conducted and as presently contemplated, and (iii) is in good standing and is duly authorized to do business in each jurisdiction in which its property or business as presently conducted or contemplated makes such qualification necessary, except where a failure to be so qualified could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) The execution, delivery and performance of its Loan Documents and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby (i) are within the corporate authority of each of the Obligors, (ii) have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate proceedings on the part of each of the Obligors, (iii) do not conflict with or result in any breach or contravention of any provision of law, statute, rule or regulation to which any of the Obligors is subject, (iv) do not contravene any judgment, order, writ, injunction, license or permit applicable to any Obligor so as to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (v) do not conflict with any provision of the Constating Documents of any of the Obligors or any agreement or other instrument binding upon any Obligor, except for those conflicts with any such agreement or instrument which could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (c) The execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents by each of the Obligors will result in valid and legally binding obligations of each of the Obligors enforceable against each in accordance with the respective terms and provisions hereof and thereof, except as enforceability is limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws relating to or affecting generally the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and general principles of equity.

(2) Governmental and Other Approvals

The execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents by each of the Obligors and the consummation by each of the Obligors of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby do not require any approval or consent of, or filing

with, any governmental agency or authority or other third party other than those already obtained and those required after the date hereof in connection with the Obligors' performance of the covenants contained in this Agreement.

(3) Title to Properties; Leases

Waste Management, Inc. and its Subsidiaries own all of the assets reflected in the consolidated balance sheet as at the Interim Balance Sheet Date (other than those assets not owned by Waste Management, Inc. or its Subsidiaries, but required to be consolidated under GAAP) or acquired since that date (except property and assets operated under capital leases or sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business since that date), subject to no Encumbrances except Permitted Encumbrances.

(4) Financial Statements; Solvency

- (a) There have been furnished to the Lenders consolidated balance sheets of Waste Management, Inc. dated the Balance Sheet Date and consolidated statements of operations for the fiscal periods then ended, certified by the independent auditors permitted under the U.S. Credit Agreement from time to time. In addition, there have been furnished to the Lenders consolidated balance sheets of Waste Management, Inc. and its Subsidiaries (including the Borrower) dated the Interim Balance Sheet Date and the related consolidated statements of operations for the fiscal quarter ending on the Interim Balance Sheet Date. All said balance sheets and statements of operations have been prepared in accordance with GAAP (but, in the case of any of such financial statements which are unaudited, only to the extent GAAP is applicable to interim unaudited reports), and fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition of Waste Management, Inc. on a consolidated basis as at the close of business on the dates thereof and the results of operations for the periods then ended, subject, in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, to changes resulting from audit and normal year-end adjustments and to the absence of complete footnotes. There are no contingent liabilities of Waste Management, Inc. and its Subsidiaries involving material amounts, known to the officers of any of the Obligors, which have not been disclosed in said balance sheets and the related notes thereto or otherwise in writing to the Lenders.
- (b) Each of the Obligors on a consolidated basis (both before and after giving effect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement) is solvent (i.e., it has assets having a fair value in excess of the amount required to pay its probable liabilities on its existing debts as they become absolute and matured) and has, and expects to have, the ability to pay its debts from time to time incurred in connection therewith as such debts mature.

(5) No Material Changes, Etc.

Since the Balance Sheet Date, there have been no material adverse changes in the consolidated financial condition, business, assets or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Waste Management, Inc. and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, other than changes in the ordinary course of business which have not had a Material Adverse Effect.

(6) Franchises, Patents, Copyrights, Etc.

Each of the Obligors possess all franchises, patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade names, licenses and permits, and rights in respect of the foregoing, adequate for the conduct of their business substantially as now conducted (other than those the absence of which would not have a Material Adverse Effect) without known conflict with any rights of others other than a conflict which would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

(7) Litigation

Except as disclosed in Schedule 6.7 of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such Schedule exists at the date of this Agreement, or in the Disclosure Documents, there are no actions, suits, proceedings or investigations of any kind pending or, to the knowledge of the Obligors, threatened against the Obligors before any court, tribunal or administrative agency or board which, either in any case or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(8) No Materially Adverse Contracts, Etc.

None of the Obligors is subject to any restriction in its Constating Documents, corporate or other legal restriction, or any judgment, decree, order, rule or regulation which in the judgment of such Obligor's officers has or could reasonably be expected in the future to have a Material Adverse Effect. None of the Obligors is a party to any contract or agreement which in the judgment of such Obligor's officers has or could reasonably be expected to have any Material Adverse Effect, except as otherwise reflected in adequate reserves as required by GAAP.

(9) Compliance With Other Instruments, Laws, Etc.

None of the Obligor is (a) violating any provision of its Constating Documents, or (b) violating any agreement or instrument to which any of them may be subject or by which any of them or any of their properties may be bound or any decree, order, judgment, or any statute, license, rule or regulation, in a manner which could (in the case of such agreements or such instruments) reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

(10) Tax Status

Each of the Obligors have filed all federal, state, provincial and territorial income and all other tax returns, reports and declarations (or obtained extensions with respect

thereto) required by applicable law to be filed by them (unless and only to the extent that such Obligor has set aside on its books provisions reasonably adequate for the payment of all unpaid and unreported taxes as required by GAAP); and have paid all taxes and other governmental assessments and charges (other than taxes, assessments and other governmental charges imposed by jurisdictions other than the United States, Canada or any political subdivision thereof which in the aggregate are not material to the financial condition, business or assets of any Obligor on an individual basis or of Waste Management, Inc. on a consolidated basis) that are material in amount, shown or determined to be due on such returns, reports and declarations, except those being contested in good faith; and, as required by GAAP, have set aside on their books provisions reasonably adequate for the payment of all taxes for periods subsequent to the periods to which such returns, reports or declarations apply. Except to the extent contested in the manner permitted in the preceding sentence, there are no unpaid taxes in any material amount claimed by the taxing authority of any jurisdiction to be due and owing by any Obligor, nor do the officers of any Obligor know of any basis for any such claim.

(11) No Event of Default

No Pending Event of Default or Event of Default has occurred hereunder and is continuing.

(12) Holding Company and Investment Company Acts

None of the Obligors is a "holding company", or a "subsidiary company" of a "holding company", or an "affiliate" of a "holding company", as such terms are defined in the *Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935*; nor is any of them a "registered investment company", or an "affiliated company" or a "principal underwriter" of a "registered investment company", as such terms are defined in the *Investment Company Act of 1940*.

(13) Absence of Financing Statements, Etc.

Except as permitted by §8.1 of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such provision exists at the date of this Agreement, there is no Debt senior to the Obligations, and except for Permitted Encumbrances, there are no Encumbrances, or any effective financing statement, security agreement, chattel mortgage, real estate mortgage or other document filed, registered or recorded with any filing records, registry, or other public office, which purports to cover, affect or give notice of any present or possible future Encumbrances on any assets or property of any Obligor or right thereunder.

(14) Environmental Matters

Each of the Obligors have taken all steps that they have deemed reasonably necessary to investigate the past and present condition and usage of its Real Property and the operations conducted by it and, based upon such diligent investigation, have determined that, except as set forth in Schedule 6.15 to the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such Schedule exists at the date of this Agreement, and in the Disclosure Documents:

- (a) None of the Obligors, nor any operator of their properties, is in violation, or alleged violation, of any judgment, decree, order, law, permit, license, rule or regulation pertaining to environmental matters, including without limitation, those arising under the *Resource Conservation* and *Recovery Act*, the *Comprehensive Environmental Response*, *Compensation and Liability Act of 1980* as amended ("CERCLA"), the *Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986*, the *Federal Clean Water Act*, the *Federal Clean Air Act*, the *Toxic Substances Control Act*, or any applicable international, federal, state, provincial, territorial or local statute, regulation, ordinance, order or decree relating to health, safety, waste transportation or disposal, or the environment (the "Environmental Laws"), which violation, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) Except with respect to any such matters that could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, none of the Obligors has received notice from any third party including, without limitation: any federal, state, provincial, territorial or local governmental authority, (i) that any one of them has been identified by the United States Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") as a potentially responsible party under CERCLA with respect to a site listed on the National Priorities List, 40 C.F.R. Part 300 Appendix B, (ii) that any hazardous waste, as defined by 42 U.S.C. §6903(5), any hazardous substances as defined by 42 U.S.C. §9601(14), any pollutant or contaminant as defined by 42 U.S.C. §9601(33) or any toxic substance, oil or hazardous materials or other chemicals or substances regulated by any Environmental Laws, excluding household hazardous waste ("Hazardous Substances"), which any one of them has generated, transported or disposed of, has been found at any site at which a federal, state, provincial, territorial or local agency or other third party has conducted or has ordered that an Obligor conduct a remedial investigation, removal or other response action pursuant to any Environmental Law, or (iii) that it is or shall be a named party to any claim, action, cause of action, complaint, legal or administrative proceeding arising out of any third party's incurrence of costs, expenses, losses or damages of any kind whatsoever in connection with the Release of Hazardous Substances.
- (c) Except for those occurrences or situations that could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect (i) no portion of the Real Property or other assets of the Obligors has been used for the handling, processing, storage or disposal of Hazardous Substances except in accordance with applicable Environmental Laws, (ii) in the course of any activities conducted by the Obligors or their respective operators of the Real Property or other assets of the Obligors, no Hazardous Substances have been generated or are being used on such properties except in accordance with applicable Environmental Laws, (iii) there have been no unpermitted Releases or threatened Releases of Hazardous Substances on, upon, into or from the Real Property or other assets of the Obligors, and (iv) any Hazardous Substances that have been generated on the Real Property or other assets of the Obligors have been transported offsite only by carriers having an identification number

issued by the EPA or other relevant Governmental Authority, treated or disposed of only by treatment or disposal facilities maintaining valid permits as required under applicable Environmental Laws, which transporters and facilities have been and are, to the Obligors' knowledge, operating in compliance with such permits and applicable Environmental Laws.

(15) Disclosure

No representation or warranty made by any Obligor in this Agreement or in any agreement, instrument, document, certificate, or financial statement furnished to the Lenders or the Agent by or on behalf of or at the request of the Borrower and any other Obligor in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, taken as a whole, not misleading in light of the circumstances in which they are made.

(16) Permits and Governmental Authority

All permits (other than those the absence of which could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect) required for the construction and operation of all landfills currently owned or operated by Waste Management, Inc. or the other Obligors have been obtained and remain in full force and effect and are not subject to any appeals or further proceedings or to any unsatisfied conditions that may allow material modification or revocation. None of the Obligors, to the knowledge of any such Obligor, or the holder of such permits, is in violation of any such permits, except for any violation which could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.2 Survival of Representations and Warranties

The representations and warranties made in this Agreement shall survive the execution of this Agreement and all other Loan Documents until such time as all of the Obligations have been paid in full, and unless expressly stated to be made as of a specific date, shall be deemed to be repeated and made as of the date of each Advance (including any deemed Advance) and as of the date of delivery of each Compliance Certificate with the same force and effect as if made on and as of each such date, subject to modifications communicated by the Borrower to the Lenders in writing and accepted by the Required Lenders. The Lenders shall be deemed to have relied upon such representations and warranties at each such time as a condition of making an Advance hereunder or continuing to extend the Credit hereunder.

ARTICLE 7 COVENANTS

7.1 Financial Covenants of Waste Management, Inc.

Waste Management, Inc. shall at all times maintain:

(a) a Total Leverage Ratio of not greater than 3.50 to 1.00; and

(b) an Interest Coverage Ratio of not less than 2.75 to 1.00.

The foregoing ratios shall be calculated on a rolling four quarter basis, based on the most recently completed four fiscal quarters of Waste Management, Inc.

7.2 Positive Covenants

During the term of this Agreement, each Obligor, as applicable, shall perform the covenants specified below:

(1) Punctual Payment

The Borrower shall duly and punctually pay and perform its indebtedness, liabilities and obligations under this Agreement and under the other Loan Documents to which it is a party and each Guarantor shall duly and punctually pay and perform its indebtedness, liabilities and obligations under this Agreement and under the other Loan Documents to which it is a party, in each case, at the times and places and in the manner required by the terms hereof and thereof.

(2) Chief Place of Business

The Borrower's place of business is located at 5045 South Service Road, Suite 300, Burlington, Ontario L7L 5Y7. The Borrower will give 30 days' prior written notice to the Agent of any change in its place of business.

(3) Records and Accounts

Each of the Obligors will keep true and accurate records and books of account in which full, true and correct entries will be made in accordance with GAAP and with the requirements of all regulatory authorities and maintain adequate accounts and reserves for all taxes (including income taxes), depreciation, depletion, obsolescence and amortization of its properties, all other contingencies, and all other proper reserves.

(4) Existence and Conduct of Business

Each of the Obligors will do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect its existence, rights and franchises; and effect and maintain its foreign qualifications (except where the failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect), licensing, domestication or authorization, except as any of the foregoing may be terminated by its board of directors in the exercise of its reasonable judgment; provided that such termination could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. None of the Obligors will become obligated under any contract or binding arrangement which, at the time it was entered into, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Each of the Obligors will continue to engage primarily in any of the businesses now conducted by it and in related, complementary or supplemental

businesses, and any additional businesses acquired pursuant to the terms of §8.4(a) of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such provision exists at the date of this Agreement.

(5) Maintenance of Properties

Each of the Obligors will cause all material properties used or useful in the conduct of its businesses to be maintained and kept in good condition, repair and working order (ordinary wear and tear excepted) and supplied with all necessary equipment and cause to be made all necessary repairs, renewals, replacements, betterments and improvements thereof, all as in its judgment may be necessary so that the businesses carried on in connection therewith may be properly and advantageously conducted at all times; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 7.2(5) shall prevent any Obligor from discontinuing the operation and maintenance of any of its properties if such discontinuance is, in its judgment, desirable in the conduct of its business and could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(6) Insurance

Each Obligor shall maintain or cause to be maintained insurance on its property that satisfies the covenants and conditions of the U.S. Credit Agreement concerning insurance coverage from time to time. Whenever reasonably requested in writing by the Agent, it shall cause certificates evidencing such policies of insurance to be made available to the Agent to the same extent required to be delivered to the administrative agent under the U.S. Credit Agreement.

(7) Taxes

Each Obligor will duly pay and discharge, or cause to be paid and discharged, before the same shall become overdue, all taxes, assessments and other governmental charges imposed upon it and its real properties, sales and activities, or any part thereof, or upon the income or profits therefrom, as well as all claims for labour, materials, or supplies, which if unpaid might by law become an Encumbrances upon any of its property; provided, however, that any such tax, assessment, charge, levy or claim need not be paid if the failure to do so (either individually, or in the aggregate for all such failures) could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and the validity or amount thereof shall currently be contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and if such Obligor shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves with respect thereto as required by GAAP; and provided, further, that each Obligor will pay all such taxes, assessments, charges, levies or claims prior to the foreclosure on any Encumbrance which may have attached as security therefor.

(8) Inspection of Properties, Books and Contracts

Each Obligor will permit the Agent or any Lender or any of their respective designated representatives, upon reasonable notice, to visit and inspect any of its properties, to examine its books of account or contracts (and to make copies thereof and extracts therefrom), and to discuss its affairs, finances and accounts with, and to

be advised as to the same by, its officers, all at such times and intervals as may be reasonably requested.

(9) Compliance with Laws, Contracts, Licenses and Permits; Maintenance of Material Licenses and Permits

Each Obligor will (a) comply with the provisions of its Constating Documents, (b) comply with all agreements and instruments by which it or any of its properties may be bound except where non-compliance could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (c) comply with all applicable laws and regulations (including Environmental Laws), decrees, orders, judgments, licenses and permits, including, without limitation, all environmental permits ("Applicable Requirements"), except where non-compliance with such Applicable Requirements could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (d) maintain all operating permits for all landfills now owned or hereafter acquired, except where the failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (e) dispose of hazardous waste only at licensed disposal facilities operating, to such Obligor's knowledge, in compliance with Environmental Laws, except where the failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. If at any time any authorization, consent, approval, permit or license from any officer, agency or instrumentality of any government shall become necessary or required in order that any Obligor may fulfill any of its obligations hereunder or under any other Loan Document, such Obligor will immediately take or cause to be taken all reasonable steps within its power to obtain such authorization, consent, approval, permit or license and furnish the Agent with evidence thereof.

(10) Environmental Indemnification

Each of the Obligors covenants and agrees that it will indemnify and hold the Lenders and the Agent and their respective affiliates, and each of the representatives, agents and officers of each of the foregoing, harmless from and against any and all claims, expense, damage, loss or liability incurred by the Lenders or the Agent (including all reasonable costs of legal representation incurred by the Lenders or the Agent) relating to (a) any Release or threatened Release of Hazardous Substances on any of its Real Property, (b) any violation of any Environmental Laws or other Applicable Requirements with respect to conditions of the Real Property or other assets of the Obligors, or the operations conducted thereon, or (c) the investigation or remediation of offsite locations at which any of the Obligors, or their predecessors, are alleged to have directly or indirectly disposed of Hazardous Substances. It is expressly acknowledged by the Obligors that this covenant of indemnification shall survive the payment of the Obligations and termination of the Credit and shall inure to the benefit of the Lenders, the Agent and their affiliates, successors and assigns.

(11) Further Assurances

Each of the Obligors will cooperate with the Agent and execute such further instruments and documents as the Agent shall reasonably request to carry out to the Required Lenders' satisfaction the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(12) Notice of Potential Claims or Litigation

Waste Management, Inc. shall deliver to the Agent written notice of the initiation of any action, claim, complaint, investigation or any other notice of dispute or litigation against any Obligor that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, or which questions the validity or enforceability of any Loan Document, together with a copy of each such complaint or other notice received by such Obligor if requested by the Agent within 30 days of receipt thereof or of the determination that such action could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, whichever occurs later (and such Obligor will make such determination in each case as promptly as practicable).

(13) Notice of Certain Events Concerning Environmental Claims

Waste Management, Inc. shall promptly, and in any event within ten Business Days of the Obligor obtaining knowledge thereof, notify the Agent of any of the following events:

- (a) any Obligor obtaining knowledge of any violation of any Environmental Law regarding its Real Property or operations which violation could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (b) any Obligor obtaining knowledge of any potential or known Release, or threat of Release, of any Hazardous Substance at, from, or into any Real Property which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) any Obligor receiving any notice of any material violation of any Environmental Law or of any Release or threatened Release of Hazardous Substance, including a notice or claim of liability or potential responsibility from any third party (including any Governmental Authority) and including notice of any formal inquiry, proceeding, demand, investigation or other action with regard to (i) any Obligor's or other Person's operation of the Real Property of such Obligor, (ii) contamination on, from, or into the Real Property, or (iii) investigation or remediation of offsite locations at which any Obligor, or its predecessors, are alleged to have directly or indirectly disposed of Hazardous Substances, if any thereof could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or
- (d) any Obligor obtaining knowledge that any expense or loss has been incurred by any Governmental Authority in connection with the assessment, containment, removal or remediation of any Hazardous Substance with respect to which any Obligor has been alleged to be liable by such Governmental

Authority or for which an Encumbrance may be imposed on any Real Property by such Governmental Authority, if any thereof could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(14) Notice of Default

The Borrower will promptly notify the Agent in writing of the occurrence of any Pending Event of Default or Event of Default. If any Person shall give any notice or take any other action in respect of a claimed default (whether or not constituting an Event of Default) under this Agreement or any other note, evidence of indebtedness, indenture or other obligation evidencing indebtedness in excess of U.S. \$25,000,000 as to which any Obligor is a party or obligor, whether as principal or surety, such Obligor shall promptly upon obtaining actual knowledge thereof give written notice thereof to the Agent, describing the notice of action and the nature of the claimed default.

(15) Use of Proceeds

The proceeds of the Advances shall be used as set forth in Section 2.3.

(16) Certain Transactions

Except as disclosed in the Disclosure Documents, and except for arm's length transactions pursuant to which any Obligor makes payments in the ordinary course of business, none of such Obligor's officers, directors, or employees (or any affiliate of such officers, directors or employees) are presently or shall be a party to any transaction with the Borrower or any Guarantor (other than for services as employees, officers and directors), including any contract, agreement or other arrangement providing for the furnishing of services to or by, providing for rental of real or personal property to or from, or otherwise requiring payments to or from any officer, director or such employee or, to the knowledge of the Borrower or any Guarantor, any corporation, partnership, trust or other entity in which any officer, director, or any such employee has a substantial interest or is an officer, director, trustee or partner.

7.3 Reporting Requirements

During the term of this Agreement, Waste Management, Inc. and the Borrower shall deliver or cause the delivery of the periodic reports specified below and shall give notices in the circumstances specified below, or cause notices to be given. All financial statements and other reports shall be prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis.

(1) Periodic Financial Reports

(a) Waste Management, Inc. shall, as soon as practicable and in any event within 60 days of the end of each of its fiscal quarters (excluding the fourth fiscal quarter), cause to be prepared and delivered to the Agent, its interim unaudited consolidated financial statements as at the end of such quarter.

- (b) Waste Management, Inc. shall, as soon as practicable and in any event within 100 days after the end of each of its fiscal years, prepare and deliver to the Agent its consolidated annual financial statements, audited by Ernst & Young LLP or other independent auditors reasonably acceptable to the Lenders.
- (c) Waste Management, Inc. shall, concurrently with the delivery of its quarterly financial statements and annual financial statements, provide the Agent with a Compliance Certificate.
- (d) Waste Management, Inc. shall provide to the Agent, promptly following the filing or mailing thereof, copies of all material of a financial nature filed by Waste Management, Inc. with the Securities and Exchange Commission or sent to the Waste Management Inc.'s stockholders generally.
- (e) The Obligors shall promptly provide the Agent with all other information, reports and certificates reasonably requested by the Lenders from time to time concerning the business, financial condition and property of the Borrower and each other Obligor.

7.4 Negative Covenants

During the term of this Agreement, none of the Obligors shall, or shall cause or permit any other Obligor, to do any of the things specified in this Section 7.4.

(1) Restrictions on Indebtedness

None of the Obligors (other than Waste Management, Inc.) will create, incur, assume, or be or remain liable, contingently or otherwise, with respect to any Debt, or become or be responsible in any manner (whether by agreement to purchase any obligations, stock, assets, goods or services, or to supply or advance any funds, assets, goods or services or otherwise) with respect to any Debt of any other Person (other than Waste Management, Inc. or any of its Subsidiaries), other than Debt which is permitted under §8.1 of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such provision (and all references therein) exists at the date of this Agreement.

(2) Restrictions on Encumbrances

(a) None of the Obligors will create or incur or suffer to be created or incurred or to exist any Encumbrance of any kind upon any property or assets of any character, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or upon the income or profits therefrom; or transfer any of such property or assets or the income or profits therefrom for the purpose of subjecting the same to the payment of Debt or performance of any other obligation in priority to payment of its general creditors; or acquire, or agree or have an option to acquire, any property or assets upon conditional sale or other title retention or purchase money security agreement, device or arrangement; or suffer to exist for a period of more than 30 days after the same shall have been incurred any Debt or claim or demand against it which if unpaid might by law or upon bankruptcy or insolvency, or

- otherwise, be given any priority whatsoever over its general creditors; or sell, assign, pledge or otherwise transfer any accounts, contract rights, general intangibles or chattel paper, with or without recourse, except for Permitted Encumbrances.
- (b) Each Obligor covenants and agrees that if any of them shall create or incur any Encumbrance upon any of their respective property or assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, other than Permitted Encumbrances (unless prior written consent shall have been obtained from the Lenders), the Obligors will make or cause to be made effective provision whereby the Obligations will be secured by such Encumbrance equally and ratably with any and all other Debt thereby secured so long as such other Debt shall be so secured; provided that the covenants of the Obligors contained in this sentence shall only be in effect for so long as the Obligors shall be similarly obligated under any other Debt; provided, further, that an Event of Default shall occur for so long as such other Debt becomes secured notwithstanding any actions taken by the Obligor to ratably secure the Obligations hereunder.

(3) Restrictions on Investments

None of the Obligors may make or permit to exist or to remain outstanding any Investment, except to the extent that it may do so in compliance with §8.3 of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such provision exists at the date of this Agreement,

(4) Mergers, Consolidations, Sales.

- (a) No Obligor shall be a party to any amalgamation, merger, consolidation or exchange of stock except to the extent that it may do so in compliance with §8.4 of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such provision exists at the date of this Agreement.
- (b) None of the Obligors shall sell, transfer, convey or lease any assets or group of assets, including the sale or transfer of any property owned by such Obligor in order then or thereafter to lease such property or lease other property which such Obligor intends to use for substantially the same purpose as the property being sold or transferred, or sell or assign, with or without recourse, any receivables, except to the extent that it may do so in compliance with §8.4(b) of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such provision exists at the date of this Agreement.

(5) Restricted Distributions and Redemptions

None of the Obligors will (a) declare or pay any Distributions, or (b) redeem, convert, retire or otherwise acquire shares of any class of its capital stock unless such action is permitted under §8.5 of the U.S. Credit Agreement, as such provision exists at the date of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 8 DEFAULT

8.1 Events of Default

The occurrence of any one or more of the following events shall constitute an Event of Default under this Agreement:

- (a) the Borrower fails to pay, whether by acceleration or otherwise, any amount of principal (including any amount relating to a Banker's Acceptance) when due; or
- (b) the Borrower fails to pay any amount of interest, fees, commissions or other Obligations (other than amounts on account of principal) when due, and such failure continues for five Business Days after the date of such default; or
- (c) there occurs a breach of any of the covenants in Section 7.1 or Section 7.4; or
- (d) any Obligor makes any representation or warranty in any Loan Document, or in any written statement or certificate made or delivered pursuant to this Agreement which shall prove to have been false in any material respect upon the date when made or deemed to be made; or
- (e) there is a breach of any covenant, condition or other provision of any Loan Document (other than a breach which is specifically dealt with elsewhere in this Section 8.1), by any party thereto other than the Agent or the Lenders, and such breach, if capable of being remedied, is not corrected or otherwise remedied within 30 days after the Agent or any Lender gives written notice thereof to the Borrower; or
- (f) any Obligor shall fail to pay when due, or within any applicable period of grace, any Debt or obligations under Swap Contracts in an aggregate amount greater than U.S. \$50,000,000, or fail to observe or perform any material term, covenant or agreement contained in any one or more agreements by which it is bound, evidencing or securing any Debt or obligations under Swap Contracts in an aggregate amount greater than U.S. \$50,000,000 for such period of time as would permit, or would have permitted (assuming the giving of appropriate notice if required) the holder or holders thereof or of any obligations issued thereunder to accelerate the maturity thereof or terminate its commitment with respect thereto; or
- (g) any Obligor makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or admits in writing its inability to pay or generally fails to pay its debts as they mature or become due, or petitions or applies for the appointment of a trustee or other custodian, liquidator or receiver of any Obligor, or of any substantial part of the assets of any Obligor or commences any case or other proceeding relating to any Obligor under any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency, readjustment of debt, dissolution or liquidation or similar law of any

jurisdiction, now or hereafter in effect, or takes any action to authorize or in furtherance of any of the foregoing, or if any such petition or application is filed or any such case or other proceeding is commenced against any Obligor or any Obligor indicates its approval thereof, consent thereto or acquiescence therein; or

- (h) if a decree or order is entered appointing any such trustee, custodian, liquidator or receiver or adjudicating any Obligor bankrupt or insolvent, or approving a petition in any such case or other proceeding, or a decree or order for relief is entered in respect of any Obligor in an involuntary case under the bankruptcy laws of any jurisdiction as now or hereafter constituted; or
- (i) if there shall remain in force, undischarged, unsatisfied and unstayed, for more than 30 days, whether or not consecutive, any final judgment against any Obligor which, with other outstanding final judgments against any Obligor, exceeds in the aggregate U.S. \$25,000,000 after taking into account any undisputed insurance coverage; or
- (j) if any of the Loan Documents shall be cancelled, terminated, revoked or rescinded otherwise than in accordance with the terms thereof or with the express prior written agreement, consent or approval of the Lenders, or any action at law, suit or in equity or other legal proceeding to cancel, revoke or rescind any of the Loan Documents shall be commenced by or on behalf of any Obligor, or any of their respective stockholders, or any court or any other governmental or regulatory authority or agency of competent jurisdiction shall make a determination that, or issue a judgment, order, decree or ruling to the effect that, any one or more of the Loan Documents is illegal, invalid or unenforceable in accordance with the terms thereof; or
- (k) the Borrower ceases to be directly or indirectly wholly-owned by Waste Management, Inc.; or
- (1) the occurrence of any Event of Default (as such term is defined in the U.S. Credit Agreement as at the date of this Agreement) under the U.S. Credit Agreement.

8.2 Acceleration and Termination of Rights, Pre-Acceleration Rights

(1) If any Event of Default occurs, no Lender shall be under any further obligation to make Advances and the Required Lenders may instruct the Agent to give notice to the Borrower (a) declaring the Lenders' obligations to make Advances to be terminated, whereupon the same shall forthwith terminate, (b) declaring the Obligations or any of them to be forthwith due and payable, whereupon they shall become and be forthwith due and payable without presentment, demand, protest or further notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower, and/or (c) demanding that the Borrower deposit forthwith with the Agent for the Lenders' benefit Collateral equal

- to the full face amount at maturity of all Banker's Acceptances then outstanding for its account.
- (2) Notwithstanding the preceding paragraph, if any Obligor becomes a bankrupt (voluntarily or involuntarily), or institutes any proceeding seeking liquidation, dissolution, arrangement, winding-up, relief of debtors or from creditors or the appointment of a receiver or trustee over any material part of its property or analogous proceeding in any jurisdiction, then without prejudice to the other rights of the Lenders as a result of any such event, without any notice or action of any kind by the Agent or any Lender, and without presentment, demand or protest, the Lenders' obligation to make Advances shall immediately terminate, the Obligations shall immediately become due and payable and the Borrower shall be obligated to deposit forthwith with the Agent for the Lenders' benefit Collateral equal to the full face amount at maturity of all Banker's Acceptances then outstanding for its account

8.3 Payment of Banker's Acceptances

- (1) Immediately upon any Obligations becoming due and payable under Section 8.2, the Borrower shall, without necessity of further act or evidence, be and become thereby unconditionally obligated to deposit forthwith with the Agent for the benefit of the Lenders, Collateral equal to the full face amount at maturity of Banker's Acceptances then outstanding for its account and the Borrower hereby unconditionally promises and agrees to deposit with the Agent immediately upon such demand Collateral in the amount so demanded. The Borrower authorizes the Lenders, or any of them, to debit its accounts with the amount required to pay such Banker's Acceptances, notwithstanding that such Banker's Acceptances may be held by the Lenders, or any of them, in their own right at maturity. Amounts paid to the Agent pursuant to such a demand in respect of Banker's Acceptances shall be applied against, and shall reduce, *pro rata* among the Lenders, to the extent of the amounts paid to the Agent in respect of Banker's Acceptances, the obligations of the Borrower to pay amounts then or thereafter payable under Banker's Acceptances, at the times amounts become payable thereunder.
- (2) The Borrower shall be entitled to receive interest on cash held by the Agent as Collateral in accordance with Section 11.12.

8.4 Remedies

Upon the occurrence of any event by which any of the Obligations become due and payable under Section 8.2, the Security shall become immediately enforceable and the Required Lenders may instruct the Agent to take such action or proceedings on behalf of the Lenders and in compliance with applicable laws as the Required Lenders in their sole discretion deem expedient to enforce the same, all without any additional notice, presentment, demand, protest or other formality, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Obligors.

8.5 Saving

Neither the Agent nor any Lender shall be under any obligation to any Obligor or any other Person to realize any collateral or enforce the Security or any part thereof or to allow any of the collateral to be sold, dealt with or otherwise disposed of. None of the Agent or any Lender shall be responsible or liable to any Obligor or any other Person for any loss or damage upon the realization or enforcement of, the failure to realize or enforce the collateral or any part thereof or the failure to allow any of the collateral to be sold, dealt with or otherwise disposed of or for any act or omission on their respective parts or on the part of any director, officer, agent, servant or adviser in connection with any of the foregoing, except that the Agent and each Lender may be responsible or liable for any loss or damage arising from its wilful misconduct or gross negligence.

8.6 Perform Obligations

If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and any Obligor has failed to perform any of its covenants or agreements in the Loan Documents, the Required Lenders, may, but shall be under no obligation to, instruct the Agent on behalf of the Lenders to perform any such covenants or agreements in any manner deemed fit by the Required Lenders without thereby waiving any rights to enforce the Loan Documents. The reasonable expenses (including any legal costs) paid by the Agent and/or the Lenders in respect of the foregoing shall be secured by the Security.

8.7 Third Parties

No Person dealing with the Lenders or any agent of the Lenders shall be concerned to inquire whether the Security has become enforceable, or whether the powers which the Lenders are purporting to exercise have become exercisable, or whether any Obligations remain outstanding upon the security thereof, or as to the necessity or expediency of the stipulations and conditions subject to which any sale shall be made, or otherwise as to the propriety or regularity of any sale or other disposition or any other dealing with the collateral charged by such Security or any part thereof.

8.8 Remedies Cumulative

The rights and remedies of the Lenders under the Loan Documents are cumulative and are in addition to and not in substitution for any rights or remedies provided by applicable laws. Any single or partial exercise by the Lenders of any right or remedy for a default or breach of any term, covenant, condition or agreement herein contained shall not be deemed to be a waiver of or to alter, affect, or prejudice any other right or remedy or other rights or remedies to which the Lenders may be lawfully entitled for the same default or breach. Any waiver by the Lenders of the strict observance, performance or compliance with any term, covenant, condition or agreement herein contained, and any indulgence granted by the Lenders shall be deemed not to be a waiver of any subsequent default.

ARTICLE 9 THE AGENT AND THE LENDERS

9.1 Authorization of Agent

Each Lender irrevocably designates and appoints the Agent as its agent hereunder and under the other Loan Documents for all purposes of the Credit, including for the purpose of holding and enforcing the Security in accordance with and subject to the terms hereof and the terms of the other Loan Documents, and authorizes it on behalf of such Lender to take such action and to exercise such rights, powers and discretions as are expressly delegated to it under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and on the terms hereof or thereof together with such other rights, powers and discretions as are reasonably incidental thereto. The Agent may perform any of its duties hereunder or thereunder by or through its agents, officers or employees, its Affiliates or its Affiliates' agents, officers or employees. The Agent hereby accepts each such appointment. Each such appointment may only be terminated as expressly provided in this Agreement. The Agent shall have only those duties and responsibilities which are of a solely mechanical and administrative nature and which are expressly specified in this Agreement, and it may perform such duties by or through its agents or employees, but shall not by reason of this Agreement have a fiduciary duty in respect of any Lender. As to any matters not expressly provided for by this Agreement, the Agent is not required to exercise any discretion or to take any action, but is required to act or to refrain from acting (and is fully protected in so acting or refraining from acting) upon the instructions of the Lenders or the Required Lenders, as the case may be. Those instructions shall be binding upon all Lenders, but the Agent is not required to take any action which exposes the Agent to personal liability or which is contrary to this Agreement or applicable law.

9.2 Disclaimer of Agent

The Agent makes no representation or warranty, and assumes no responsibility with respect to the due execution, legality, validity, sufficiency, enforceability or collectability of this Agreement or any other Loan Document; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not be construed to relieve the Agent from the performance of its own duties and responsibilities as set forth herein. The Agent assumes no responsibility for the financial condition of any Obligor, or for the performance of the obligations of any Obligor under this Agreement or any other Loan Document. The Agent assumes no responsibility with respect to the accuracy, authenticity, legality, validity, sufficiency or enforceability of any documents, papers, materials or other information furnished by or on behalf of any Obligor to the Agent on behalf of the Lenders. The Agent shall not be required to ascertain or inquire as to the performance or observance of any of the terms, conditions, provisions, covenants or agreements contained herein or as to the use of the proceeds of the Credit or (unless the officers or employees of the Agent active in their capacity as officers or employees on the Borrower's accounts have actual knowledge thereof, or have been notified thereof in writing by an Obligor) of the existence or possible existence of any Event of Default or Pending Event of Default. Neither the Agent nor any of its directors, officers, agents or employees shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it or them as Agent under or in connection with the Agreement except for its or their own gross negligence or wilful misconduct. With respect to its Commitment, the Advances made by the Lender that is acting as Agent, and all amounts payable with respect thereto, the Agent shall have

the same rights and powers hereunder as any other Lender, and may exercise the same as though it were not performing the duties and functions delegated to it as Agent hereunder.

9.3 Failure of Lender to Fund

- (1) Unless the Agent has actual knowledge that a Lender has not made or will not make available to the Agent for value on a Drawdown Date the applicable amount required from such Lender pursuant to Sections 5.6 or 5.10, the Agent shall be entitled to assume that such amount has been or will be received from such Lender when so due and the Agent may (but shall not be obliged to), in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is not in fact received by the Agent from such Lender on such Drawdown Date and the Agent has made available a corresponding amount to the Borrower on such Drawdown Date as aforesaid, such Lender shall pay to the Agent on demand such amount together with an amount equal to the product of (a) the Interbank Reference Rate per annum multiplied by (b) the amount that should have been paid to the Agent by such Lender on such Drawdown Date and was not, multiplied by (c) a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days that have elapsed from and including such Drawdown Date to but excluding the date on which the amount is received by the Agent from such Lender and the denominator of which is the number of days in the calendar year in which the same is to be ascertained. A certificate of the Agent containing details of the amounts owing by a Lender under this Section shall be binding and conclusive in the absence of manifest error. If any such principal amount is not in fact received by the Agent from such Lender on such Drawdown Date, the Agent shall be entitled to recover from the Borrower, on demand, the related amount made available by the Agent to the Borrower as aforesaid together with interest thereon at the applicable rate per annum payable by the Borrower hereunder.
- (2) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 9.3(1), if any Lender fails to make available to the Agent its Applicable Percentage of any Advance (such Lender being herein called the "Defaulting Lender"), the Agent shall forthwith give notice of such failure by the Defaulting Lender to the Borrower and the other Lenders. The Agent shall then forthwith give notice to the other Lenders that any Lender may make available to the Agent all or any portion of the Defaulting Lender's Applicable Percentage of such Advance (but in no way shall any other Lender or the Agent be obliged to do so) in the place of the Defaulting Lender. If more than one Lender gives notice that it is prepared to make funds available in the place of a Defaulting Lender in such circumstances and the aggregate of the funds which such Lenders (herein collectively called the "Contributing Lenders" and individually called the "Contributing Lender") are prepared to make available exceeds the amount of the Advance which the Defaulting Lender failed to make, then each Contributing Lender shall be deemed to have given notice that it is prepared to make available its Applicable Percentage of such Advance based on the Contributing Lenders' relative commitments to advance in such circumstances. If any Contributing Lender makes funds available in the place of a Defaulting Lender in such circumstances, then the Defaulting Lender shall pay to each Contributing Lender making the funds available in its place, forthwith on demand, each amount advanced on its behalf together with interest thereon at the rate

applicable to such Advance from the date of advance to the date of payment, against payment by the applicable Contributing Lender making the funds available of all interest received in respect of the Advance from the Borrower. The failure of any Lender to make available to the Agent its Applicable Percentage of any Advance as required herein shall not relieve any other Lender of its obligations to make available to the Agent its Applicable Percentage of any Advance as required herein.

9.4 Payments by the Borrower

- (1) All payments made by or on behalf of the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement shall be made to and received by the Agent and shall be distributed by the Agent to the Lenders as soon as possible upon receipt by the Agent. The Agent shall distribute:
 - (a) payments of interest in accordance with each Lender's Applicable Percentage of the Credit;
 - (b) repayments of principal in accordance with each Lender's Applicable Percentage of the Credit; and
 - (c) all other payments received by the Agent including amounts received upon the enforcement of the Security in accordance with each Lender's Applicable Percentage of the Credit provided, however, that with respect to proceeds of realization, no Lender shall receive an amount in excess of the amounts owing to it in respect of the Obligations.
- (2) If the Agent does not distribute a Lender's share of a payment made by the Borrower to that Lender for value on the day that payment is made or deemed to have been made to the Agent, the Agent shall pay to the Lender on demand an amount equal to the product of (a) the Interbank Reference Rate per annum multiplied by (b) the Lender's share of the amount received by the Agent from the Borrower and not so distributed, multiplied by (c) a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days that have elapsed from and including the date of receipt of the payment by the Agent to but excluding the date on which the payment is made by the Agent to such Lender and the denominator of which is the number of days in the calendar year in which the same is to be ascertained.

9.5 Payments by Agent

- (1) For greater certainty, the following provisions shall apply to any and all payments made by the Agent to the Lenders hereunder:
 - (a) the Agent shall be under no obligation to make any payment (whether in respect of principal, interest, fees or otherwise) to any Lender until an amount in respect of such payment has been received by the Agent from the Borrower;
 - (b) if the Agent receives less than the full amount of any payment of principal, interest, fees or other amount owing by the Borrower under this Agreement, the Agent shall have no obligation to remit to each Lender any amount other

than such Lender's Applicable Percentage of the amount actually received by the Agent;

- (c) if any Lender advances more or less than its Applicable Percentage of a Credit, such Lender's entitlement to payment shall be increased or reduced, as the case may be, in proportion to the amount actually advanced by such Lender;
- (d) if a Lender's Applicable Percentage of an Advance has been advanced, or a Lender's Commitment has been outstanding, for less than the full period to which any payment (other than a payment of principal) by the Borrower relates, such Lender's entitlement to such payment shall be reduced in proportion to the length of time such Lender's Applicable Percentage of the relevant Credit or such Lender's Commitment, as the case may be, has actually been outstanding;
- (e) the Agent acting reasonably and in good faith shall, after consultation with the Lenders in the case of any dispute, determine in all cases the amount of all payments to which each Lender is entitled and such determination shall, in the absence of manifest error, be binding and conclusive; and
- (f) upon request, the Agent shall deliver a statement detailing any of the payments to the Lenders referred to herein.
- (2) Unless the Agent has actual knowledge that the Borrower has not made or will not make a payment to the Agent for value on the date in respect of which the Borrower has notified the Agent that the payment will be made, the Agent shall be entitled to assume that such payment has been or will be received from the Borrower when due and the Agent may (but shall not be obliged to), in reliance upon such assumption, pay the Lenders corresponding amounts. If the payment by the Borrower is in fact not received by the Agent on the required date and the Agent has made available corresponding amounts to the Lenders, the Borrower shall, without limiting its other obligations under this Agreement, indemnify the Agent against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever that may be imposed on or incurred by the Agent as a result, except for those arising from the Agent's gross negligence or wilful misconduct. A certificate of the Agent with respect to any amount owing by the Borrower under this Section shall be *prima facie* evidence of the amount owing in the absence of manifest error. If the payment is not received by the Agent from the Borrower within a reasonable time following the disbursement to the Lenders by the Agent, the Lenders shall return the amounts received by them to the Agent with interest at the Interbank Reference Rate.

9.6 Direct Payments

The Lenders agree among themselves that, except as otherwise provided for in this Agreement (including but not limited to Sections 11.9 and 11.10), and except as necessary to adjust for Advances that are not in each Lender's Applicable Percentage under the Credit, all

sums received by a Lender relating to this Agreement or by virtue of the Security, whether received by voluntary payment, by the exercise of the right of set off or compensation or by counterclaim, cross action or as proceeds of realization of any Security or otherwise, shall be shared by each Lender in its Applicable Percentage under the Credit and each Lender undertakes to do all such things as may be reasonably required to give full effect to this Section, including, all things as shall be necessary to cause the Lender in receipt of such sum to share the excess amount rateably in its Applicable Percentage under the Credit with the other Lenders. If any sum which is so shared is later recovered from the Lenders who originally received it, the Lender shall restore its Applicable Percentage under the Credit of such sum to such Lenders, without interest. If any Lender shall obtain any payment of moneys due under this Agreement as referred to above, it shall forthwith remit such payment to the Agent and, upon receipt, the Agent shall distribute such payment in accordance with the provisions of Section 9.5.

9.7 Administration of the Credit

- (1) Unless otherwise specified herein, the Agent shall perform the following duties under this Agreement:
 - (a) take delivery of each Lender's Applicable Percentage of an Advance and make all Advances hereunder in accordance with the procedures set forth in Sections 5.6 and 5.10;
 - (b) use reasonable efforts to collect promptly all sums due and payable by the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement;
 - (c) make all payments to the Lenders in accordance with the provisions hereof;
 - (d) hold the Security on behalf of the Lenders;
 - (e) hold all legal documents relating to the Credit, maintain complete and accurate records showing all Advances made by the Lenders, all remittances and payments made by the Borrower to the Agent, all remittances and payments made by the Agent to the Lenders and all fees or any other sums received by the Agent and, except for accounts, records and documents relating to the fees payable by the Borrower to the Agent in its capacity as Agent under the Agency Fee Letter or the Arrangers under the Fee Letter, allow each Lender and their respective advisors to examine such accounts, records and documents at their own expense, and provide any Lender, upon reasonable notice, with such copies thereof or information contained therein as such Lender may reasonably require from time to time at the Lender's expense;
 - (f) except as otherwise specifically provided for in this Agreement, promptly advise each Lender upon receipt of each notice and deliver to each Lender, promptly upon receipt, all other written communications furnished by any Obligor to the Agent on behalf of the Lenders pursuant to this Agreement, including copies of financial reports and certificates which are to be furnished to the Agent; and

- (g) upon learning of same, promptly advise each Lender in writing of the occurrence of an Event of Default or Pending Event of Default or the occurrence of any event, condition or circumstance which would or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or of any material adverse information coming to the attention of the Agent (using reasonable efforts) relative to the Security or of the occurrence of any material adverse change in the financial condition or property of any Obligor, provided that, except as aforesaid, the Agent shall be under no duty or obligation whatsoever to provide any notice to the Lenders and further provided that each Lender hereby agrees to notify the Agent of any Event of Default or Pending Event of Default of which it may become aware.
- (2) The Agent may take the following actions only with the prior consent of the Required Lenders, unless otherwise specified in this Agreement:
 - (a) subject to Section 9.7(3), exercise any and all rights of approval conferred upon the Lenders by this Agreement;
 - (b) give written notice to any Obligor in respect of any matter in respect of which notice may be required, permitted, necessary or desirable in accordance with or pursuant to this Agreement, promptly after receiving the consent of the Required Lenders, except that the Agent shall, without direction from the Lenders, immediately give the Borrower notice of any payment that is due or overdue under the terms of this Agreement unless the Agent considers that it should request the direction of the Required Lenders, in which case the Agent shall promptly request that direction;
 - (c) amend, modify or waive any of the terms of this Agreement, including waiver of an Event of Default or Pending Event of Default, if such action is not otherwise provided for in Section 9.7(3);
 - (d) declare an Event of Default or take, or cause to be taken by the Agent, action to enforce performance of the Obligations and to realize upon the Security, including the appointment of a receiver, the exercise of powers of distress, lease or sale given by the Security or by law and the taking of foreclosure proceedings and/or the pursuit of any other legal remedy necessary;
 - (e) decide to accelerate the amounts outstanding under the Credit; and
 - (f) pay, or instruct the Agent to pay insurance premiums, Taxes and any other sums as may be reasonably required to protect the interests of the Lenders.
- (3) The Agent may take the following actions only if the prior unanimous consent of the Lenders is obtained, unless otherwise specified herein:
 - (a) amend, modify, discharge, terminate or waive any of the terms of the Security;

- (b) amend, modify, discharge, terminate or waive any of the terms of this Agreement or the Security if such amendment, modification, discharge, termination or waiver would increase the amount of the Credit, amend the purpose of the Credit, reduce the interest rates and similar charges applicable to the Credit, reduce the fees payable with respect to the Credit, extend any date fixed for payment of principal, interest or any other amount relating to the Credit or extend the term of the Credit; and
- (c) amend the definition of "Required Lenders" or this Section 9.7(3).
- For greater certainty, no Lender's Commitment or Applicable Percentage may be amended without the consent of that Lender.
- (4) To the extent that any Obligor or any Affiliate of a Obligor becomes a Lender, such Lender shall not be permitted to vote on or consent to any matter under this Agreement on or to which a Lender may vote or consent and the Commitment of such Lender shall be deemed not to be outstanding for the purposes of determining whether a specified majority has been achieved.
- (5) Notwithstanding Sections 9.7(2) and 9.7(3) the Agent may, without the consent of the Lenders (but with the consent of the Borrower), make, or cause to be made, amendments to the Loan Documents that are for the sole purpose of curing any immaterial or administrative ambiguity, defect or inconsistency, but shall immediately notify the Lenders of any such action.
- (6) As between the Obligors, on the one hand, and the Agent and the Lenders, on the other hand:
 - (a) all statements, certificates, consents and other documents which the Agent purports to deliver on behalf of the Lenders or the Required Lenders shall be binding on each of the Lenders, and none of the Obligors shall be required to ascertain or confirm the authority of the Agent in delivering such documents;
 - (b) all certificates, statements, notices and other documents which are delivered by any Obligor to the Agent in accordance with this Agreement shall be deemed to have been duly delivered to each of the Lenders;
 - (c) all payments which are delivered by the Borrower to the Agent in accordance with this Agreement shall be deemed to have been duly delivered to each of the Lenders; and
 - (d) unless a Pending Event of Default or an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Borrower's consent to the appointment of any Successor Agent must be obtained, but the Borrower's consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

9.8 Rights of Agent

- (1) In administering the Credit, the Agent may retain, at the expense of the Lenders if such expenses are not recovered from the Borrower, such solicitors, counsel, auditors and other experts and agents as the Agent may select, in its sole discretion, acting reasonably and in good faith after consultation with the Lenders.
- (2) The Agent shall be entitled to rely on any communication, instrument or document believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed by the proper individual or individuals, and shall be entitled to rely and shall be protected in relying as to legal matters upon opinions of independent legal advisors selected by it. The Agent may also assume that any representation made by any Obligor is true and that no Event of Default or Pending Event of Default has occurred unless the officers or employees of the Lender acting as Agent, active in their capacity as officers or employees responsible for the Borrower's and the Guarantors' accounts, have actual knowledge to the contrary or have received notice to the contrary from any other party to this Agreement.
- (3) The Agent may, without any liability to account, accept deposits from and lend money to and generally engage in any kind of banking, or other business with any Obligor, as if it were not the Agent.
- (4) Except in its own right as a Lender, the Agent shall not be required to advance its own funds for any purpose, and in particular, shall not be required to pay with its own funds insurance premiums, taxes or public utility charges or the cost of repairs or maintenance with respect to the assets which are the subject matter of the Security, nor shall it be required to pay with its own funds the fees of solicitors, counsel, auditors, experts or agents engaged by it as permitted hereby.
- (5) The Agent shall be entitled to receive a fee for acting as Agent as agreed between the Agent and the Borrower from time to time.

9.9 Acknowledgements, Representations and Covenants of Lenders

- (1) It is acknowledged and agreed by each Lender that it has itself been, and will continue to be, solely responsible for making its own independent appraisal of and investigations into the financial condition, creditworthiness, property, affairs, status and nature of the Obligors. Accordingly, each Lender confirms to the Agent that it has not relied, and will not hereafter rely, on the Agent (a) to check or inquire on its behalf into the adequacy or completeness of any information provided by any Obligor under or in connection with this Agreement or the transactions herein contemplated (whether or not such information has been or is hereafter distributed to such Lender by the Agent), or (b) to assess or keep under review on its behalf the financial condition, creditworthiness, property, affairs, status or nature of Obligors.
- (2) Each Lender represents and warrants that it has the legal capacity to enter into this Agreement pursuant to its charter and any applicable legislation and has not violated its charter, constating documents or any applicable legislation by so doing.

- (3) Each Lender agrees to indemnify the Agent (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower), rateably according to its Applicable Percentage from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever which may be imposed on, incurred by, or asserted against the Agent in any way relating to or arising out of the Loan Documents or the transactions therein contemplated, provided that no Lender shall be liable for any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements resulting from the Agent's gross negligence or wilful misconduct. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Lender agrees to reimburse the Agent for its Applicable Percentage of any out of pocket expenses (including counsel fees) incurred by the Agent in connection with the preservation of any rights of the Agent or the Lenders under, or the enforcement of, or legal advice in respect of rights or responsibilities under this Agreement, to the extent that the Agent is not reimbursed for such expenses by the Borrower. The obligation of the Lenders to indemnify the Agent shall survive the termination of this Agreement and shall be performed by the Lenders promptly upon demand by the Agent.
- (4) Each of the Lenders acknowledges and confirms that in the event that the Agent does not receive payment in accordance with this Agreement, it shall not be the obligation of the Agent to maintain the Credit in good standing nor shall any Lender have recourse to the Agent in respect of any amounts owing to such Lender under this Agreement.
- (5) Each Lender acknowledges and agrees that its obligation to advance its Applicable Percentage of Advances in accordance with the terms of this Agreement is independent and in no way related to the obligation of any other Lender hereunder.
- (6) Each Lender hereby acknowledges receipt of a copy of this Agreement and the Security (to the extent that the Security has been delivered) and acknowledges that it is satisfied with the form and content of such documents.

9.10 Collective Action of the Lenders

Each of the Lenders hereby acknowledges that to the extent permitted by applicable law, the Security and the remedies provided under the Loan Documents to the Lenders are for the benefit of the Lenders collectively and acting together and not severally and further acknowledges that its rights hereunder and under the Security are to be exercised not severally, but by the Agent upon the decision of the Required Lenders or Lenders as required by this Agreement. Accordingly, notwithstanding any of the provisions contained herein or in the Security each of the Lenders hereby covenants and agrees that it shall not be entitled to take any action hereunder including any declaration of default hereunder or thereunder but that any such action shall be taken only by the Agent with the prior written agreement of the Required Lenders. Each of the Lenders hereby further covenants and agrees that upon any such written agreement being given by the Required Lenders, it shall co operate fully with the Agent to the extent requested by the Agent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the absence of instructions from the Lenders and where in the sole opinion of the Agent, acting reasonably and in good

faith, the exigencies of the situation warrant such action, the Agent may without notice to or consent of the Lenders take such action on behalf of the Lenders as it deems appropriate or desirable in the interest of the Lenders.

9.11 Successor Agent

Subject to the appointment and acceptance of a Successor Agent as provided in this Section, and subject to Section 9.7(6)(d), the Agent may resign at any time by giving 30 days written notice thereof to the Lenders and the Borrower, and may be removed at any time by the Required Lenders upon 30 days written notice. Upon receipt of notice by the Lenders of the resignation of the Agent, or upon giving notice of termination to the Agent, the Required Lenders may, within 21 days, appoint a successor from among the Lenders or, if no Lender is willing to accept such an appointment, from among other banks or authorized foreign banks to which the Bank Act (Canada) applies, which have combined capital and reserves in excess of \$250,000,000, and which have offices in Toronto (the "Successor Agent"). If no Successor Agent has been so appointed and has accepted such appointment within 21 days after the retiring Agent's giving of notice of resignation or receiving of notice of termination, then the retiring Agent may, on behalf of the Lenders, appoint a Successor Agent. Upon the acceptance of any appointment as Agent hereunder by a Successor Agent, the retiring Agent shall pay the Successor Agent any unearned portion of any fee paid to the Agent for acting as such, and the Successor Agent shall succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Agent, and the retiring Agent shall be discharged from its further duties and obligations as Agent under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (but for greater certainty, shall not be discharged from any existing liabilities resulting from its own gross negligence or wilful misconduct). After any retiring Agent's resignation hereunder as Agent, the provisions of this Article shall continue to enure to its benefit and be binding upon it as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Agent hereunder. Each Obligor shall, at its expense, at the request of the Successor Agent, do all such further acts and execute and deliver all such further documents, agreements, certificates and instruments as may, in the reasonable opinion of the Successor Agent, be necessary or desirable in order to fully perform and carry out the purpose and intent of this Section and to ensure that any Security granted in favour of the Agent on behalf of the Lenders continues for the benefit of the Successor Agent on behalf of the Lenders.

9.12 Provisions Operative Between Lenders and Agent Only

Except for the provisions of Sections 9.7(6), 9.9 and this Section 9.12, the provisions of this Article 9 relating to the rights and obligations of the Lenders and the Agent *inter se* shall be operative as between the Lenders and the Agent only, and no Obligor shall have any rights or obligations under or be entitled to rely for any purpose upon such provisions.

ARTICLE 10 ADDITIONAL LENDERS, SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

10.1 Successors and Assigns

- (1) The Loan Documents shall be binding upon and enure to the benefit of the Agent, each Lender, each Obligor and their respective successors and permitted assigns, except that no Obligor shall assign any rights or obligations with respect to this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents without the prior written consent of each Lender.
- (2) Any Lender shall be entitled to assign in whole or in part its individual rights and obligations hereunder or to permit other financial institutions to participate in the Credit, all in accordance with the provisions of Sections 10.2 and 10.3 and the other terms of this Agreement. Each Obligor hereby consents to the disclosure of any information relating to it to any Lender or participant or potential Lender or participant provided that the Lender or participant or potential Lender or participant agrees in writing to keep all non-public information confidential except as may otherwise be required by applicable law or Governmental Authority.
- (3) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, each Lender agrees that it shall not assign any portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement, including any portion of its Commitment, without the prior written consent of the Agent and the Borrower, which consent of the Borrower shall not be unreasonably withheld, provided however that the consent of the Borrower shall not be required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or in connection with an assignment to any existing Lender or to any of their respective Affiliates. No consent of the Borrower is required if any Lender offers to sell or sells a participation in any portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.3. If any such assignment or participation is made to a Person which is a non resident of Canada within the meaning of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) for the purposes of the withholding tax provisions in Part XIII of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), the Borrower will not be required to make any payment to such Person pursuant to Section 11.9 which would otherwise have been payable by virtue of the residency of such Person.
- (4) A participation by a Lender of its interest (or a part thereof) hereunder or a payment by a participant to a Lender as a result of the participation will not constitute a payment hereunder to the Lender or an Advance to the Borrower. A payment made by an assignee to an assigning Lender in order for the assignee to assume its Applicable Percentage of Advances made by the assigning Lender will reduce the Advances owing by the Borrower to the assigning Lender and will be deemed to be Advances by the assignee to the Borrower as of the date that the payment is made, excluding in each case the effect of any premium or discount.

10.2 Assignments

- (1) Subject to Section 10.1 and the other terms of this Agreement, each of the Lenders may assign to one or more assignees all or a portion of their respective rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of their respective Commitments). No assignment by a Lender of its Commitment hereunder shall be for an amount less than \$5,000,000 unless the Commitment of such Lender at the time of such assignment is less than that amount and the entirety of its Commitment is disposed of. The parties to each such assignment shall execute and deliver an Assignment Agreement to the Agent, for its consent and recording in the Register and, except in the case of an assignment by a Lender to an Affiliate of that Lender, shall pay a processing and recording fee of \$2,500 to the Agent. After such execution, delivery, consent and recording (a) the assignee thereunder shall be a party to this Agreement and, to the extent that rights and obligations hereunder have been assigned by it pursuant to such Assignment Agreement, relinquish its rights and be released from its obligations under this Agreement, other than obligations in respect of which it is then in default and liabilities arising from its actions prior to the assignment. In the case of an Assignment Agreement covering all or the remaining portion of an assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto.
- (2) The agreements of an assignee contained in an Assignment Agreement shall benefit the assigning Lender thereunder, the other Lenders, the Agent and the Borrower in accordance with the terms of the Assignment Agreement.
- (3) The Agent shall maintain at its address referred to herein a copy of each Assignment Agreement delivered to and acknowledged by it and a register for recording the names and addresses of the Lenders and the Commitment under the Credit of each Lender from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes, absent manifest error. The Borrower, the Agent, each of the Lenders and each of the Guarantors may treat each person whose name is recorded in the Register as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement, and need not recognize any person as a Lender unless it is recorded in the Register as a Lender. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower or any Lender at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.
- (4) Upon its receipt of an Assignment Agreement executed by an assigning Lender and an assignee and approved by the Agent and the Borrower, if applicable, the Agent shall, if the Assignment Agreement has been completed and is in the required form with such immaterial changes as are acceptable to the Agent:
 - (a) record the information contained therein in the Register; and
 - (b) give prompt notice thereof to the Borrower and the other Lenders, and provide them with an updated version of Schedule E.

10.3 Participations

- (1) Each Lender may (subject to the provisions of Section 10.1) sell participations to one or more financial institutions or other persons in or to all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment), but the participant shall not become a Lender and:
 - (a) the Lender's obligations under this Agreement (including its Commitment) shall remain unchanged;
 - (b) the Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations;
 - (c) the Borrower, the Agent and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with the Lender in connection with the Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement; and
 - (d) no participant shall have any right to approve any amendment or waiver of any provision of this Agreement, or any consent to any departure by any Person therefrom (provided however that, for greater certainty, the foregoing shall not limit or restrict a Lender from agreeing with its participant that the Lender will not, without the consent of its participant, consent to any amendment or waiver that would increase the amount of any Credit, reduce the interest rates, fees or similar charges applicable to any Credit, extend the date fixed for payment of any principal, interest or other amount relating to any Credit, extend the term of any Credit or, except as permitted in Section 9.7(5), discharge any Security).
- (2) Each participant shall have the right to be provided by the Lender from whom it has obtained its participation with all information relating to each Obligor which is provided to any Lender and shall have the benefit of Sections 11.8, 11.10 and 11.11. No participant shall have the benefit of Section 11.9 except to the extent that the Lender from whom it has obtained its participation is itself entitled to compensation under that Section.

ARTICLE 11 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

11.1 Defined Terms

All terms used in any of the Loan Documents (other than this Agreement) which are defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings defined herein unless otherwise defined in the other Loan Document.

11.2 Severability

Any provision of this Agreement which is or becomes prohibited or unenforceable in any relevant jurisdiction shall not invalidate or impair the remaining provisions hereof which shall be deemed severable from such prohibited or unenforceable provision and any such

prohibition or unenforceability in any such jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction. Should this Agreement fail to provide for any relevant matter, the validity, legality or enforceability of this Agreement shall not thereby be affected.

11.3 Amendment, Supplement or Waiver

No amendment, supplement or waiver of any provision of the Loan Documents, nor any consent to any departure by an Obligor therefrom, shall in any event be effective unless it is in writing, makes express reference to the provision affected thereby and is signed by the Agent for and on behalf of the Lenders or the Required Lenders, as the case may be, and then such waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose for which given. In addition, any amendment or supplement shall require the written consent of the other parties to the Loan Document in question. No waiver or act or omission of the Agent, the Lenders, or any of them, shall extend to or be taken in any manner whatsoever to affect any subsequent Event of Default or breach by an Obligor of any provision of the Loan Documents or the rights resulting therefrom.

11.4 Governing Law

Each of the Loan Documents, except for those which expressly provide otherwise, shall be conclusively deemed to be a contract made under, and shall for all purposes be governed by and construed in accordance with, the laws of the Province of Ontario and the laws of Canada applicable in Ontario. For the purposes of all legal proceedings this Agreement will be deemed to have been performed in the Province of Ontario and the courts of the Province of Ontario will have jurisdiction to entertain any action arising under this Agreement. Each party to this Agreement hereby irrevocably and unconditionally attorns to the non exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the Province of Ontario and all courts competent to hear appeals therefrom.

11.5 This Agreement to Govern

In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the terms of this Agreement and the terms of any other Loan Document, the provisions of this Agreement shall govern to the extent necessary to remove the conflict or inconsistency.

11.6 Currency

- (1) All payments made hereunder shall be made in the currency in respect of which the obligation requiring such payment arose. Unless the context otherwise requires, all amounts expressed in this Agreement in terms of money shall refer to Canadian Dollars.
- (2) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, wherever this Agreement contemplates or requires the calculation of the equivalent in one currency of an amount expressed in another currency, the calculation shall be made on the basis of the Exchange Rate, at the effective date of the calculation.

11.7 Liability of Lenders

The liability of the Lenders in respect of all matters relating to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents is several and not joint or joint and several. Without limiting that statement, the obligations of the Lenders to make Advances is limited to their respective Applicable Percentages of any Advance that is requested, and, in the aggregate, to their respective Applicable Percentages of the total amounts of the Credit.

11.8 Expenses and Indemnity

- All statements, reports, certificates, opinions, appraisals and other documents or information required to be furnished to the Lenders, the Agent, or any of them, by any Obligor under this Agreement shall be supplied without cost to the Lenders, the Agent, or any of them. The Borrower shall pay on demand all reasonable third party costs and expenses (including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel) for the Agent, on its and the Lenders' collective behalf, but not separately for individual Lenders and the Agent, on a solicitor and own client basis, incurred in connection with (a) the preparation, execution, delivery, and enforcement of the Loan Documents and all amendments, waivers and consents with respect thereto and the syndication of the Credit, (b) obtaining advice as to their rights and responsibilities in connection with the Credit and the Loan Documents, (c) reviewing, inspecting and appraising the collateral that is the subject of the Security at reasonable intervals (but, unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, no more frequently than once each calendar year), and (d) all other matters relating to the Credit, excluding any assignment or participation of an interest in the Credit following the initial Advance under this Agreement. Such costs and expenses shall be payable whether or not an Advance is made under this Agreement.
- (2) The Borrower shall indemnify each of the Agent, the Lenders and their respective agents, receivers, successors, assigns, officers, directors and employees (collectively for the purpose of this Section 11.8 the "Indemnitees") (in respect of each of whom it is agreed that the Agent and the Lenders are acting as agent for the purpose of agreeing to the availability of such indemnity) from and against any claim, liability, obligation, loss, damage or expense (including reasonable legal fees and expenses) which any of them may sustain or incur as a consequence of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except any of the foregoing which resulted from the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of the Indemnitee.
- (3) The agreements in this Section 11.8 shall survive the termination of this Agreement and repayment of the Obligations.

11.9 Manner of Payment and Taxes

(1) All payments to be made by or on behalf of each Obligor (or in the case of upfront fees and indemnity fees, by the Agent or any Lender to another Lender or to an assignee of an interest in the Credit) in connection with the Loan Documents are to be made without set off, compensation or counterclaim, free and clear of and without

deduction for or on account of any Tax (other than Excluded Taxes), except if such deduction is required by applicable law or the administration thereof. If any Tax (other than Excluded Taxes) is deducted or withheld from any payments under the Loan Documents (including the remittance provided for in this Section), the Obligor making payment shall promptly remit to the Agent for the Lenders' benefit in the currency in which such payment was made, the equivalent of the amount of Tax so deducted or withheld together with the relevant receipt issued by the taxing or other receiving authority. Subject to Section 5.18, if the Borrower is prevented by operation of law or otherwise from paying, causing to be paid or remitting such Tax (other than Excluded Taxes), the interest or other amount payable under the Loan Documents will be increased to such rates as are necessary to yield and remit to the Lenders the principal sum advanced or made available together with interest at the rates specified in the Loan Documents after provision for payment of such Tax.

- (2) If any Lender or the Agent becomes liable for any Tax (other than Excluded Taxes) in the jurisdiction in which the person making a payment under the Loan Documents is located as a result of a payment being made without the required Tax (other than Excluded Taxes) in that jurisdiction having been deducted or withheld, the payer shall indemnify the Lender or the Agent, as the case may be, for such Tax and any interest and penalties thereon, and the indemnity payment shall be increased as necessary so that after the imposition of any such Tax in that jurisdiction on the indemnity payment (including Tax in respect of any such increase in the indemnity payment), the Lender or the Agent shall receive the full amount of such Taxes, interest and penalties for which it is liable in that jurisdiction as a result of the failure to deduct or withhold such Tax.
- (3) None of the Obligors shall be required to pay any additional amounts under Section 11.9 of this Agreement (a) to any Lender that is an original party to this Agreement as at the Closing Date and is a non resident of Canada within the meaning of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) for the purposes of the withholding tax provisions in Part XIII of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), or (b) to any Lender that was not a non resident of Canada within the meaning of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) for the purposes of the withholding tax provisions in Part XIII of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) as at the Closing Date who becomes such a non-resident of Canada subsequent to the Closing Date.

11.10 Change in Law

- (1) If any change in any applicable law, rule, guideline, treaty or official directive (whether or not having the force of law) or in the interpretation or application thereof by any court or by any governmental agency, central bank or other authority or entity charged with the administration thereof which now or hereafter:
 - (a) subjects any Lender to any Tax (except for Excluded Taxes) or changes the basis of taxation, or increases any existing Tax (except for Excluded Taxes), on payments of principal, interest, fees or other amounts payable by the Borrower to the Lenders under this Agreement;

- (b) imposes, modifies or deems applicable any reserve, special deposit or similar requirements against assets held by, or deposits in or for the account of or loans by or any other acquisition of funds by, an office of any of the Lenders; or
- (c) imposes on any of the Lenders or expects there to be maintained by any of the Lenders any capital adequacy or additional capital requirements in respect of any Advance or the Credit hereunder or any other condition with respect to this Agreement,

and the result of any of the foregoing will be to increase the cost to, or reduce the amount of principal, interest or other amount received or receivable by any Lender hereunder or its effective return hereunder in respect of making, maintaining or funding such Advance, the affected Lender will determine that amount of money which will compensate the affected Lender for such increase in cost or reduction in income (herein referred to as "Additional Compensation"). Upon the affected Lender having determined that it is entitled to Additional Compensation in accordance with the provisions of this Section 11.10, the affected Lender will promptly so notify the Borrower and provide to the Borrower a photocopy of the relevant law, rule, guideline, treaty or official directive and a certificate of a duly authorized officer of the affected Lender setting forth the Additional Compensation and the basis of calculation therefor, which will be conclusive evidence of such Additional Compensation in the absence of manifest error. The Borrower will pay to the affected Lender within 10 Business Days of the giving of such notice the Additional Compensation calculated to the date of such notification. The affected Lender will be entitled to be paid such Additional Compensation from time to time to the extent that the provisions of this Section 11.10 are then applicable notwithstanding that the affected Lender has previously been paid any Additional Compensation. The affected Lender will endeavour to limit the incidence of any such Additional Compensation, including seeking recovery for the account of the Borrower, by appealing any assessment at the expense of the Borrower upon the Borrower's request. If the affected Lender subsequently recovers all or a part thereof, it will repay an equal amount to the Borrower.

(2) If a Lender gives the notice provided for in Section 11.10(1) with respect to any Advance (an "Affected Advance"), the Borrower may, upon 10 Business Days notice to that effect given to such Lender (which notice shall be irrevocable), either prepay in full without penalty the Affected Advance together with accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount so prepaid up to the date of such prepayment, such compensation as may be payable pursuant to Section 11.10(1) to the date of such prepayment and all costs, losses and expenses incurred by the Lender by reason of the liquidation or re employment of deposits or other funds or for any other reason whatsoever resulting from the repayment of such Affected Advance or any part thereof on other than the last day of the applicable period, or may arrange for another bank or financial institution to purchase all of the interest of such Lender in the Advance represented by the Affected Advance (and, in such event, such Lender shall sell, assign and transfer all of its interest in the Advance represented by the Affected

Advance to such other bank or financial institution upon payment to such Lender by such other bank or financial institution of the same amount as would have been payable by the Borrower if it had prepaid the Affected Advance) and upon either such payment being made, that Lender's obligation to make such Affected Advance to the Borrower under this Agreement shall terminate. The other Lenders shall be given the first opportunity to make any such purchase pro rata in accordance with their respective Applicable Percentages or as they may otherwise agree.

11.11 Illegality

If the adoption of any applicable law, treaty or official directive (whether or not having the force of law) or any change therein or in the interpretation or application thereof by any court or by any governmental or other authority or central bank or comparable agency or any other entity charged with the interpretation or administration thereof or compliance by any Lender with any request or direction (whether or not having the force of law) of any such authority, central bank or comparable agency or entity, now or hereafter makes it unlawful or impossible for such Lender to make, fund or maintain an Advance or to give effect to its obligations in respect of such an Advance, such Lender may, by notice thereof to the Borrower, declare its obligations under this Agreement to be terminated whereupon the same will forthwith terminate, and the Borrower will prepay within the time required by such law (or at the end of such longer period as such Lender at its discretion has agreed) the principal of such Advance together with accrued interest and such Additional Compensation as may be applicable to the date of such payment. The Lender will also provide to the Borrower a photocopy of the relevant law, treaty or directive. The Borrower will be responsible for any costs, losses or expenses incurred by such Lender by reason of the liquidation or re employment of deposits or other funds or for any other reason whatsoever resulting from the repayment of such Advance or any part thereof on other than the last day of the applicable period of such Advance. If any such change will only affect a portion of such Lender's obligations under this Agreement which is, in the opinion of such Lender, severable from the remainder of this Agreement so that the remainder of this Agreement may be continued in full force and effect without otherwise affecting any of the obligations of such Lender or the Borrower hereunder, such Lender will only declare its obligations under that portion so terminated.

11.12 Interest on Miscellaneous Amounts

- (1) If the Borrower fails to pay any amount payable hereunder on the due date (including principal, interest thereon, interest upon interest or any other amount), the Borrower shall, on demand, pay interest on such overdue amount to the Agent from and including such due date up to but excluding the date of actual payment, both before and after demand, default or judgment, at a rate of interest per annum equal to the sum of the Prime Rate plus 2.0% per annum, compounded monthly.
- (2) If the Borrower deposits cash as Collateral pursuant to a requirement under this Agreement, the Agent, Lender or Lenders, as applicable, holding the cash shall pay the Borrower interest on the cash while it continues to be held as Collateral at the rate offered by the relevant Lender or Agent from time to time for deposits in the relevant currency of comparable size and term.

11.13 Address for Notice

Notice to be given under the Loan Documents shall, except as otherwise specifically provided, be in writing addressed to the party for whom it is intended and, unless the law or a specific provision in another Loan Document deems a particular notice to be received earlier, a notice shall not be deemed received until actual receipt thereof by the other party. The addresses of the parties hereto for the purposes hereof shall be the addresses specified beside their respective signatures to this Agreement or on any Assignment Agreement, or such other mailing, internet e-mail, secure internet website or telecopier addresses as each party from time to time may notify the other as aforesaid.

11.14 Time of the Essence

Time shall be of the essence in this Agreement.

11.15 Further Assurances

Each Obligor shall, at its expense, at the request of the Agent acting on the instructions of the Required Lenders, do all such further acts and execute and deliver all such further documents, agreements, certificates and instruments as may, in the reasonable opinion of the Required Lenders, be necessary or desirable in order to fully perform and carry out the purpose and intent of the Loan Documents.

11.16 Term of Agreement

Except as otherwise provided herein, this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect until the indefeasible payment and performance in full in cash of all of the Obligations and the termination of the Commitments. The obligations of the Obligors in Sections 7.2(10), 11.8 and 11.9 and of the Lenders in Article 9 shall continue for the benefit of those to whom the obligations are owed notwithstanding the termination of this Agreement or the termination of any particular Person's role as Obligor, Agent or Lender.

11.17 Payments on Business Day

Whenever any payment or performance under the Loan Documents would otherwise be due on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be made on the following Business Day, unless the following Business Day is in a different calendar month, in which case the payment shall be made on the preceding Business Day.

11.18 Counterparts and Facsimile

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when executed and delivered shall be deemed to be an original, and such counterparts together shall constitute one and the same agreement. For the purposes of this Section, the delivery of a facsimile copy of an executed counterpart of this Agreement shall be deemed to be valid execution and delivery of this Agreement.

11.19 Waiver of Jury Trial and Consequential Damages

- (1) Each party hereto hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any right it may have to a trial by jury in any legal proceeding directly or indirectly arising out of or relating to this the Loan Documents, the transactions contemplated thereby or any course of conduct, course of dealing, statements (whether oral or written) or actions of any party (whether based on contract, tort or any other theory).
- (2) No party shall assert, and each party hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any claim against any other party on any theory of liability, for special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages (as opposed to direct or actual damages) arising out of, in connection with, or as a result of, the Loan Documents, the transactions contemplated thereby or any course of conduct, course of dealing, statements (whether oral or written) or actions of any party (whether based on contract, tort or any other theory).
- (3) Each Obligor acknowledges and agrees that none of the Agent or the Lenders shall have any liability to them in relation to any due diligence investigations conducted by any of them in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or be under any obligation whatsoever to disclose to them any information received or facts disclosed by any such investigations. Each Obligor further acknowledges and agrees that it is not relying, will not rely, and will not be deemed, in any respect whatsoever, to have relied upon the facts received by and information disclosed to any of the Agent or the Lenders under or in connection with such due diligence investigations.
- (4) Each party hereto (a) certifies that no representative, agent or attorney of any other party has represented, expressly or otherwise, that such other party would not, in the event of litigation, seek to enforce the foregoing provisions, and (b) acknowledges that it and the other parties hereto have been induced to enter into this Agreement by, among other things, the waivers, acknowledgments and certifications in this Section.

11.20 Whole Agreement

Except in relation to matters contemplated by the other Loan Documents, this Agreement constitutes the whole and entire agreement between the parties hereto concerning the matters addressed in this Agreement, and cancels and supersedes any prior agreements, undertakings, declarations, commitments or representations, written or verbal, in respect thereof.

11.21 English Language

The Loan Documents have been negotiated in English and will be or have been executed in the English language. Les soussigné ont expressément demandé que ce document soit rédigé en langue anglaise. All paper writings given or delivered pursuant to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall, if requested by the Agent, be in the English language or, if not, shall be accompanied by a certified English translation thereof. The English language version of any document shall, absent manifest error, control the meaning and interpretation of the matters set forth therein.

11.22 Date of Agreement

This Agreement may be referred to as being dated 30 November 2005 or as of 30 November 2005, notwithstanding the actual date of execution.

* * * *

[SIGNATURE PAGES FOLLOW]

Address For Notice

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, as Agent

The Bank of Nova Scotia, as Agent

Scotia Capital By: /s/ I. D. McKay

Corporate Banking – Loan Syndications

I. D. McKay

62nd Floor

Director

Scotia Plaza

40 King Street West

Toronto, ON M5W 2X6 By: /s/ J. Qi

J. Qi Associate

Attention: Unit Head Associa

Facsimile: (416) 866-3329

Address For Notice WASTE MANAGEMENT OF CANADA CORPORATION

Waste Management of Canada Corporation

c/o Waste Management, Inc. 1001 Fannin Street, Suite 4000

Houston, Texas 77002

By: /s/ Cherie C. Rice

Name: Cherie C. Rice

Title: Vice President and Treasurer

Attention: Treasurer

By: /s/ Jay Clement

Facsimile: (713) 942-1580 Name: Jay Clement

Title: Assistant Treasurer

With copy to General Counsel, facsimile number (713) 209-9710

By:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have duly executed this Agreement.

WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC.

Waste Management, Inc.

Address For Notice

1001 Fannin Street, Suite 4000

Houston, Texas 77002

Attention: Treasurer

Facsimile: (713) 942-1580

Wild of G 10 1

With copy to General Counsel, facsimile number (713) 209-9710

/s/ Cherie C. Rice Name: Cherie C. Rice

Title: Vice President and Treasurer

By: /s/ Jay Clement

Name: Jay Clement Title: Assistant Treasurer

Address For Notice

WASTE MANAGEMENT HOLDINGS, INC.

Waste Management Holdings, Inc.

1001 Fannin, Suite 4000 Houston, Texas 77002 By: /s/ Cherie C. Rice

Name: Cherie C. Rice

Title: Vice President and Treasurer

Attention: Treasurer

By: /s/ Jay Clement

Name: Jay Clement

Title: Assistant Treasurer

With copy to General Counsel, facsimile number (713) 209-9710

Facsimile: (713) 942-1580

BNP PARIBAS (CANADA)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have duly executed this Agreement.

BNP Paribas (Canada)

Address For Notice

Royal Trust Tower By: /s/ Don Lee

77 King Street West Don Lee

Suite 4100 Managing Director P.O. Box 31

Toronto, ON M5K 1N8 By: /s/ Andrew Sclater

Andrew Sclater
Attention: Vice-President
Vice President
Vice President

With a copy to

T-D Centre

BNP Paribas (Canada)

1981, McGill College Avenue Montreal, QC H3A 2W8

Attention: Paula Fortin/AnnaCiolfi

Facsimile: (514) 285-2944

Address For Notice

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA

The Bank of Nova Scotia, as Lender

West Metro Commercial Banking Centre

2 Robert Speck Parkway Mississauga, ON L4Z 1H8 By: /s/ P. J. Armstrong

P. J. Armstrong Vice-President

Attention: Unit Head

By: /s/ S. G. Zaki

Facsimile: (905)276-4920 S. G. Zaki

Senior Relationship Manager

Address For Notice

BANK OF AMERICA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION (CANADA BRANCH)

Bank of America, National Association (Canada Branch) 200 Front Street West Suite 2700

Toronto, Ontario M5V 3L2

By: /s/ Medina Sales De Andrade

Medina Sales De Andrade Assistant Vice President

Attention: Medina Sales De Andrade

Assistant Vice President

Facsimile: (416) 349-4282/4283

With a copy to:

Bank of America, National Association

100 Federal Street Boston, MA 02110

Attention: Maria F. Maia

Managing Director

Facsimile: (617) 434-2160

Address For Notice

MIZUHO CORPORATE BANK (CANADA)

Mizuho Corporate Bank (Canada)

100 Yonge Street, Suite 1102, Box 29

Toronto, ON M5C 2W1

By: /s/ Bill McFarland

Bill McFarland Vice President

Attention: Bill McFarland

Facsimile: (416) 367-3452

Address For Notice

ABN AMRO BANK N.V.
(CANADA BRANCH)

ABN AMRO Bank N.V., Canada Branch

79 Wellington Street West

Suite 1500 By: /s/ Lawrence J. Maloney

Toronto-Dominion Centre

Toronto, ON M5K 1G8

Lawrence J. Maloney

Managing Director

Attention: Vice President

By: /s/ H. Bayu Budiatimanto

Facsimile: (416) 367-7937 H. Bayu Budiatimanto

Assistant Vice-President

Address For Notice

SUMITOMO MITSUI BANKING CORPORATION OF CANADA

Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation of Canada

Ernst & Young Tower Toronto-Dominion Centre Suite 1400, P.O. Box 172

222 Bay Street

Toronto, ON M5K 1H6

By: /s/ E. R. Langley

E. R. Langley Vice President

Attention: Mr. Elwood Langley

Facsimile: (416) 367-3565

Address For Notice

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, CANADA BRANCH

U.S. Bank National Association, Canada Branch

2300-120 Adelaide Street West

Toronto, ON M5H 1T1

By: /s/ Kevin Jephcott

Kevin Jephcott Principal Officer

Attention: Kevin Jephcott

Facsimile: (416) 306-3565

Address For Notice

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, TORONTO BRANCH

JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, Toronto Branch

200 Bay Street Royal Bank Plaza, South Tower

Suite 1800

Toronto, ON M5J 2J2

Attention: Ms. Christine Chan

Facsimile: (416) 981-9138

With a copy to:

JPMorgan Chase Bank, National

Association 270 Park Avenue 4th Floor

New York, NY 10017-2014

U.S.A.

Attention: Mr. Robert Sacks

Managing Director

Facsimile: (212) 270-6637

By: /s/ Christine Chan

Christine Chan Vice President

Address For Notice

COMERICA BANK

By:

/s/ Robert Rosen

Robert Rosen

Vice-President

Comerica Bank

Suite 2210 South Tower, Royal Bank Plaza 200 Bay Street

Toronto, ON M5J 2J2

Attention: Mr. Robert Rosen

Facsimile: (416) 367-2460

SCHEDULE A FORM OF NOTICE OF ADVANCE OR PAYMENT

[see reference in Section 5.3]

TO:	The Bank of Nova Scotia Scotia Capital WBO – Loan Administration & Agency Operations	c.c. The Bank of Nova Scotia West Metro Commercial Banking Centre 2 Robert Speck Parkway Mississauga, ON L4Z 1H8	c.c. The Bank of Nova Scotia Scotia Capital Corporate Banking – Loan Syndications
	720 King Street West 4th Floor Wholesale Banking Operations Toronto, ON M5V 2T3	Attention: Unit Head Facsimile: (905)276-4920	62nd Floor, Scotia Plaza 40 King Street West Toronto, ON M5W 2X6
	Attention: Managing Director Attention: Managing Director Facsimile: (416) 866-5991		Attention: Unit Head Facsimile: (416) 866-332
as Guara replaced	ntors, The Bank of Nova Scotia, as Adminis	ovember 2005 between Waste Management of strative Agent and the Lenders named therein, a "). All terms used in this certificate and that are	s amended, supplemented, restated or
1. Requ	est for Advance		
Notic	e is hereby given pursuant to Section 5.3 of	the Credit Agreement that the undersigned here	by irrevocably requests as follows:
(a)	that an Advance be made under the Credit;	;	
(b)	the requested Advance represents the follo	wing [check one or more]:	
	initial Advance under the Credit		(
	increase in an Advance under the Credit		(
	rollover of an existing Advance under the	Credit	(
	conversion of an existing Advance to anoth	her type of Advance	(
(c)	the Drawdown Date shall be	;	
(d)	the Advance shall be in the form of [check	one or more and complete details]:	

()

Prime Rate Advance

Amount: \$___

Banker's Acceptances	()
Face Amount:	\$	
Term:		

- (e) the proceeds of the Advance shall be deposited in [specify Designated Account].
- 2. The undersigned hereby confirms as follows:
 - (a) the representations and warranties made in Section 6.1 of the Credit Agreement, other than those expressly stated to be made as of a specific date or otherwise expressly modified pursuant to the provisions of Section 6.2 of the Credit Agreement, are true and correct on and as of the date hereof with the same force and effect as if such representations and warranties had been made on and as of the date hereof, but subject to the same qualifications as are contained in Section 6.2 of the Credit Agreement;
 - (b) no Event of Default or Pending Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on the date hereof or will result from the Advance(s) requested herein;
 - (c) after due inquiry, there is no reasonable expectation that the Borrower will not be in compliance with all covenants contained in Section 7.1 of the Credit Agreement at the end of its current fiscal quarter and was not in compliance with those covenants at the end of its immediately preceding fiscal quarter if it has not yet delivered its Compliance Certificate for that quarter;
 - (d) the undersigned will immediately notify you if it becomes aware of the occurrence of any event which would mean that the statements in the immediately preceding paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) would not be true if made on the Drawdown Date; and
 - (e) all other conditions precedent set out in Section 4.2 [and Section 4.1 as applicable] of the Credit Agreement have been fulfilled.

3. Notice of Payment

Pursuant to Section 5.3 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby irrevocably notifies you of the following:

- (a) that a payment will be made under the Credit;
- (b) the payment represents the following [check one or more]:

reduction in Advances under the Credit

payment of existing Advances which will be rolled over as the same type of Advance under the Credit

payment of existing Advances which will be converted to

()

another type of Advance under the Credit

(d) the Advance to be paid shall be in the f	form of [check one or more and complete details]:	
Prime Rate Advance Amount:	\$	(
Amount.	Φ	
Banker's Acceptances		(
Face Amount:	\$	
Maturity Date:		
DATED	_•	
	WASTE MANAGEMENT OF CANADA CORPORATION	
	By:	
	·	
	Name:	
	Name: Title:	
	Title:	

SCHEDULE B FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

[see references in Sections 4.2 and 7.3(1)(c)]

TO: THE LENDERS (as defined in the Credit Agreement referred to below)

AND TO: THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, as Agent

The undersigned hereby certify that:

non-cash writedowns or write-offs of assets non-recurring extraordinary charges

We refer to Sections 4.2 and 7.3(1)(c) of the credit agreement dated as of 30 November 2005 between Waste Management of Canada Corporation, as Borrower, Waste Management, Inc. and others, as Guarantors, The Bank of Nova Scotia, as Administrative Agent and the Lenders named therein, as amended, supplemented, restated or replaced from time to time (the "Credit Agreement"). All terms used in this certificate that are defined in the Credit Agreement will have the meanings defined in the Credit Agreement.

I,, [Chief Financial Officer] [Chief Accounting Officer] [Corporate Treasurer] of WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC. certify that no Pending Event of Default or Event of Default exists and that the Obligors are in compliance with Sections 7.1, 7.2 and 7.4 of the Credit Agreement, [as of the end of the quarter ended]. Computations to evidence compliance with the financial covenants are detailed below.							
Interest Coverage Ratio							
Consolidated Net Income (or Deficit) Plus (without duplication):							
interest expense	\$(i						
equity in losses (earnings) of	\$(ii						
unconsolidated entities	\$(ii						
income tax expense	\$ (iv						
non-cash writedowns or writeoffs of assets	\$ (1						
Minus non-cash extraordinary gains on the sale of assets	\$(v						
EBIT (sum of (i) through (v))	\$(a						
Consolidated Net Income of Acquired Businesses Plus (without duplication):	\$(i						
interest expense	\$(ii						
equity in losses (earnings) of	\$(ii						
unconsolidated entities	\$(iv						
income tax expense	\$(

EBIT of Acquired Businesses (sum of (i) through (vi)	\$_	(b)
Sum of (a) plus (b)	\$_	(c)
Consolidated Total Interest Expense	\$_	(d)
Ratio of (c) to (d)		:
Minimum ratio		2.75:1
§9.2 Total Debt to EBITDA		
EBIT (from §9.1 item (c) above)	\$_	(i)
Plus: Depreciation expense Amortization expense	\$ \$	(ii) (iii)
EBITDA (sum of (i) through (iii))	\$	(iv)
The sum of the following (calculated on a consolidated basis for Waste Management Inc. and its Subsidiaries): Indebtedness for borrowed money Obligations for deferred purchase price of property or services (other than trade payables) Obligations evidenced by debt instruments Obligations under conditional sales Obligations, liabilities and indebtedness under Capitalized Leases Obligations, liabilities and indebtedness under bonding arrangements (to the extent that a surety has been called upon to make payment on a bond) Guaranties of the Indebtedness of others Indebtedness secured by liens or encumbrances on property Reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	(v)(vii)(viii)(viii)(ix)(xi)(xiii)(xiiii)
Total Debt (sum of v — xiv)	\$	(xiv)
Ratio of (xv) to (iv)		:
Maximum ratio:		3.50:1.00

DATED ______.

WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC.

By:		
	Name:	
	Title:	
By:		
	Name:	
	Title:	
By:	RPORATION	
•	Name:	
	Title:	
By:		
	Name:	
	Title:	

SCHEDULE C FORM OF ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT

[see references in Sections 1.1.9 and 10.2]

The undersigned refer to the credit agreement dated as of 30 November 2005 between Waste Management of Canada Corporation, as Borrower, Waste Management, Inc. and Waste Management Holdings, Inc., as Guarantors, The Bank of Nova Scotia, as Administrative Agent and the Lenders named therein, as amended, supplemented, restated or replaced from time to time (the "Credit Agreement"). All terms used in this Assignment Agreement that are defined in the Credit Agreement will have the meanings defined in the Credit Agreement.

For value received, the "Assignor" and the "Assignee" named below hereby agree as follows:

- 1. The Assignor hereby sells and assigns, without recourse, to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby purchases and assumes from the Assignor, the Proportionate Share specified on Appendix 1 in and to the Assignor's rights and obligations under the Credit Agreement, the Security and all other Credit Documents.
- 2. The Assignor (a) represents and warrants that it is the legal and beneficial owner of the interest being assigned by it hereunder, that such interest is free and clear of any lien or security interest and that it is entitled to enter into this Assignment Agreement, (b) makes no representation or warranty, other than as provided in this Assignment Agreement and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Credit Agreement or any other Credit Document, and (c) makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to the financial condition of any Obligor or the performance or observance by any Obligor of any of the obligations under the Credit Agreement or any other Credit Document.
- 3. The Assignee, for the benefit of the Borrower, the Guarantors, the other Obligors, the Agent and all Lenders from time to time, including the Assignor, (a) acknowledges receipt of any upfront fee payable by the Assignor, (b) confirms that it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, together with such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment Agreement, (c) agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Agent, the Assignor or any other Lender and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Credit Agreement, (d) appoints and authorizes the Agent to take such action on its behalf and to exercise such powers and discretion under the Credit Agreement as are delegated to the Agent by the terms thereof, together with such powers and discretion as are reasonably incidental thereto, (e) ratifies and adopts the powers of attorney and related powers given to the Agent and the Collateral Agent under the Credit Agreement, (f) agrees that it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations that by the terms of the Credit Agreement are

required to be performed by it as a Lender, (g) agrees to be bound by the terms of all Intercreditor Agreements, and (h) specifies as its address for notice and payments its office at the address set forth on Appendix 1 hereto.

- 4. Following the execution of this Assignment Agreement, it shall immediately be delivered to the Agent, together with the processing and recording fee specified in Section 10.2 of the Credit Agreement if applicable, for approval and recording by the Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Borrower, if applicable. The Assignee's agreement to become a Lender, as constituted by this Assignment Agreement, is irrevocable, unless the Assignee is not approved by the Agent, the Issuing Lender or the Borrower, if applicable. The Assignee shall become a Lender, and shall be bound by the obligations and entitled to the benefits in the Credit Agreement, immediately upon this Assignment Agreement being approved and recorded by the Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Borrower, if applicable (the "Effective Date"). On the Effective Date, the Assignee (a) shall pay the Assignor an amount equal to the Assignee's Proportionate Share of Prime Rate Advances made by the Assignor as of the Effective Date, and (b) shall become entitled to receive standby fees in accordance with the Credit Agreement in respect of its Proportionate Share of the aggregate amount of the Credit that has not been advanced by the Lenders.
- 5. If Advances made by the Assignee to the Borrower are for any reason less than the Assignee's Proportionate Share of the aggregate Advances made by all Lenders under the Credit Agreement, the Assignee shall, on demand, indemnify the Assignor in respect of the principal amount of the corresponding Advances made by the Assignor in excess of the Assignor's Proportionate Share. The Advances by the Assignor in respect of which the Assignee is bound to indemnify the Assignor are set out on Appendix 2 to this Assignment Agreement. The Assignor shall pay the Assignee indemnity fees during the period in which the Assignee is obliged to indemnify the Assignor. The fee shall be in the amount specified on Appendix 2 and shall be payable on the Effective Date in respect of Advances by way of Banker's Acceptances.
- 6. This Assignment Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario, Canada.

7. This Assignment Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed shall be deemed to be an original and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement. Delivery of an executed counterpart of this Assignment Agreement by telecopier shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Assignment Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Assignor and the Assignee have caused this Assignment Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized officers as of the dates specified below.

	Assignor:
	Ву:
	Name: Title:
	Date:
	Assignee:
	Ву:
	Name: Title:
	Date:
Approved on	[If applicable] Approved on
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, as Agent	WASTE MANAGEMENT OF CANADA CORPORATION
Ву:	By:
Name: Title:	Name: Title:
Зу:	Ву:
Name:	Name:

Effective Date: Date:			
	Effective Date:	Date:	

APPENDIX 1 TO ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT

Proportionate Share assigned by Assignor:	
Proportionate Share retained by Assignor:	
Payment Details, including address of Assignee for notices:	

APPENDIX 2 TO ASSIGNMENT AGREEMENT

Advances in respect of which the Assignee is to indemnify the Assignor, as of the Effective Date:

Type of Advance	Maturity Date of Advance	Principal Amount of Advance		
T. 1				

Indemnity fee:

SCHEDULE D FORM OF GUARANTEE

SCHEDULE E APPLICABLE PERCENTAGES OF LENDERS

[see references in Section 1.1]

Lender	Commitment	Applicable Percentage
The Bank of Nova Scotia	Cdn. \$99,000,000	24.146%
BNP Paribas (Canada)	Cdn. \$75,000,000	18.293%
Mizuho Corporate Bank (Canada)	Cdn. \$50,000,000	12.195%
1		
U.S. Bank National Association	Cdn. \$50,000,000	12.195%
	, , ,	
Bank of America, National Association	Cdn. \$45,000,000	10.976%
ABN AMRO Bank N.V.	Cdn. \$35,000,000	8.537%
Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation of Canada	Cdn. \$25,000,000	6.098%
	, , ,	
JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association	Cdn. \$20,000,000	4.878%
,	, , ,	
Comerica Bank	Cdn. \$11,000,000	2.683%

WASTE MANAGEMENT, INC.

COMPUTATION OF RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES (In Millions, Except Ratios) (Unaudited)

	Years Ended December 31,		
	2005	2004	2003
Income before income taxes, cumulative effect of changes in accounting principles, losses			
in equity investments and minority interests	\$ 1,253	\$ 1,316	\$ 1,129
Fixed charges deducted from income:			
Interest expense	496	455	439
Implicit interest in rents	51	51	69
	547	506	508
Earnings available for fixed charges	\$ 1,800	\$ 1,822	\$ 1,637
Interest expense	\$ 496	\$ 455	\$ 439
Capitalized interest	9	22	22
Implicit interest in rents	51	51	69
Total fixed charges	\$ 556	\$ 528	\$ 530
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	3.2x	3.5x	3.1x

1019726 Alberta Ltd.

1329409 Ontario Inc.

3368084 Canada Inc.

635952 Ontario Inc.

Advanced Environmental Technical Services, L.L.C.

Akron Regional Landfill, Inc.

Alabama Waste Disposal Solutions, L.L.C.

Alliance Sanitary Landfill, Inc. Alpharetta Transfer Station, LLC

American Landfill, Inc.

American RRT Fiber Supply, L.P.

Anderson Landfill, Inc.

Antelope Valley Recycling and Disposal Facility, Inc.

Apollo Waste Industries, L.L.C.

Apollo Waste Services of Georgia, L.L.C.

Arden Landfill, Inc.

Atlantic Waste Disposal, Inc.

Automated Salvage Transport Co., L.L.C.

Azusa Land Reclamation, Inc.

B&B Landfill, Inc.

Barre Landfill Gas Associates, L.P.

Bayside of Marion, Inc.

Beecher Development Company

Bestan Inc.

Big Dipper Enterprises, Inc.

Bio-Energy Partners

Bluegrass Containment, L.L.C.

Brazoria County Recycling Center, Inc.

Burnsville Sanitary Landfill, Inc. Buttrey Development Three, LLC

Buttrey Development Two, LLC

C&C Disposal, LLC

C.I.D. Landfill, Inc.

CA Newco, L.L.C. Cal Sierra Disposal

California Asbestos Monofill, Inc.

Canadian Waste Services Holdings Inc.

CAP/CRA, L.L.C.

Capital Sanitation Company

Capitol Disposal, Inc.

Carolina Grading, Inc.

Carver Transfer & Processing, LLC

Cedar Ridge Landfill, Inc.

Central Disposal Systems, Inc.

Central Missouri Landfill, Inc.

Chadwick Road Landfill, Inc.

Chambers Clearview Environmental Landfill, Inc.

Chambers Development Company, Inc.

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Alberta
Ontario
Canada
Ontario
Delaware
Delaware
Alabama
Pennsylvania
Georgia
Ohio

Pennsylvania
Delaware
California
Georgia
Delaware
Pennsylvania
Delaware
Delaware
California
Delaware
Delaware
Florida
Illinois
Quebec
North Dakota

Illinois Delaware Texas Minnesota Florida Florida Georgia New York Delaware California California Ontario Illinois Nevada Alaska South Carolina

Minnesota
Delaware
Iowa
Missouri
Georgia
Mississippi
Delaware

Chambers Development of Ohio, Inc.

Chambers of Georgia, Inc.

Chambers of Mississippi, Inc.

Chastang Landfill, Inc.

Chemical Waste Management of Indiana, L.L.C.

Chemical Waste Management of the Northwest, Inc.

Chemical Waste Management, Inc.

Chesser Island Road Landfill, Inc.

City Disposal Systems, Inc.

City Environmental Services, Inc. of Waters

City Environmental, Inc.

City Management Corporation

Clayton-Ward Company, Inc.

Cleburne Landfill Company Corp.

Coast Waste Management, Inc.

Colorado Landfill, Inc.

Connecticut Valley Sanitary Waste Disposal, Inc.

Conservation Services, Inc.

Container Recycling Alliance, L.P.

Continental Waste Industries Arizona, Inc.

Coshocton Landfill, Inc.

Cougar Landfill, Inc.

Countryside Landfill, Inc.

Cuyahoga Landfill, Inc.

CWM Chemical Services, L.L.C.

Dafter Sanitary Landfill, Inc.

Dauphin Meadows, Inc.

Deep Valley Landfill, Inc.

Deer Track Park Landfill, Inc.

Del Almo Landfill, L.L.C.

Deland Landfill, Inc.

Delaware Recyclable Products, Inc.

Dickinson Landfill, Inc.

Disposal Service, Incorporated

E.C. Waste, Inc.

Earthmovers Landfill, L.L.C.

East Liverpool Landfill, Inc.

Eastern One Land Corporation

eCycling Services, L.L.C.

El Coqui de San Juan

El Coqui Landfill Company, Inc.

El Coqui Waste Disposal, Inc.

ELDA Landfill, Inc.

Elk River Landfill, Inc.

Envirofil of Illinois, Inc.

Evergreen Landfill, Inc.

Evergreen Recycling and Disposal Facility, Inc.

Farmer's Landfill, Inc.

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Ohio

Delaware

Mississippi

Delaware

Delaware

Washington

Delaware Georgia

Delaware

Michigan

Delaware

Michigan

California

Alabama

California

Delaware

Massachusetts

Colorado

Delaware

New Jersey

Ohio

Texas

Illinois

Delaware

Delaware

Michigan

Pennsylvania

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

West Virginia Puerto Rico

Delaware

Ohio

Delaware

Delaware

Puerto Rico

Puerto Rico

Delaware

Delaware

Minnesota

Illinois

Delaware Delaware

Missouri

Feather River Disposal, Inc.

Fernley Disposal, Inc.

Front Range Landfill, Inc.

G.I. Industries

GA Landfills, Inc.

Gallia Landfill, Inc.

Garnet of Maryland, Inc.

Gateway Transfer Station, LLC

Georgia Waste Systems, Inc.

Gestion Des Rebuts D.M.P. Inc.

Giordano Recycling, L.L.C.

Glen's Sanitary Landfill, Inc.

Grand Central Sanitary Landfill, Inc.

Greeley Holding Company, LLC

Guadalupe Mines Mutual Water Company

Guadalupe Rubbish Disposal Co., Inc.

Guam Resource Recovery Partners, L.P.

Ham Lake Haulers, Inc.

Harris Sanitation, Inc.

Harwood Landfill, Inc.

Hillsboro Landfill Inc.

Holyoke Sanitary Landfill, Inc.

IN Landfills, L.L.C.

Independent Sanitation Company

Jahner Sanitation, Inc.

Jay County Landfill, L.L.C.

Jones Sanitation, L.L.C.

Junker Sanitation Services, Inc.

K and W Landfill Inc.

Kahle Landfill, Inc.

Keene Road Landfill, Inc.

Kelly Run Sanitation, Inc.

Key Disposal Ltd.

King George Landfill, Inc.

L&M Landfill, Inc.

Land Reclamation Company, Inc.

Landfill of Pine Ridge, Inc.

Landfill Services of Charleston, Inc.

Laurel Highlands Landfill, Inc.

Laurel Ridge Landfill, L.L.C.

LCS Services, Inc.

LFG Production, L.P.

Liberty Landfill, L.L.C.

Liberty Lane West Owners' Association

Liquid Waste Management, Inc.

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

or Formula California Nevada Delaware Utah Delaware Delaware Maryland Georgia Georgia

Georgia
Georgia
Quebec
Delaware
Michigan
Pennsylvania
Colorado
California
California
Delaware

Minnesota

Florida Maryland Oregon Massachusetts Delaware Nevada North Dakota Delaware Delaware Minnesota Michigan Missouri Florida Pennsylvania

Virginia
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
West Virginia
Pennsylvania
Delaware
West Virginia
Delaware
Delaware

British Columbia

New Hampshire California

Longmont Landfill, L.L.C.

M.S.T.S. Limited Partnership

M.S.T.S., Inc.

Mahoning Landfill, Inc.

Marangi Bros., Inc. Mass Gravel Inc.

Mc Ginnes Industrial Maintenance Corporation

McDaniel Landfill, Inc. McGill Landfill, Inc. Meadowfill Landfill, Inc. Michigan Environs, Inc.

Midwest One Land Corporation
Minneapolis Refuse, Incorporated
Modern-Mallard Energy, LLC
Modesto Garbage Co., Inc.

Moor Refuse, Inc.

Mountain Indemnity Insurance Company Mountain Indemnity International Limited

Mountainview Landfill, Inc. (MD) Mountainview Landfill, Inc. (UT)

Nassau Landfill, L.L.C.

National Guaranty Insurance Company of Vermont

New England CR L.L.C. New Milford Landfill, L.L.C. New Orleans Landfill, L.L.C.

NH/VT Energy Recovery Corporation North America One Land Company, L.L.C.

Northwestern Landfill, Inc. Novak Sanitation Service, Inc. Nu-Way Live Oak Reclamation, Inc.

Oakridge Landfill, Inc. Oakwood Landfill, Inc. Okeechobee Landfill, Inc. Orange County Landfill, Inc. Ozark Ridge Landfill, Inc.

P & R Environmental Industries, L.L.C.

Pacific Waste Management L.L.C. Palo Alto Sanitation Company Paper Recycling International, L.P.

Pappy, Inc. Peltz H.C., LLC Pen-Rob, Inc.

Pennwood Crossing, Inc. Penuelas Valley Landfill, Inc.

People's Landfill, Inc. Peterson Demolition, Inc. Phoenix Resources, Inc.

Pine Grove Gas Development LLC Pine Grove Landfill, Inc. (DE)

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Delaware Illinois Delaware Ohio New Jersey Massachusetts

Massachusetts Texas North Dakota Michigan Delaware Michigan Delaware Minnesota Delaware California California Vermont

Ireland
Maryland
Utah
Delaware
Vermont
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
New Hampshire
Delaware
Delaware

Minnesota Delaware South Carolina South Carolina Florida Florida Arkansas North Carolina

Delaware

California
Delaware
Maryland
Wisconsin
Arizona
Pennsylvania
Puerto Rico
Delaware
Minnesota
Pennsylvania
Delaware
Delaware

Pine Grove Landfill, Inc. (PA)

Pine Ridge Landfill, Inc.

Pine Tree Acres, Inc.

Plantation Oaks Landfill, Inc.

PPP Corporation

Prairie Bluff Landfill, Inc.

Pulaski Grading, L.L.C.

Pullman-Hoffman, Inc.

Quail Hollow Landfill, Inc.

R & B Landfill, Inc.

RAA Colorado, L.L.C.

RAA Trucking, LLC

Rail Cycle North Ltd.

RCI Hudson, Inc.

RE-CY-CO, Inc.

RECO Ventures, L.P.

Recycle America Co., L.L.C.

Recycle America Holdings, Inc.

Redwood Landfill, Inc.

Refuse Services, Inc.

Refuse, Inc.

REI Holdings Inc.

Reliable Landfill, L.L.C.

Remote Landfill Services, Inc.

Reno Disposal Co.

Resco Holdings L.L.C.

Resource Control Composting, Inc.

Resource Control, Inc.

Reuter Recycling of Florida, Inc.

Richland County Landfill, Inc.

Ridge Generating Station Limited Partnership

Riegel Ridge, LLC

Riverbend Landfill Co.

Rolling Meadows Landfill, Inc.

RRT Design & Construction Corp.

RRT Empire of Monroe County, Inc.

RTS Landfill, Inc.

Rust Engineering & Construction Inc.

Rust International Inc.

S & J Landfill Limited Partnership

S & S Grading, Inc.

S. V. Farming Corp.

Sanifill de Mexico (US), Inc.

Sanifill of San Juan, Inc.

Sanifill Power Corporation

SC Holdings, Inc.

SES Bridgeport L.L.C.

SES Connecticut Inc.

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Pennsylvania

Delaware

Michigan

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware Delaware

Ohio

Delaware

Georgia

Colorado

Wisconsin

Ontario

Massachusetts

Minnesota

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Florida

Nevada

Delaware

Delaware

Tennessee

Nevada

Delaware

Massachusetts

Massachusetts

Florida

South Carolina

Florida

North Carolina

Oregon

Delaware

Delaware

New York Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Texas

West Virginia

New Jersey

Delaware

Puerto Rico Delaware

Pennsylvania

Delaware

Delaware

Shade Landfill, Inc.

Sierra Estrella Landfill, Inc.

Smyrna Landfill, Inc.

Southern Alleghenies Landfill, Inc.

Southern One Land Corporation

Southern Plains Landfill, Inc.

Southern Waste Services, L.L.C.

Spruce Ridge, Inc.

Stony Hollow Landfill, Inc.

Storey County Sanitation, Inc.

Suburban Landfill, Inc.

Texarkana Landfill, L.L.C.

The Peltz Group of Ohio LLC

The Peltz Group, LLC

The Waste Management Charitable Foundation

The Woodlands of Van Buren, Inc.

TNT Sands, Inc.

Trail Ridge Landfill, Inc.

Transamerican Waste Central Landfill, Inc.

Transamerican Waste Industries Southeast, Inc.

Trash Hunters, Inc.

Tri-County Sanitary Landfill, L.L.C.

TX Newco, L.L.C.

United Waste Systems Leasing, Inc.

United Waste Systems of Gardner, Inc.

USA South Hills Landfill, Inc.

USA Valley Facility, Inc.

USA Waste Geneva Landfill, Inc.

USA Waste Industrial Services, Inc.

USA Waste Landfill Operations and Transfer, Inc.

USA Waste of California, Inc.

USA Waste of New York City, Inc

USA Waste of Pennsylvania, LLC

USA Waste of Texas Landfills, Inc.

USA Waste of Virginia Landfills, Inc.

USA Waste San Antonio Landfill, Inc.

USA Waste Services North Carolina Landfills, Inc.

USA Waste Services of Nevada, Inc.

USA Waste Services of NYC, Inc.

USA Waste-Management Resources, LLC

USA-Crinc, L.L.C.

UWS Barre, Inc.

Valley Garbage and Rubbish Company, Inc.

Vern's Refuse Service, Inc.

Vickery Environmental, Inc.

Voyageur Disposal Processing, Inc.

Warner Company

Warner Hill Development Company

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Or Form
Delaware
Arizona
Georgia
Pennsylvania
Delaware
Oklahoma
Delaware

Delaware
Minnesota
Delaware
Nevada
Delaware
Delaware
Ohio
Wisconsin
Delaware
Delaware

South Carolina Delaware Delaware Mississippi Delaware Delaware Michigan Massachusetts Pennsylvania

Delaware
Delaware
Texas
Delaware

California North Dakota Ohio Minnesota Delaware Ohio

New York

Delaware

Massachusetts

Waste Away Group, Inc.

Waste Management Arizona Landfills, Inc.

Waste Management Buckeye, L.L.C.

Waste Management Canadian Finance LP

Waste Management Collection and Recycling, Inc.

Waste Management Disposal Services of Colorado, Inc.

Waste Management Disposal Services of Maine, Inc.

Waste Management Disposal Services of Maryland, Inc.

Waste Management Disposal Services of Massachusetts, Inc.

Waste Management Disposal Services of Oregon, Inc.

Waste Management Disposal Services of Pennsylvania, Inc.

Waste Management Disposal Services of Virginia, Inc.

Waste Management Financing Corporation

Waste Management Holdings, Inc.

Waste Management Inc. of Florida

Waste Management Indycoke, L.L.C.

Waste Management International, Inc.

Waste Management Municipal Services of California, Inc.

Waste Management National Services, Inc.

Waste Management New England Environmental Transport, Inc.

Waste Management of Alameda County, Inc.

Waste Management of Alaska, Inc.

Waste Management of Arizona, Inc.

Waste Management of Arkansas, Inc.

Waste Management of California, Inc.

Waste Management of Canada Corporation

Waste Management of Carolinas, Inc.

Waste Management of Colorado, Inc.

Waste Management of Connecticut, Inc.

Waste Management of Delaware, Inc.

Waste Management of Five Oaks Recycling and Disposal Facility, Inc.

Waste Management of Georgia, Inc.

Waste Management of Hawaii, Inc.

Waste Management of Idaho, Inc.

Waste Management of Illinois Holdings, L.L.C.

Waste Management of Illinois, Inc.

Waste Management of Indiana Holdings One, Inc.

Waste Management of Indiana Holdings Two, Inc.

Waste Management of Indiana, L.L.C.

Waste Management of Iowa, Inc.

Waste Management of Kansas, Inc.

Waste Management of Kentucky Holdings, Inc.

Waste Management of Kentucky L.L.C.

Waste Management of Leon County, Inc.

Waste Management of Louisiana Holdings One, Inc.

Waste Management of Louisiana, L.L.C.

Waste Management of Maine, Inc.

Waste Management of Maryland, Inc.

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Alabama

Delaware

Delaware

Ouebec

California

Colorado Maine

Maryland

Massachusetts

Delaware

Pennsylvania

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Florida

Delaware

Delaware

California

Delaware

Delaware

California

Delaware

California

Delaware

California

Nova Scotia

North Carolina Colorado

Delaware

Delaware Delaware

Georgia

Delaware

Idaho

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Iowa

Kansas

Delaware

Delaware

Florida

Delaware

Delaware

Maine

Maryland

Waste Management of Massachusetts, Inc.

Waste Management of Metro Atlanta, Inc.

Waste Management of Michigan, Inc.

Waste Management of Minnesota, Inc.

Waste Management of Mississippi, Inc.

Waste Management of Missouri, Inc.

Waste Management of Montana, Inc.

Waste Management of Nebraska, Inc.

Waste Management of Nevada, Inc.

Waste Management of New Hampshire, Inc.

Waste Management of New Jersey, Inc.

Waste Management of New Mexico, Inc.

Waste Management of New York, L.L.C.

Waste Management of North Dakota, Inc.

Waste Management of Ohio, Inc.

Waste Management of Oklahoma, Inc.

Waste Management of Oregon, Inc.

Waste Management of Pennsylvania Gas Recovery, L.L.C.

Waste Management of Pennsylvania, Inc.

Waste Management of Plainfield, L.L.C.

Waste Management of Rhode Island, Inc.

Waste Management of South Carolina, Inc.

Waste Management of South Dakota, Inc.

Waste Management of Texas Holdings, Inc.

Waste Management of Texas, Inc.

Waste Management of Texas, L.P.

Waste Management of Tunica Landfill, Inc.

Waste Management of Utah, Inc.

Waste Management of Virginia, Inc.

Waste Management of Washington, Inc.

Waste Management of West Virginia, Inc.

Waste Management of Wisconsin, Inc.

Waste Management of Wyoming, Inc.

Waste Management Paper Stock Company, Inc.

Waste Management Partners, Inc.

Waste Management Plastic Products, Inc.

Waste Management Quebec Holdings, Inc.

Waste Management Recycling and Disposal Services of California, Inc.

Waste Management Recycling of New Jersey, L.L.C.

Waste Management Security, L.L.C.

Waste Management Service Center, L.P.

Waste Management Technology Center, Inc.

Waste Management, Inc. of Tennessee

Waste Resources of Tennessee, Inc.

Waste Services of Kentucky, L.L.C.

Waste to Energy Holdings, Inc.

Waste to Energy I, LLC

Waste to Energy II, LLC

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Massachusetts

Georgia

Michigan

Minnesota

Mississippi

Delaware

Delaware Delaware

Nevada

Connecticut

Delaware

New Mexico

Delaware

Delaware

Ohio

Oklahoma

Oregon

Delaware

Pennsylvania

Delaware

Delaware

South Carolina

South Dakota Delaware

Texas

Delaware

Mississippi

Utah

Virginia

Delaware

Delaware

Wisconsin

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

California

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Tennessee

Tennessee

Delaware

Delaware Delaware

Delaware

Jurisdiction of Incorporation

Name

Ventoch Inc.

Naveda

Wastech Inc.

WESI Baltimore Inc.

WESI Capital Inc.

WESI Peekskill Inc.

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

WESI Westchester Inc.
Westchester Resco Associates, L.P.
Western One Land Corporation
Western Waste Industries
Western Waste of Texas, L.L.C.
Wheelabrator Baltimore L.L.C.
Wheelabrator Baltimore, L.P.
Wheelabrator Bridgeport, L.P.

Wheelabrator Cedar Creek Inc.
Wheelabrator Claremont Company, L.P.
Wheelabrator Concord Company, L.P.

Wheelabrator Concord Inc.
Wheelabrator Connecticut Inc.
Wheelabrator Culm Services Inc.

Wheelabrator Environmental Systems Inc.

Wheelabrator Falls Inc.

Wheelabrator Frackville Energy Company Inc. Wheelabrator Frackville Properties Inc.

Wheelabrator Fuel Services Inc.

Wheelabrator Gloucester Company, L.P.

Wheelabrator Gloucester Inc.

Wheelabrator Guam Inc.

Wheelabrator Hudson Energy Company Inc.

Wheelabrator Hudson Falls L.L.C. Wheelabrator Land Resources Inc. Wheelabrator Lassen Inc.

Wheelabrator Lassen Inc.
Wheelabrator Lisbon Inc.
Wheelabrator Martell Inc.
Wheelabrator McKay Bay Inc.
Wheelabrator Millbury Inc.
Wheelabrator New Hampshire Inc.
Wheelabrator New Jersey Inc.
Wheelabrator NHC Inc.

Wheelabrator North Andover Inc. Wheelabrator North Broward Inc. Wheelabrator North Shore Inc.

Wheelabrator Norwalk Energy Company Inc.

Wheelabrator Penacook Inc.
Wheelabrator Pinellas Inc.
Wheelabrator Putnam Inc.
Wheelabrator Ridge Energy Inc.
Wheelabrator Saugus Inc.

Wheelabrator Shasta Energy Company Inc. Wheelabrator Sherman Energy Company, G.P.

Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
California
Delaware
Maryland
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware

Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware
Delaware

Delaware Delaware Florida Delaware Delaware

Delaware Maine

Wheelabrator Sherman Station L.L.C.

Wheelabrator Sherman Station One Inc.

Wheelabrator South Broward Inc.

Wheelabrator Spokane Inc.

Wheelabrator Technologies Inc.

Wheelabrator Technologies International Inc.

Wheelabrator Westchester, L.P.

White Lake Landfill, Inc.

Williams Landfill, L.L.C.

Willow Oak Landfill, LLC

WM Arizona Operations, L.L.C.

WM Corporate Services Holdings, Inc.

WM Energy Solutions, Inc.

WM Healthcare Solutions, Inc.

WM Hurricane Katrina Employee Support Fund, Inc.

WM Illinois Renewable Energy, L.L.C.

WM International Holdings, Inc.

WM Landfills of Georgia, Inc.

WM Landfills of Ohio, Inc.

WM Landfills of Tennessee, Inc.

WM Leasing of Arizona, L.L.C.

WM Leasing of Texas, L.P.

WM Partnership Holdings, Inc.

WM Quebec Inc.

WM RA Canada Inc.

WM Recycle America, L.L.C.

WM Renewable Energy, L.L.C.

WM Resources, Inc.

WM Safety Services, L.L.C.

WM Security Services, Inc.

WM Service Center, L.L.C.

WM Tontitown Landfill, LLC

WMI Mexico Holdings, Inc.

WMNA Container Recycling, L.L.C.

WMSALSA, Inc.

WMST Illinois, L.L.C.

WTI Air Pollution Control Inc.

WTI Financial L.L.C.

WTI International Holdings Inc.

WTI Rust Holdings Inc.

Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Formation

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Michigan

Delaware Georgia

Delaware

Delaware Canada

Ontario

Delaware

Delaware

Pennsylvania

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware

Arkansas

Delaware

Delaware

Texas

Illinois

Delaware

Delaware

Delaware Delaware

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the following Registration Statements:

- (1) Registration Statement (Form S-8 No. 333-45062) of Waste Management, Inc. pertaining to the issuance of common stock shares pursuant to the Waste Management Retirement Savings Plan and the Waste Management Retirement Savings Plan for Bargaining Unit Employees,
- (2) Registration Statement (Form S-8 No. 333-110293) of Waste Management, Inc. pertaining to the issuance of common stock shares pursuant to the 2003 Waste Management, Inc. Directors' Deferred Compensation Plan,
- (3) Registration Statement (Form S-8 No. 333-106223) of Waste Management, Inc. pertaining to the issuance of common stock shares pursuant to the Waste Management, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan,
- (4) Registration Statement (Form S-8 No. 333-45066) of Waste Management, Inc. pertaining to the issuance of common stock shares pursuant to the WMI 2000 Stock Incentive Plan, WMI 2000 Broad-Based Stock Plan, WMI 1993 Stock Incentive Plan, WMI 1996 Stock Option Plan for Non-Employee Directors, Sanifill, Inc. 1994 Long-Term Incentive Plan, Waste Management Holdings, Inc. 1997 Equity Incentive Plan, Waste Management Holdings, Inc. 1992 Stock Option Plan, Waste Management Holdings, Inc. 1992 Stock Option Plan for Non-Employee Directors, Wheelabrator Technologies Inc. 1992 Stock Option Plan, Eastern Environmental Services, Inc. 1997 Stock Option Plan and Eastern Environmental Services, Inc. Amended and Restated 1996 Stock Option Plan.
- (5) Registration Statement (Form S-8 No. 333-115932) of Waste Management, Inc. pertaining to the issuance of common stock shares pursuant to the 2004 Stock Incentive Plan,
- (6) Registration Statement (Form S-3 Nos. 333-80063 and 333-97697) of Waste Management, Inc., and
- (7) Registration Statement (Form S-4 No. 333-32805) of Waste Management, Inc.

of our report dated February 20, 2006, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Waste Management, Inc., our report dated February 20, 2006, with respect to Waste Management, Inc. management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of Waste Management, Inc., included herein, and our report with respect to the financial statement schedules of Waste Management, Inc. included in this Annual Report (Form 10-K) of Waste Management, Inc.

ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Houston, Texas February 20, 2006

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION

I, David P. Steiner, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this report on Form 10-K of Waste Management, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a—(15e) and 15d—(15e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15 (f) and 15d—15 (f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which
 are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information;
 and
 - b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 21, 2006

By: /s/ David P. Steiner
David P. Steiner

Chief Executive Officer

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION

I, Robert G. Simpson, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this report on Form 10-K of Waste Management, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a—(15e) and 15d—(15e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15 (f) and 15d—15 (f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which
 are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information;
 and
 - b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 21, 2006

By: /s/ Robert G. Simpson

Robert G. Simpson Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Annual Report of Waste Management, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2005 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, David P. Steiner, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By: /s/ David P. Steiner
David P. Steiner
Chief Executive Officer

February 21, 2006

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Annual Report of Waste Management, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2005 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Robert G. Simpson, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By: /s/ Robert G. Simpson

Robert G. Simpson Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

February 21, 2006